THREE STUDIES ON INTERACTIVE AND SOCIAL E-COMMERCE: EMPOWERING CONSUMERS AND BUSINESSES

YI CHENG

(B. Comp. (Hons.), National University of Singapore)

A THESIS SUBMITTED

FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

DEPARTMENT OF INFORMATION SYSTEMS

NATIONAL UNIVERSITY OF SINGAPORE

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

It is a pleasure to thank the many people who made this thesis possible.

First and foremost, it is difficult to overstate my sincere gratitude to my supervisor, Prof. Jiang Zhenhui (Jack). I appreciate all his contributions of time, ideas, and funding to my research work, as well as his guidance and support in both my professional and personal time. The joy and enthusiasm he has for research has been contagious and motivational for me, even during the tough times in the PhD pursuit. I am also very thankful for the excellent example he has provided as a rigorous, modest and diligent researcher.

I am deeply indebted to Prof. Izak Benbasat, who has provided great encouragement and sound advice throughout my research journey. It has been a great honor to work with him. His immense knowledge, research attitudes and living attitudes make me believe in what I am pursing and make me persevere.

I would like to thank many other professors who have taught me and supported me at different stages of my research, especially, Prof. Chan Hock Chuan, Prof. Goh Khim Yong, Prof. Li Xiuping, Prof. Lu Xianghua, and Prof. Tan Cheng Yian Bernard. My sincere thanks also goes to my thesis proposal committee and thesis committee, Prof. Chang Ting Ting Klarrisa, Prof. Teo Hock Hai, and Prof. Tan Swee Lin Sharon, for their insightful comments and questions.

I thank my fellow colleagues and friends in NUS for providing such a warm and fun environment in which to learn and grow. I will never forget our stimulating discussions, our sleepless time when working together, and all the fun and sharing we have had. I am also grateful to my boyfriend, Tong Xiao, for his encouragement, understanding, and faithful support over the past five years.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my family, my parents Yi Daguang and Cheng Xiaoqing, and my grandparents Cheng Weisan and Zhang Xuhua, for the unconditional support and love. To them I dedicate this thesis.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	II
TABLE OF CONTENTS	IV
SUMMARY	VIII
LIST OF TABLES	x
LIST OF FIGURES	XI

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION	. 1
1.1 BACKGROUND AND MOTIVATION	. 1
1.1.1 E-commerce Technologies and Applications: Multimedia and Social Media	. 1
1.1.2 Multimedia Product Presentations: Reviews and Problems	. 2
1.1.3 Social Product Search and Review Platforms: Reviews and Problems	. 4
1.2 RESEARCH FOCUS AND POTENTIAL CONTRIBUTIONS	. 7
1.2.1 B2C E-commerce: Multimedia Technologies	. 8
1.2.1.1 Study I: Consumer Enticement and Product Interactivity Design	. 8
1.2.2 Online Social Commerce: Product Search and Review Platforms	. 9
1.2.2.1 Study II: Product Discovery and Social Search Mechanisms	. 9
1.2.2.2 Study III: Consumer Persuasion and Sponsored Product Review	10
1.2.3 Potential Contributions of the Thesis	10
1.3 THESIS ORGANIZATION	13

CHAPTER 2 STUDY I: ENTICING CONSUMERS THROUGH ONLINE	
PRODUCT INTERACTIVITY DESIGN	15
2.1 INTRODUCTION	15
2.2 LITERATURE REVIEW	20
2.2.1 Persuasive Technology and Online Product Presentations	20
2.2.2 The Zeigarnik Effect: Incompleteness as a Source of Motivation	21
2.2.3 The Moderating Role of Relevant Knowledge in the Zeigarnik Effect	25

2.3 HYPOTHESES DEVELOPMENT	27
2.4 RESEARCH METHOD	32
2.4.1 Experimental Website Design	33
2.4.2 Sample Selection and Experimental Procedure	34
2.4.3 Subject Background Information	36
2.5 DATA ANALYSIS AND RESULTS	37
2.5.1 Manipulation Check and Instrument Validity	37
2.5.2 Results on Willingness to Conduct Offline Product Trial	38
2.5.3 Results on Actual Product Trial	40
2.5.4 Discussion of Results	41
2.6 IMPLICATIONS OF FINDINGS	43
2.7 LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE RESEARCH	49

CHAPTER 3 STUDY II: PRODUCT DISCOVERY THROUGH SOCIAL SEARCH MECHANISMS	51
3.1 INTRODUCTION	51
3.2 TWO SOCIAL MECHANISMS TO FACILITATE PRODUCT SEARCH: PRODUCT TAGS AND FEATURED USERS	54
3.2.1 Product Tags	54
3.2.2 Featured Users	55
3.3 LITERATURE REVIEW	56
3.3.1 Scent-based Information Foraging and Social Information Foraging	56
3.4 HYPOTHESES DEVELOPMENT	60
3.4.1 Product Search: Diagnosticity and Serendipity	60
3.4.2 Effects of Product Tags	61
3.4.3 Effects of Featured Users	65
3.4.4 The Disparity and Complementarity of Product Tags and Featured Users	67
3.5 RESEARCH METHOD	70
3.5.1 Experimental Website Design	70
3.5.2 Experimental Procedure	73

3.5.3 Subject Background Information	. 73
3.6 DATA ANALYSIS AND RESULTS	. 74
3.6.1 Instrument Validity	. 74
3.6.2 Results on Perceived Diagnosticity of the Product Search Process	. 75
3.6.3 Results on Perceived Serendipity of the Product Search Process	. 76
3.6.4 Discussion of Results	. 78
3.6.5 Supplementary Analysis on Search Process and Decision Outcome	. 80
3.7 IMPLICATIONS OF FINDINGS	. 84
3.8 LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE RESEARCH	. 89

CHPATER 4 STUDY III: CONSUMER PERSUASION THROUGH SPONSORED

PRODUCT REVIEW
4.1 INTRODUCTION
4.2 LITERATURE REVIEW
4.2.1 The Salience Effect of Top-placed Information
4.2.2 Attributional Processing and Sales Tactics
4.3 EXPERIMENT ONE: THE SALIENCE EFFECT
4.3.1 Experimental Website Design
4.3.2 Sample Selection and Experimental Procedure 102
4.3.3 Data Analysis and Results 103
4.3.3.1 Results on Consumption Intention 103
4.3.3.2 Additional Analysis on Eye Movement 104
4.3.4 Discussion of Results 106
4.4 EXPERIMENT TWO: REVIEW SIDEDNESS AND ATTRIBUTIONAL
PROCESSING 100
4.4.1 Experimental Website Design and Procedure
4.4.2 Data Analysis and Results 108
4.4.2.1 Results on Consumption Intention 108
4.4.3 Discussion of Results 109
4.5 EXPERIMENT THREE: REVIEW SIDEDNESS AND CONGRUENCE 11:

4.5.1 Experimental Website Design and Procedure	113
4.5.2 Data Analysis and Results	113
4.5.2.1 Results on Consumption Intention	114
4.5.3 Discussion of Results	115
4.6 EXPERIMENT FOUR: REVIEW SIDEDNESS, CONGRUENCE, AN HETEROGENEITY	D 117
4.6.1 Experimental Website Design and Procedure	121
4.6.2 Data Analysis and Results	122
4.6.2.1 Results on Consumption Intention	122
4.6.3 Discussion of Results	124
4.7 GENERAL DISCUSSIONS AND IMPLICATIONS OF FINDINGS	124
4.8 LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE RESEARCH	128
CHAPTER 5 CONCLUSION	131
APPENDIX A: FLOW CHART ILLUSTRATIONS OF THE THREE PR PRESENTATIONS	ODUCT
APPENDIX A: FLOW CHART ILLUSTRATIONS OF THE THREE PR PRESENTATIONS APPENDIX B: SCREEN CAPTURE OF EXPERIMENTAL WEB PAGE CONNECTED TAGS AND FEATURED USERS	ODUCT 163 WITH 167
APPENDIX A: FLOW CHART ILLUSTRATIONS OF THE THREE PR PRESENTATIONS APPENDIX B: SCREEN CAPTURE OF EXPERIMENTAL WEB PAGE CONNECTED TAGS AND FEATURED USERS	ODUCT 163 WITH 167
APPENDIX A: FLOW CHART ILLUSTRATIONS OF THE THREE PR PRESENTATIONS	ODUCT
APPENDIX A: FLOW CHART ILLUSTRATIONS OF THE THREE PR PRESENTATIONS	ODUCT
APPENDIX A: FLOW CHART ILLUSTRATIONS OF THE THREE PR PRESENTATIONS	ODUCT 163 WITH 167 168 TH 169 TH 170 S OF

SUMMARY

Internet technologies nowadays have provided great opportunities to improve businesses' online presence, create more values to consumers online, and increase businesses' revenues through more effective online marketing. In this thesis, two themes of Internet technologies and applications that are particularly important to e-commerce are explored. One is multimedia and virtual reality (VR) technologies that help improve Web interface and experience, and the other is social applications based on user-generated content (UGC) that make the Web a much richer informational and social space. The thesis consists of three empirical studies: Study One explores multimedia-based online product experiences, and Study Two and Three focus on product search and evaluation on social product search and review platforms.

Particularly, Study One (Chapter 2) identifies the research gaps in the literature of multimedia-based product presentations and interaction design, and proposes a new interaction design concept. An experiment is conducted to investigate three different product presentations, one passive and two interactive formats. The study focuses on the impacts of online presentations on users' cross-channel behavior, which is a theoretically new and practically important aspect rarely studied before. The findings reveal a non-linear effect of interactivity design and a moderating role of users' domain knowledge.

Study Two (Chapter 3) seeks to gain more insights into how the increasingly prevalent user-driven designs and social features on e-commerce websites create values for consumers. It focuses on users' online product search and decision making in the social context and how it is shaped by different types of social search mechanisms.

VIII

Experimental websites using real data from a large social-network-based product-search website are constructed. The experiment findings reveal the individual and joint impacts of two distinct social search mechanisms on users' diagnostic and serendipitous discovery of products.

Study Three (Chapter 4) continues to look at the social commerce context but focuses on how businesses can make use of and derive value from user-generated content. Particularly, marketing through user-generated content in a rich information environment presents an interesting research context that has seldom been examined. This study investigates the persuasive effects of a controversial marketing vehicle based on usergenerated product review. The findings from a series of four experiments suggest an interesting interplay among the content of the marketing review, its congruence with the social information context, and the heterogeneity of opinions in the social information context itself.

Overall, Study One develops a better understanding on the use of multimediabased interactive technologies for businesses to promote products, and Study Two and Three reveal the value of social applications and social information for both consumers and businesses. Contributions and implications of the studies are summarized and directions for future work are also discussed (Chapter 5).

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1: Main and Interaction Effects on Willingness to Try the Product
Table 2.2: Means and Standard Deviations of Willingness to Try the Product and Actual Product Trial 39
Table 2.3: Main and Interaction Effects on Actual Product Trial 41
Table 3.1: Rotated Factor Loadings 74
Table 3.2: Main and Interaction Effects on Diagnosticity and Serendipity 75
Table 3.3: Means and Standard Deviations of Diagnosticity and Serendipity
Table 4.1: ANOVA Table for Consumption Intention in Experiment One 103
Table 4.2: Multiple Comparisons on Consumption Intention in Experiment One 103
Table 4.3: Means of Total Fixation Duration in Experiment One 105
Table 4.4: ANOVA Table for Total Fixation Duration on the First Review inExperiment One
Table 4.5: Multiple Comparisons on Total Fixation Duration on the First Review in Experiment One
Table 4.6: Main and Interaction Effects on Consumption Intention in Experiment Two 108
Table 4.7: Main and Interaction Effects on Consumption Intention in Experiment Three
Table 4.8: Main and Interaction Effects on Consumption Intention in Experiment Four 123
Table 4.9: Means and Standard Deviations of Consumption Intention in Experiment Four

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1: Gestalt Psychology – Law of Closure
Figure 2.2: Plots of Interaction Effect on Willingness to Try the Product and Actual Product Trial
Figure 3.1: Plots of Interaction Effect on Diagnosticity and Serendipity77
Figure 4.1: Plots of Interaction Effects on Consumption Intention in Experiment Two
Figure 4.2 Plots of Interaction Effects on Consumption Intention in Experiment Three
Figure 4.3: Plots of Interaction Effects on Consumption Intention in Experiment Four

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 BACKGROUND AND MOTIVATION

1.1.1 E-commerce Technologies and Applications: Multimedia and Social Media

Internet technologies have changed the way businesses operate nowadays. Through various Web technologies and applications, businesses now have great opportunities to improve their online presence, provide more values to consumers, and increase revenues through more effective marketing. With the current development of e-commerce, two themes of Internet technologies and applications are particularly evident.

On the one hand, Web-based stores are increasingly adopting state-of-the-art technologies to attract the fickle and selective attention of consumers. Toward this end, multimedia and virtual reality (VR) technologies that provide users with realistic, interactive computer environments have been increasingly popular (Li et al. 2001); Suh and Lee 2005). With the assistance of such technologies, users can experience products virtually by examining and manipulating the visual images, functions, and features of products in a variety of ways (Jiang and Benbasat 2007a; Smith et al. 2009).

On the other hand, online applications relying on user-generated content such as blogs, wikis, product review platforms, and social networking sites are becoming an essential part of the Web landscape (Kaplan and Haenlein 2010; Parameswaran and Whinston 2007b). This leads to the emergence of the next generation Web (Parameswaran and Whinston 2007a), also known as Web 2.0 or the "social Web" (Bernoff and Li 2008). Accordingly, e-commerce has been drifting towards online social commerce, which involves using social media that supports social interaction and user contributions to assist online product search and evaluation.

Both themes have attracted an increasing amount of research in recent years. However, problems still exist in terms of how to smartly make use of these technologies to create value for consumers and for businesses as well as what are the unique values generated by specific applications. The three studies in this thesis thus identify the current gaps in studying the use of multimedia technologies and social media in e-commerce. Particular attention has been paid to multimedia-based product presentations on Businessto-Consumer (B2C) websites (Study One) as well as product information and connectivity mechanisms based on user-generated content on social product-search (SPS) platforms (Study Two and Study Three). The three studies empirically investigate how these new technologies and applications have changed businesses' capabilities of marketing products and consumers' online informational experience.

1.1.2 Multimedia Product Presentations: Reviews and Problems

As more and more businesses incorporate online operations, online product exposure is becoming essential to the success of newly launched products. Accordingly, firms have been pursuing and developing better product presentations using multimedia and VR technologies to attract more potential consumers to the products. For example, technologies now enable firms to portray product dynamically and continuously in video clips, with realistic visual and sound effects (e.g., <u>www.mbusa.com</u>; <u>www.honda.com</u>). Interactive technologies further allow users to use their mice and keyboards to rotate and view products and manipulate various functions directly on the virtual products (e.g., <u>www.sonyerricson.com</u>; <u>www.timex.com</u>). This is an even more "realistic" form that let consumers "feel, touch, and try" products online, called *virtual product experience* (VPE; Jiang and Benbasat 2005).

Research has revealed that online product presentations incorporating motion and interactivity design are generally superior to the traditional static images in terms of users' product learning and online experience (Jiang and Benbasat 2005). However, there is a conflict in empirical findings regarding the relative advantage of a highly interactive design and non-interactive video-based design. While some studies have observed that interactivity in product presentations can foster highly positive user evaluation of the online experience (e.g., Fiore et al. 2005; Schlosser 2003), others find that in certain aspects presentations incorporating highly interactive designs (e.g., VPEs) do not necessarily perform better than those passive ones (e.g., video) (e.g., Jiang and Benbasat 2007a; Klein 2003). Hence, it seems that the design of online interactivity deserves further attention since interactive designs are usually costly to develop, and if these designs do not actually outperform others, then such investment cannot be well justified. Unfortunately, extant research has seldom considered design forms other than the noninteractive ones and the highly interactive ones.

Also, current research has mainly investigated how the online presentations influence users' online product learning (e.g., Jiang and Benbasat 2007a; Suh and Lee 2005), product evaluations (Li et al. 2001), and evaluations of the online store (Fiore et al. 2005; Jiang and Benbasat 2007b). However, considering the businesses' efforts in creating multiple channels of product sales and the consumers' mixed online and offline shopping activities (Arbesman 2010; eMarketer 2008; Forrester Research 2004, 2006; Leggatt 2007), the investigation of the impacts of online product presentations should not be confined within the *online* context only. Indeed, it is reported that the majority of consumers nowadays are cross-channel shoppers. When new products are launched, they tend to research online first and then turn to the offline stores to make the actual purchase as they still prefer to actually try the products (Arbesman 2010; eMarketer 2006). Statistics further show that Web-influenced retail store sales in US totaled \$917 billion in 2009, which was more than three times greater than direct online sales (ForresterResearch 2010). Hence, businesses would waste a lot of opportunities if they did not make use of the online channel to stimulate cross-channel behaviors. Accordingly, research on online product exposure should also pay attention to how the Web presence influences consumers' subsequent offline product experience, thus facilitating the overall shopping circle.

Hence, Study One explores different forms of presentation designs and reveals a non-linear effect of online product interactivity on users' cross-channel behavior. The purpose is to shed light on possible new design methods based on the current multimedia technologies, and propose solutions to specific problems identified.

1.1.3 Social Product Search and Review Platforms: Reviews and Problems

In recent years, Web is no longer a media where firms solely design and control the provision of product information or experience to users. The newly-introduced IT tools and applications have allowed users to be more involved in what information is available to them and to connect with other Web users, thus making online *social* commerce possible. The practical applications of social commerce can take several forms, e.g., when users contribute product reviews and access reviews posted by their peers (Chen

and Xie 2005; Li and Hitt 2008; Mudambi and Schuff 2010), when they bookmark or categorize products using their own descriptors which then become search paths of other users (Ames and Naaman 2007; Golder and Huberman 2006), or when they carry out shopping activities online while connected with other peers or friends (Hung et al. 2008; Zhu et al. 2010).

Accordingly, users' online product search and decision making may be strongly reshaped by the development and adoption of social commerce. As noted by Agarwal et al. (2008, p250): "there is a need for future research to investigate the sociotechnical designs that help digitally-enabled networks better achieve the purpose of their members." Study Two and Three of the thesis thus focus on user-driven design and social participation on e-commerce platforms. Particular attention is paid to one type of social commerce platform, which is labeled *social product-search* (SPS) websites. These website allow individuals to share their opinions and interests about products or services and to make further use of this information to facilitate online product search, product evaluation and social network building. For example, Yelp.com allows users to search and provide reviews for restaurants, shopping malls, etc., and facilitates connections between food lovers or shopping aficionados. Flixster.com encourages users to share their favorite movies, and facilitates movie searches based on social networks. The rich presence of social members and their information contribution online thus constitute "tangible resources that provide people with the ability to do old things in new ways and to do things they could not do before" (Leonardi and Barley 2008, p161).

Given the unique characteristics of social product-search websites as compared to the traditional B2C ones, studies are needed to unveil how consumers derive value from

such experiences and what are the unique values. For example, with various sources of information in an online social environment, consumers may have different ways to search products and make decisions. They may follow specific search directions identified by other similar users to find exactly what they want, or they may trace down non-linear paths given the vast amount of information from different users, enjoying exploration in unanticipated directions (Pirolli 2007). However, research on whether and how different social features deliver unique value for product searchers has been rare. Hence, Study Two focuses on social search mechanisms on SPS websites and how they enable information seekers to make expected and unexpected product discoveries.

Indeed, social product-search websites are platforms that serve both consumers and businesses (i.e., product vendors or service providers), and the registered businesses are an important source of revenues for the platforms (e.g., through advertising or affiliation). However, current research has mainly focused on how consumers obtain information or derive values from the platforms, but rarely on the potential benefits or value for businesses, i.e., the product vendors. For example, a major and important type of social information on SPS websites is product reviews – a form of online Word-of-Mouth – which convey rich, unstructured information based on consumers' own product experience. There has been a growing literature that investigates the impacts of review ratings (Ba and Pavlou 2002), review content (Pavlou and Domika 2006), quantity of reviews (Chen and Wu 2004) and other related information on consumers' product evaluation and trust towards vendors. Most of the studies treat online product reviews as a form of unbiased information that can well inform consumers, and assume that businesses (i.e., product vendors) have no avenue to respond to the influence of these reviews. Hence, questions remain in terms of how businesses can derive value from the user-generated information on SPS platforms. Accordingly, Study Three focuses on the creation of business capabilities in the social commerce context.

In particular, strategic usage of product reviews by businesses has been an emerging phenomenon in today's online world but little research has been done to investigate the actual effectiveness of such persuasive messages on these platforms (e.g., Dellarocas 2003; Hu et al. 2009). In fact, whether businesses can market or promote products based on a strategic use of user-generated information and whether they can achieve the marketing purpose in such a rich information environment represent interesting research avenues. Study Three thus focuses on the social mechanism of user reviews and starts the investigation by looking at a relatively explicit and ethical form of using reviews for business marketing purpose, called "sponsored review". It explores how the sponsored user review interacts with the social information context and influences consumers' product purchase intention.

Overall, Study Two and Three investigate the social information and features on social product-search platforms. The purpose is to reveal how user-generated information and related mechanisms create unique value for the consumers and also for the businesses.

1.2 RESEARCH FOCUS AND POTENTIAL CONTRIBUTIONS

This thesis explores two fast-developing trends of e-commerce technologies and applications. Particularly, Study One focuses on multimedia-based product experience on B2C e-commerce websites, and Study Two and Three focus on product search and evaluation on social product search and review platforms. By identifying what is lacking in the current literature, this thesis investigates how to smartly use and design multimedia technologies and social media applications on today's e-commerce websites to create value for consumers and businesses.

1.2.1 B2C E-commerce: Multimedia Technologies

1.2.1.1 Study I: Consumer Enticement and Product Interactivity Design

In view of the current development of multimedia and VR technologies, Study One focuses on vivid and interactive online product presentations. It identifies and tries to fill in three research gaps in the current literature. First, while existing studies tend to treat product interactivity design as a dichotomous factor (e.g., Fiore et al. 2005; Jiang and Benbasat 2007a; Schlosser 2003), this study argues that interactivity design is actually a continuum and examines different interactivity designs. Second, while researchers have theorized how online product presentations influence users' product learning and their online experience, this study focuses on an important cross-channel impact of Web design. Third, this study investigates the role of consumers' prior knowledge in moderating the effects of online product presentations, an issue that is highly important but has not been tested in previous studies.

Particularly, this study investigates three different online product presentation formats, i.e., a non-interactive video presentation and two interactive presentations, in terms of their ability to entice users to try the product offline. Drawing on the literature on persuasive technology as well as the cognitive psychology literature on the Zeigarnik effect and consumer curiosity, this study suggests a non-linear effect of interactivity design and how such effects will differ depending on consumer segments.

1.2.2 Online Social Commerce: Product Search and Review Platforms

1.2.2.1 Study II: Product Discovery and Social Search Mechanisms

As social Web becomes an increasingly important part of daily life, user-generated information and social connections become essential components on e-commerce websites. Study Two and Three thus focus on user-driven design and the mechanisms based on social participation. Despite the heated discussions on the social Web, significant research progress on users' information behavior in such context is yet to be made. Hence, Study Two looks at a type of social commerce platform, i.e., social product-search website, and investigates how users' product search behavior is shaped by the presence of user-generated information and social search cues. In particular, it identifies two important mechanisms that facilitate product connectivity and search on SPS websites. One is product connectivity through user-generated keywords, called tags, which allows product search following endogenous, attribute-based product descriptors based on the "Wisdom of Crowd". The other is product connectivity through social connections with experienced community users, who may provide high-quality and diversified product information based on the "Wisdom of Expert". Drawing on Information Foraging Theory (Pirolli and Card 1999; Priolli 1997), this study investigates the individual and joint effects of these two distinct product search mechanisms. It reveals the unique value users can derive from social search, i.e., to make diagnostic and serendipitous discoveries, and how to derive them through the integral use of different social search mechanisms.

1.2.2.2 Study III: Consumer Persuasion and Sponsored Product Review

With an abundance of user-generated information in the online environment that facilitates consumers' product search and decision making, another interesting question is how businesses can make use of such information to market and promote their products rather than simply bearing the influence. Study Three thus concerns about the businesses' capabilities on SPS websites. For example, one of the major and important types of usergenerated information on SPS websites is product reviews. In tilting the balance of power between consumers and businesses, some of the SPS platforms have allowed registered businesses to pay a service fee in order to select their favorite consumer review and feature it prominently on the review pages. This selected review is highlighted as the "sponsor's favorite", hence referred to as the sponsored review. Being consumergenerated yet also marketer's "favorite" thus makes sponsored review a controversial marketing weapon. Moreover, unlike traditional sales context which is relatively simple in terms of information availability, a sponsored review is usually associated with a rich information context with many other unbiased sources of information. Study Three thus examines the persuasive influence of such marketing mechanism and reveals an interesting interplay among the sponsored content, the congruence between the sponsored message and the social information environment, and the heterogeneity of the information environment itself.

1.2.3 Potential Contributions of the Thesis

This thesis seeks to benefit and contribute to both academic and practitioner arenas by investigating the design of multimedia-based product presentations and the value of social product information and search mechanisms to consumers and businesses.

Specifically, by addressing the research gaps proposed in the previous sections, the three studies in this thesis are expected to make the following contributions.

First, by identifying the gaps in prior research on multimedia and online interaction design, Study One proposes an interaction design concept that is intriguing and novel to IS literature. While previous studies assume a design can be either fully interactive or passive and report inconclusive evidence about the comparisons, this study proposes the unique value of a smart but partial interactivity design. Also, it looks at how to leverage online product interaction design to influence consumers' actual behavior offline, which is both theoretically novel and practically important. In addition, while studies on other online decision tools have long recognized the important role of users' existing knowledge, this study is the first to show this role in the effects of multimediabased product presentation design. It also makes significant theoretical contributions by extending a well-known theory in cognitive psychology to the new context of online interactivity design, and enhances it by proposing an important facilitating design factor and a boundary condition.

On the other hand, as social applications become increasingly popular in various aspects of life nowadays, social features are emerging on e-commerce platforms too. Through collaborating with one of the largest social-network-based product search websites in China, Study Two investigates how specific social features shape consumers' online product search based on real data of products, users, and user-generated information. Specifically, it provides a better understanding of product search behavior in social commerce environment based on Information Foraging Theory, and extends the theory by considering different types of search mechanisms. In addition, while prior

information search and retrieval studies have put much emphasis on relevance and convergence, this study advocates a new and important aspect of search performance, i.e., serendipity, and shows how to achieve it based on an integral use of social search cues.

Rather than revealing the value of social features in enriching consumers' informational experience online, Study Three discovers the potential of businesses' marketing capabilities based on social information. It reviews traditional research in consumer persuasion, attribution process, and judgment under uncertainty, and extends this stream of research to a more complicated context. This is a context where marketers can promote themselves through actual consumer-generated information and where various sources of information coexist with the marketing message. The study provides a thorough understanding of designing marketing message in an online social context, and identifies important characteristics of the social information environment that may influence consumers' response to user-generated persuasive information.

Practically, this thesis is also expected to provide important insights into the design of multimedia-based product interaction and user-generated information.

First, by investigating different forms of online product interactivity designs, Study One provides important insights into how to smartly design interactive technology to achieve the intended effect. It suggests that the most complex and costly technology may not necessarily entail the most desired results and it is important to understand user psychology before designing "persuasive technology".

By examining users' product search behavior on a rich social platform, Study Two provides guidance on how to organize and exploit the potential of online social

network and large-scale user-generated information. It also reveals an interesting role of experienced users in the community based on their social embeddedness and modeling role. Overall, it emphasizes the importance to understand the unique capability of different social mechanisms and their complementarities.

By exploring the persuasive effects of sponsored user review, Study Three directs businesses' attention to how to make use of user-generated information for marketing purpose in an ethical way. Given the rich social information on SPS platforms, it suggests that businesses should bear in mind the mechanism of "adaptive selling" (e.g., Sujan 1986), i.e., to adopt the appropriate consumer endorsement according to their social information environment.

Overall, this thesis is expected to provide intriguing implications and provoke new thoughts on the use of multimedia technology and social applications in e-commerce.

1.3 THESIS ORGANIZATION

The opening chapter has provided an overview of the study context and the general motivations based on the current research gaps. It highlights the importance of the multimedia and social media applications for e-commerce, and raises the research questions that will be addressed in the studies as well as the potential contributions. The subsequent chapters of the thesis are organized as follows.

Chapter 2 describes Study One in detail. It first reviews the literature on ecommerce product presentations and interaction design and identifies the specific gaps in the literature. It then introduces a new design concept and compares the impacts of three different presentation designs along the interactivity spectrum. A 3×2 experiment is conducted to test the proposed hypotheses. Discussions and implications are then reported.

Chapter 3 describes Study Two in detail. It first reviews the literature on information foraging in social context and then presents the hypotheses on the individual and joint impacts of two social search mechanisms on users' product search process. A 3×2 experiment is conducted to test the hypotheses. Discussions and implications are then reported.

Chapter 4 describes Study Three in detail. It first reviews the traditional literature on the Salience Effect and Attribution Theory, and proposes the potential marketing impacts of sponsored product review. It then reviews further literature on Attribution Theory and judgment under uncertainty, and proposes the interaction effects between the sponsored review and the social information context. A series of four experiments are conducted to test the predictions. Discussions and implications are then reported.

Chapter 5 concludes this thesis by summarizing the findings and implications of the three studies, followed by a projection of possible future research directions.

CHAPTER 2 STUDY I: ENTICING CONSUMERS THROUGH ONLINE PRODUCT INTERACTIVITY DESIGN

2.1 INTRODUCTION

Many businesses that have online operations are concerned about how to display and promote their new products online and how the online product experience influences their site visitors. They have employed various forms of product presentations on the websites to attract consumers to their products. Particularly, besides the traditional ways of displaying products online using text and pictures, many websites have started to use more engaging multimedia features to enrich product presentations (Coyle and Thorson 2001; Suh and Lee 2005). One example is www.landroverusa.com, which uses video clips to display cars in motion. A video's temporal visual cues and associated sound effects often depict the product in a more vivid way (e.g., Miller and Marks 1997). Furthermore, www.sony-ericsson.com allows users to use their mouse or keyboard to rotate and view a virtual cell phone as well as to try out its various functionalities. This type of online experience which aims at simulating customers' feel, touch, and trial of products is termed virtual product experience (VPE) (Jiang and Benbasat 2004). As users are often aroused and attentive during an active and explorative process, VPE usually leads to a high level of active learning, enjoyment, and fulfillment during users' online product experience (e.g., Jiang and Benbasat 2007a; Li et al. 2003).

The design and impacts of online presentations of products have attracted a lot of research in recent years. Studies have mainly focused on how different presentations influence users' online product learning (e.g., Jiang and Benbasat 2007a; Suh and Lee

2005), product evaluations (Li et al. 2001), and evaluations of the online store (Fiore et al. 2005; Jiang and Benbasat 2007b). Findings have shown that presentations incorporating motion and interactivity are generally superior to static images in terms of users' product learning and their online experience (e.g., Jiang and Benbasat 2004). However, the comparison between VPE and non-interactive video designs has been inconclusive. Particularly, some studies have observed that interactivity in a product presentation can foster highly positive user evaluation of the online experience (e.g., Fiore et al. 2005; Schlosser 2003), whereas others find that in certain aspects presentations incorporating highly interactive designs (e.g., VPEs) do not necessarily perform better than those passive ones (e.g., video) (e.g., Jiang and Benbasat 2007a; Klein 2003). A plausible reason is that while a certain amount of interactivity is desired, a high level of user interactions usually requires a lot of efforts from users and may dilute the novelty and interest initially generated by the interactive features. Hence, it seems that the design of online interactivity should deserve further attention since interactive designs are usually costly to develop, and if these designs do not actually outperform others, then such investment cannot be well justified. Unfortunately, extant research on online presentation designs seems to have focused on either non-interactive designs or fully interactive ones, but overlooked the potential of using interactivity in other ways.

For example, instead of simulating a continuous and sophisticated interactive process, commercial website designers are trying to incorporate limited interactivity into a passive interface such that users do not get a complete interactive experience but can be actively involved. Suppose that you are on a cell phone website where new music phones are being promoted. One presentation to introduce "disc-to-phone music transfer" feature

may let you directly act on the interface during every step of this functional process. You would first pick a disc and drag it into the drive. Next, you would click "add" to select the songs, and finally click "ok" to confirm. Alternatively, another form of presentation may start by showing a short introductory video, but at one point the video suspends and prompts you to drag a disc to a computer drive on the screen. Upon receiving your input, the presentation continues the subsequent steps of selecting and adding songs in a fluent video form again. The latter was in fact what Sony-Ericsson did when this application was first released. Apparently, these two presentation designs convey the same product information, i.e., the functional process of a particular product feature, but they differ in the extent to which user-product interaction is embedded in the presentation. The former allows the user to actively experience all the steps of the entire executing process of the function; hence it is termed *full interaction VPE*. The latter shows part of the process automatically, followed by the suspension of this automatic process and a trigger for the user to act (i.e., "dragging" in this case); the user's action then leads to subsequent automatic demonstration. Hence, this is termed triggered interaction VPE. In essence, full interaction VPE provides users a completely interactive experience with the virtual product, whereas triggered interaction VPE engages users by incorporating some user interactions but do not afford a complete active experience.

This study thus examines three different formats of online product presentations – namely, non-interactive video presentation, triggered interaction VPE and full interaction VPE. Different from previous studies which have mainly compared a fully interactive design to a non-interactive one, the current study includes finer manipulations of product

interactivity. The purpose is to introduce a new interaction design concept in product presentations and unveil the possible nonlinear effect of product interactivity.

Moreover, while prior studies have mainly focused on how to achieve better online product learning (e.g., Jiang and Benbasat 2007a) or flow experience online (Hoffman and Novak 1996; Rettie 2001) via product presentations, this study takes a different stance and investigates how online product presentations affect consumers' subsequent offline product experience. Specifically, it examines the effects of online product presentations on enticing consumers to try the real products offline, which represents an important *cross-channel* influence of website design rarely examined in prior studies. In fact, many recent evidences suggest that the majority of consumers nowadays are "cross-channel" shoppers, i.e., they tend to research online and then turn to the offline stores to make the actual purchase where they can inspect the real products (Arbesman 2010; eMarketer 2006; eMarketer 2008; ForresterResearch 2006; Leggatt 2007). For example, it is reported that over two-thirds of consumers who make an offline purchase have been exposed to the product online prior to the purchase (Byrnes 2007). Furthermore, web-influenced retail store sales in US totaled \$917 billion in 2009, which was more than three times greater than direct online sales (eMarketer 2008; ForresterResearch 2010). Research has also suggested that an online product exposure preceding a physical direct experience is effective in influencing brand attitudes because of reinforced learning and engagement (Daugherty et al. 2008). Overall, online exposure of products has become a critical contact point for consumers. If designed well, it may attract more consumers to visit offline stores and even make purchase, thus facilitating the entire shopping circle. In contrast, businesses would waste a lot of opportunities if

they do not make use of the online channel to stimulate cross-channel behaviors. This study thus examines different online presentations in terms of their impacts on enticing consumers to offline product trials.

Another purpose of the current research is to investigate the role of users' knowledge in moderating the enticing effects of online product presentations. The online platform constantly features new products on the market, and users' processing of new product information is often influenced by their knowledge about similar products based on prior experiences, namely, their relevant *product-class knowledge*. Earlier studies have shown that one's prior product-class knowledge plays an important role in information acquisition (Bettman and Park 1980), information processing (Bettman 1979), and reactions to advertising (Anderson and Jolson 1980). For example, studies on various online decision tools have found that the extent to which users perceive the tools as useful and rely on them for product selection differs according to users' product category knowledge (e.g., Kamis and Davern 2004; Kramer 2007; Spiekermann 2001). In addition, cognitive motivation literature has also suggested that users' information processing capability is critical in influencing motivations and execution of goal-directed activities (Eccles and Wigfield 2002; Schunk 2000).

Overall, this study tries to fill in three gaps in the extant literature on online product presentations. First, while existing studies tend to treat product interactivity as a dichotomous design factor (e.g., Fiore et al. 2005; Jiang and Benbasat 2007a; Schlosser 2003), we argue that interactivity design is actually a continuum. We aim to shed light on possible new design methods that may solve specific problems (Benbasat and Zmud 2003; Hevner et al. 2004). Second, while many researchers have theorized how online product

presentations influence users' product learning and their online experience, this study focuses on how to present products online to entice consumers to try the real products offline. Such cross-channel impacts of web design is practically important and is indeed a new theoretical perspective in the IS field. Third, this study investigates the role of consumers' product-class knowledge in moderating the effects of online product presentations, an issue that is highly important but has not been tested in previous studies.

The study is organized as follows. The next section presents a review of theories and studies on persuasive technology and consumer psychology as well as their application to the current context. Hypotheses are then proposed, followed by the report of an experiment and the interpretation of the results. Finally, findings are summarized and implications are discussed.

2.2 LITERATURE REVIEW

2.2.1 Persuasive Technology and Online Product Presentations

It is noted that interaction designs are, at the most fundamental level, concerned with changing, guiding, supporting, eliciting, and controlling user behavior. In particular, the growing field of "persuasive technology" has focused on how technology exerts motivational and behavioral influences that may induce user actions (Fogg 2003; Khaslavsky and Shedroff 1999; Mbakwe and Cunliffe 2003). Nowadays people are often surrounded and influenced by persuasive technologies. For example, a "talking" pedometer makes people keep jogging (Fogg 2009), and a cigarette counter on a cigarette box that displays the number of cigarettes a person has consumed makes people smoke less (Sharp et al. 2007, p197). In the context of new product launch, businesses often

employ online product presentations as a form of persuasive technology. They carefully craft sensory, mental, or subliminal stimulation in the presentations in order to arouse potential consumers' interest and curiosity in the featured product and prompt them to actively explore and try it (Deighton and Grayson 1995; Hoch 2002; Hoch and Ha 1986). Indeed, product trial is a consumer's direct experience with the product based on a voluntary interest, hence it represents a critical and powerful step in strengthening product attachment and forming purchase decision (Smith 1993; Wright and Lynch 1995). Accordingly, it is worthwhile to investigate users' tendency to try the actual product as enticed or "persuaded" by online product presentations (Maloney 1962; Swasy and Rethans 1986; Tybout et al. 1983; Wood and Lynch 2000).

2.2.2 The Zeigarnik Effect: Incompleteness as a Source of Motivation

Studies on persuasive technology suggest that the design of an "alluring or tempting" product experience is not simply visual or functional, but involves a promise to be fulfilled and a connection with the users' goals and emotions (Khaslavsky and Shedroff 1999, p46). In particular, studies on motivation and cognitive psychology contend that in order to effectively trigger users' curiosity and persuade them to pursue further activities as intended, the stimuli should "preserve" some elements so as to trigger a "goal tension", rather than being complete or perfect (Mantyla and Sgaramella 1997; Martin and Davidson 1964). This idea is elaborated in the Zeigarnik effect (Green 1963; Zeigarnik 1967). In the narrow sense, the Zeigarnik effect refers to the human tendency to remember a task that is approaching completion more indelibly than a task that has already been completed. For example, waiters often have better memories of the orders that are in the process of serving than those already served. In a broad sense, this theory

implies that the incompleteness of an experience creates a "psychic tension" in users and an urge to carry on the task until a sense of completion and fulfillment is obtained (Zeigarnik 1967). Such cognitive tension created by the incomplete experience does not only increase the attractiveness of the unrevealed experience, but also pushes the curiosity to a high level, making users "want" further experience and relieve the tension.

Indeed, the Zeigarnik effect was derived from the well-known Gestalt principle of closure (Wertheimer 1944; Anderson 1977), which refers to the form-forming capability of human senses (see Figure 2.1 as an illustration). While Gestalt notions suggest that human mind tends to perceive elements that are not physically present in order to complete an incomplete figure, the Zeigarnik effect proposes that such form-forming tendency is not only evident in visual contexts, but also in various other cognitive tasks (Zeigarnik 1967). Being aware that the task is left incomplete promotes users' continued task-related cognitive effort, making them retain the task in memory and motivated to conduct task-related activities until a sense of completion is obtained (Greist-Bousquet and Schiffman 1992). For example, teachers often leave the learning tasks partially incomplete when releasing students for breaks, because this incompleteness may make students maintain a questioning mind, thus yielding better retention and active learning (Van Bergen 1968). Similarly, Forster et al.'s (2005) experiment showed that if participants had not accomplished the task of finding a particular word from a random display of words, they would be faster in responding to later encounters that are semantically related to the target word as compared to those participants who had accomplished the word finding task. Overall, humans always experience thoughts and a

"resumption drive" (Marrow 1938, p11) about an experience that was once pursued but

left incomplete or unfulfilled (Baumeister and Bushman 2008, p122).



Product marketers have employed the Zeigarnik effect to arouse potential consumers' attention to the advertising message and the product. For example, movie trailers or TV drama previews usually present only selected parts of the advertised shows, in order to entice the audiences to watch the entire shows. Vendors of digital goods such as software or games at times impose functional or time restrictions during the online trials, so that there is future experience to be expected for users (Yang and Teo 2007). The purpose is often to tantalize users to procure the full version. Overall, incorporating incomplete sensory cues or information in product promotion stimuli has been found to intensify viewers' curiosity (Joyner 2003, p35) and affective responses towards the product (e.g., Peracchio and Meyers-Levy 1994) due to "the thrill of unsolved problems or undeciphered riddles" (Kreitler and Kreitler 1972, p.99). Indeed, literature in consumer curiosity has defined curiosity as "a form of cognitively induced deprivation that results from the perception of a gap in one's knowledge" (Berlyne 1954), which usually

motivates exploratory behavior and knowledge acquisition. This also reflects the perspective of task incompleteness conveyed in the Zeigarnik effect, i.e., when the situation alerts consumers of the incompleteness of the current experience, curiosity and a feeling of unfulfilled needs will be triggered (Loewenstein 1994, p76; Malone 1981; Miller 1987). Consumers' proactive responses to further the exploration are then invoked so as to satisfy the needs (Greene 2001).

However, the mere presence of a gap or incompleteness does not always result in curiosity and further exploration, e.g., when users are not cued to be aware of the need or a goal to fill the gap. This is not explicitly addressed in the Zeigarnik effect but some studies term such case as "no-cue curiosity", i.e., when users are presented with an information gap but have no clue about how to interpret it and thus little desire to elaborate it further (Menon and Soman 2002). In other words, if users' voluntary thoughts and attention are not triggered to focus on the missing component, then they cannot be successfully enticed to resolve it (Greene 2001; Hoch 2002). This is also echoed in studies on persuasive technology (Khaslavsky and Shedroff 1999), which suggest that the "seductive" qualities of an experience entail intriguing users by attention-grabbing cues first and then creating promises and expectations to "hook" them into deeper discovery. Accordingly, designers often purposely embed design cues that can stimulate users' sensitivity to and awareness of the incomplete components.

In sum, an enticing experience is achieved when a consumer is aware of some gap in the current experience and form a prospect that is to be realized (Deighton and Grayson 1995; Hoch 2002; Loewenstein 1994; Menon and Soman 2002). However, users may only attend to the gap when cues are designed to direct their attention to it and thus

to enforce their intention to resolve the gap. Hence, an enticing product presentation should (1) create a product experience with certain degree of incompleteness or openness for follow-up investigation, and (2) provoke users' awareness of the missing part and thus the desire to resolve it.

2.2.3 The Moderating Role of Relevant Knowledge in the Zeigarnik Effect

Past studies have also proposed that people's tendencies to feel curious and continue a certain task may depend on their knowledge schema in the relevant domain, i.e., the extent to which they possess knowledge in the focal topic (e.g., Lowenstein 1994). In particular, the effect of incompleteness or gaps in inducing curiosity and exploration behavior tends to be more pronounced when individuals possess more relevant knowledge schema. For example, in Berlyne's (1954) experiment, asking subjects questions about more familiar animals evoked greater curiosity. Similarly, Jones (1979) had subjects rate how curious they were to see the answers to questions and also tested them on their knowledge related to the questions. He observed a significant correlation between self-evaluated knowledge of a particular item and curiosity about that item. He further concluded that subjects were more curious toward the unresolved questions about which they already had some knowledge than toward those about which they had little or no knowledge" (Jones 1979).

The reasons for such positive effect of a relevant knowledge base in the occurrence of the Zeigarnik effect are twofold. First, the information and task stimuli will appear more relevant if users have more past related experiences. The feeling of relevance thus increases users' involvement with and sensitivity to the stimuli, enabling them to pay attention to any missing component. On the contrary, individuals with less
prior experience or related knowledge may be less likely to find the stimuli immediately relevant. They may tend to process the information superficially and focus mainly on what is available rather than what is promising (Hunt 2008; Kramer 2007). Second, individuals with a higher level of relevant knowledge schema have a stronger ability to close the gap or resolve the incomplete experience; hence the goal of completion appears more meaningful and manageable to them (Loewenstein 1994; Shunk 2000). Particularly, individuals with a good knowledge base are able to encode and process the information presented efficiently (e.g., Jeffries et al. 1981) and thus are motivated to search and digest more (e.g., Brucks 1985). For example, trials of games or software may be more effective in attracting users who have higher capabilities and richer resources to process the information (Yang et al. 2006). In contrast, the lack of a related knowledge base and thus processing capability may dampen one's enthusiasm to engage in further processing (Bandura 1997). It is thus reasonable to expect that the motivational impacts of an incomplete experience will be greater for users who believe they can approach the goal of completion more effectively (e.g., Bettman and Park 1980; Messick and Sentis 1989).

To summarize the literature on the Zeigarnik effect, persuasive technology and consumer information processing, we conclude that when a stimulus triggers users' awareness of the incompleteness of an activity, users will develop a cognitive tension that entices them to keep processing related information and pursuing the activity towards completion. Moreover, such enticing effect is stronger when users possess a higher level of knowledge about similar activities.

2.3 HYPOTHESES DEVELOPMENT

This study aims to investigate the enticing power of online product presentations, i.e., the extent to which users' experience with the online presentation entices them to further try out the real product. In particular, we focus on three formats of online product presentations, i.e., non-interactive video design, full interaction VPE, and triggered interaction VPE. These three types of presentations provide users with different online product experience, which may result in different subsequent product trial behaviors. Specifically, the non-interactive format shows to the user a passive video that demonstrates the product functions, without prompting any user interaction with the virtual product. The full interaction VPE, in contrast, allows the user to freely interact with the virtual product in its full detail and at her own pace, hence providing a *complete* interactive experience. The triggered interaction VPE triggers the user to interact with the virtual product only at particular steps during a dynamic demonstration; the user's input then makes the automatic display of subsequent functional steps resumed. It thus creates an *incomplete* product interaction experience.

With the *non-interactive* presentation, the user is a passive audience throughout the process without any interaction with the virtual product. However, there is no explicit stimulus that prompts the user to long for a different and possibly better experience. In other words, without a strong trigger, a passive user may take the current situation as it is and may not be eager to have a direct and highly interactive product experience. This is similar to the case of "no-cue curiosity" in advertising, which presents a gap between what is provided and what can be expected but does not provoke the user's awareness of the link between the current experience and the pursuable future (Menon and Soman

2002). Hence, the mere presence of a gap in the current activity may not be enough to motivate the user to continue the activity if there is no cue to intensify her awareness of the gap and what she may want. Accordingly, a purely passive design that does not provoke the user's awareness of the missing product interactivity may not effectively drive her towards achieving a more interactive and holistic experience (Menon and Soman 2002).

Full interaction design, in contrast, makes everything concrete and readily available for the user's complete control. Although flexible control and complete interaction may provide the user with a highly engaging and enjoyable online experience, it is less likely to create strong tension in the user that prompts her to go beyond the current experience to satisfy a further need. Just as Wilson et al. (2005) have stated, although "knowledge makes the world more predictable", it also makes it "less delicious" and "less exciting", as there is less curiosity and less anticipated pleasure from resolving it (p5). Accordingly, full interaction may not engender an intensive desire to actively investigate the real product beyond the current virtual experience (e.g., Greene 2001, p.203; Wilson et al. 2005).

In the *triggered interaction* design, an on-going automatic demonstration of product functions suspends at particular moments and triggers the user's intervention. The user's action response is then followed by the subsequent automatic demonstration again. In other words, a video-based presentation is interrupted by the embedded triggers for user input. Such task interruptions change the user from a passive information processor to an active player and thus activate her sensitivity to the availability of active product experience. When this active experience is deprived after the user's action input,

an underlying "goal tension" will be strongly invoked (Mantyla and Sgaramella 1997). Hence, the user's *awareness* of the current interactive experience being incomplete is clearly heightened through the triggering of active involvement via the interaction cues and the subsequent loss of control. According to the Zeigarnik effect, such awareness of incompleteness should invoke the user's desire to continue and obtain a holistic and active product inspection. Overall, this incomplete interactive experience creates "cued curiosity", prompting the user to further gather, process, and integrate information by actively experiencing the product beyond the current presentation (Berlyne 1960; Menon and Soman 2002).

Similar comparisons are also found in other contexts. For example, in word guessing games (Litman et al. 2005; Loewenstein et al. 1992), providing the first letter of a target word or a highly associated word but not the full word represents a "cued" gap from the resolution. This boosts subjects' curiosity and willingness of knowledge acquisition, which surpasses the curiosity stemmed from either the case of knowing the target word or the case of having no clue about it at all. However, it is worthwhile noting that unlike word puzzles and many other marketing stimuli that incorporate incompleteness through hiding part of the vision or actual information, triggered interaction design is incomplete in terms of the mere *interaction* experience. The amount of factual product information conveyed is the same as with full interaction and the noninteractive design.

Overall, full interaction leaves little gap in users' current interaction experience with products, hence should be less effective in enticing users than an incomplete interactive experience as provided by triggered interaction. The non-interactive design, on the other hand, is expected to be less effective in enticing users than triggered interaction too because it does not provide a strong cue to stimulate users' awareness of and sensitivity to the missing interactions. Hence, triggered interaction as a "cued" incompleteness design is most likely to arouse users' motivation for subsequent active exploration. Therefore, we propose,

H1a: triggered interaction will lead to higher willingness to conduct offline product trials than full interaction and non-interactive design.

While users' reported willingness reveals their immediate thoughts about further inspecting the physical product upon an online exposure, their actual product trial is the behavioral expression of such reports. The actual trial behavior requires users to actually invest their time and efforts rather than a mere verbal report, which makes it an essential measure to capture users' true tendency to approach the real product. Recent studies have also noted the importance and necessity of providing actual opportunities for users to engage in related tasks in testing their curiosity and desire beyond mere self-reports (e.g., Litman et al. 2005). Indeed, some research on the Zeigarnik effect has examined people's actual behaviors and it is shown that the presence of gap or incompleteness does drive people's actual behaviors in various settings. For example, Litman et al. (2005) found that subjects were more likely to seek for further information (such as reading extra materials prepared by the experimenter) when they felt that they did not possess full knowledge than when they felt that they had all the information or little information. Reeve and Cole (1986) also showed that in a posttask free-choice period, subjects who

had not completed the experimental task were more likely to perform task-related activities than those who had completed the task. Therefore, we propose,

H1b: triggered interaction will lead to more actual product trials than full interaction and non-interactive design.

While we expect an incomplete stimulus such as triggered interaction will be more effective in enticing users than full interaction and non-interactive design, such effect may differ depending on users' level of relevant knowledge. As mentioned earlier, a relevant knowledge base increases the likelihood of the Zeigarnik effect to occur. In the context of online product experience, users who possess a higher level of related knowledge in the product class are more likely to feel the product experience relevant and be sensitive to the incomplete interaction with the virtual product. Such involvement with the experience and sensitivity to the interaction gap thus amplify their curiosity in the presence of an incomplete interaction experience. Users' prior experiences with many other similar products also enable them to feel more capable of obtaining mastery over the product usage through further experience (Alba and Hutchinson 1987). Hence, users with a higher level of product-class knowledge will be more likely to be motivated for further knowledge seeking through an incomplete experience that deprives them of the complete mastery over the object (Moore et al. 1986; Reardon and Moore 1996). However, users with lower related product-class knowledge may tend to follow what is available at the surface and are less sensitive to what is unrevealed when they engage in the current experience (Bettman and Park 1980). Accordingly, the relative influence of an

incomplete design on inducing product curiosity and exploration will be weaker for low knowledge users.

Overall, users' product-class knowledge is expected to moderate the influence of incomplete stimuli on users' feeling of cognitive tension and the forming of a prospect of completion. Such feeling and completion prospect will drive both their expressed willingness of product trials and their actual product trial behavior. Therefore, we propose,

H2a: The effect of triggered interaction on increasing users' willingness to conduct offline product trials is stronger with the increase of users' product-class knowledge.

H2b: The effect of triggered interaction on inducing actual product trials is stronger with the increase of users' product-class knowledge.

2.4 RESEARCH METHOD

An experiment was designed to compare the three different presentation formats. A cell phone was chosen as the target product because: (1) it is characterized by its experiential functions and operational behaviors and is thus suitable for VPE technology; and (2) it is a common product used by the majority of the population, making the task of inspecting and considering purchase of such product a realistic scenario for the subjects. In particular, the general design of the experimental cell phone was adapted from a classic Nokia model, but the specific implementation such as the execution of functions and subfunctions did not replicate any existing model on the market. A hypothetical brand and model name was then associated to this experimental cell phone so as to avoid the possible confounding effect of prior brand involvement. Hence, the experimental cell

phone was *unknown* to all the subjects. This is also in line with the intended context of this study, i.e., the promotion of newly launched products through online product presentations.

2.4.1 Experimental Website Design

Four functions of a cell phone are presented, i.e., managing calls, setting shortcut key, editing photos, and gaming. These are the typical and representative functions provided by most cell phones on today's market. Every function is demonstrated by three different presentation formats.

In the *non-interactive* condition, selected product functions can be previewed using pre-recorded videos loaded on the webpage; the whole process does not require any user participation.

In the *full interaction* condition, participants are able to launch a VPE simulator from the product homepage to sample the selected functions of the cell phone freely using the mouse. For example, the photo editing function allows users to edit a selected photo by changing its color theme, applying a photo frame to the photo, and etc. Full interaction thus demonstrates this function by allowing users to actively perform every step throughout this functional process and the cell phone reacts as a real product would by changing the display and emitting various sounds.

In the *triggered interaction* condition, product interactivity is embedded in a video-based presentation such that participants interact with a product simulator at preset triggering points, and the rest of the steps are performed automatically. For example, to demonstrate the photo editing function, steps of accessing the gallery application from

the main screen are shown in an automatic video flow. Then, the presentation *suspends* and *prompts* the user to press the *select a photo* button. After receiving the user's input, the presentation automatically resumes the flow by performing various editing options on the selected photo.

The Appendix A shows the flow charts that demonstrate part of the steps of the photo editing function using the three different presentation formats.

The factual product information (i.e., the visual characteristics and the execution steps of functions) is kept uniform across the different presentation conditions. For example, if users can try various photo editing options such as changing color themes and adding frames in the full interaction condition, then the same options are also demonstrated in the non-interactive and triggered interaction conditions. Hence, the only difference across the conditions lies in the product interactivity design.

2.4.2 Sample Selection and Experimental Procedure

Students and staff in a major public university volunteered to participate in the experiment. Specifically, presentation format was a factor manipulated between subjects, whereas product-class knowledge was a measured variable. Since the operating system of the experimental cell phone was adapted from a classic Nokia model, we measured subjects' prior experience and knowledge about Nokia phones (on a 7-point Likert scale¹)

¹ Three items were used to measure users' prior experience with Nokia phones, as adapted from Kramer (2007) and Pereira (2000): (1) I am familiar with Nokia phones' operating systems and functions; (2) I have substantial knowledge about Nokia phones in general; (3) I can clearly recall the features of the Nokia cell phones I have used/am using. The Cronbach's alpha is 0.92, indicating adequate reliability of this measurement scale.

and used it as their product-class knowledge². The subjects were then randomly assigned to one of the three presentation conditions.

170 subjects participated in the study, with 58 subjects in full interaction condition, 57 subjects in triggered interaction condition, and 55 subjects in non-interactive condition. This ensures a sufficient statistical power of 0.8 for a medium effect size (Cohen 1988).

During the experiment, subjects were first asked to fill in a pre-experimental questionnaire about their demographic information. They were then asked to examine a cell phone product on their assigned experimental websites as if they were shopping online and deciding whether they wanted to purchase it. Then, upon inspecting all the functions and information of the product, they were asked to answer a post-experimental questionnaire which captured variables such as their willingness to try the real product. After each subject had answered all the questions, the experimenter then told him/her that he/she could have a chance to try the real product if he/she was interested; however, he/she would have to wait for 10 minutes before the cell phone could be delivered to the lab. The subject was also told that this decision of whether or not to wait for the real phone was completely voluntary. The purpose of having a waiting interval of 10 minutes

We then averaged these measurement items to form a measure of product-class knowledge for each subject.

² Since there are a variety of cell phone brands, models, and operating systems, we did not use the general cell phone knowledge as the product-class knowledge. For example, users who are familiar with Nokia cell phones and their operating system (i.e., the Nokiaowned Symbian OS and the user interface that runs on it, e.g., the Nokia-created S60 platform) may not be well-versed in dealing with Windows Mobile or Android systems on a Samsung phone or iOS on an iPhone. Hence, we used more specific product-class knowledge pertaining to the type of the experimental cell phone. was to create a barrier to filter those who were not truly interested in physically experiencing the product and thus would not spend time waiting for it. Whether the subject had chosen to stay and wait for the real phone or leave immediately was recorded as the measure of actual product trial. This way of measuring the actual behavior was based on the approach used by Reeve and Cole's (1986), who gave subjects a free-choice period during the experiment and observed whether the subjects chose to re-engage in the previous incomplete task or other activities during this period. Hence, we believe the inclusion of a waiting period to capture subjects' true behavioral choice is effective and accurate.

However, since the experimental product was a unique model designed solely for the experimental purpose, we did not actually have the physical phone for subjects to try. Hence, after the 10-minute waiting period, we apologized to the subject that the product could not be delivered in time due to an unresolved technical problem³. The subjects were then dismissed from the experiment.

Each subject was paid \$10 for the participation and was told not to reveal the experiment content to other students or staff.

2.4.3 Subject Background Information

Both the students and staff subjects were recruited from a public university. They were from 6 academic faculties/schools (19 departments) and 7 administration offices, representing very diverse backgrounds. Among them, 58% were female. The age of the

³ After all the data collection is completed, we also emailed all the subjects who chose to wait for the real products, informing them about the nature of the experimental product as well as the research purpose of this experimental procedure.

subjects ranged from 18 to 51. Across the three presentation conditions, there was no significant difference in gender and age distribution, subjects' general Internet experience, or their general interest in exploring cell phones.

2.5 DATA ANALYSIS AND RESULTS

2.5.1 Manipulation Check and Instrument Validity

This study employs three presentation designs with different levels of interactivity to examine the effects of incomplete interactive product experience. To check our manipulations, we first measured subjects' perceived interactivity of the presentations. The results show that full interaction (Mean = 5.59) is perceived to be more interactive than triggered interaction (Mean = 5.05) (p=.05) and the non-interactive format (Mean = 3.87) (p<.001), and that triggered interaction is perceived to be more interactive than the non-interactive format (p<.001). We also measured the extent to which subjects felt like there was a lack of complete product experience online. The results show that subjects in triggered interaction condition rated the highest (Mean = 5.2) as compared to those in full interaction (Mean= 4.7) and non-interactive condition (Mean= 4.8). This indicates that full interaction, as a highly interactive design, made subjects feel that the online product experience as more sufficient and complete than triggered interaction. A non-interactive video design did not significantly raise users' feeling of insufficiency either as compared to triggered interaction. Hence, the manipulation check is successful.

The measurement items for users' willingness to conduct offline product trial are adapted from prior marketing studies (e.g., Maloney 1962; Menon and Soman 2002). Four items are used: (1) The product presentation makes me want to know more about the product by trying the real one; (2) I am interested in trying the real product; (3) I am enticed to explore functions of the actual phone; and (4) I am curious about playing with the real phone. The Cronbach's alpha is 0.92, indicating adequate reliability of the measurement. The correlation between willingness to try the product and actual trial is 0.3.

2.5.2 Results on Willingness to Conduct Offline Product Trial

Table 2.2 presents the mean and standard deviation of users' willingness to conduct offline product trial in the different presentation conditions. ANOVA was conducted on this dependent variable, with presentation format as the fixed factor and product-class knowledge as the covariate. There is a marginally significant main effect of presentation formats (F (2, 164) = 2.8, p=.06), hence H1a is moderately supported. The interaction effect between presentation formats and relevant product-class knowledge is significant (F(2, 164) = 3.97, p < .05) (See Table 2.1), hence H2a is supported. In order to clarify the nature of this interaction, we performed a spotlight analysis at one standard deviation above (i.e., high) and one standard deviation below (i.e., low) the mean of product-class knowledge (following Aiken and West 1991; Fitzsimons 2008; Irwin and McClelland 2001). Specifically, we test the simple effects of presentation formats for subjects with relatively high and low product-class knowledge based on the global influence of presentation formats and product-class knowledge. The results show that for subjects with high product-class knowledge, triggered interaction leads to significantly higher willingness to conduct offline product trial than both full interaction (beta=.49, t=2.86; p<.01) and non-interactive condition (beta=.47, t=2.93; p<.01). There is no difference between non-interactive and full interaction conditions (beta=.-.11, t=-.33; p>.05). For

subjects with low product-class knowledge, however, triggered interaction does not differ from either full interaction (beta = -.14, t=-.88; p>.05) or non-interactive presentation (beta = .24, t=1.56; p>.05). The interaction plot is presented in Figure 2.2(a).

Table 2.1: Main and Interaction Effects on Willingness to Trythe Product								
Source	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.				
Presentation	2	4.18	2.80	.06				
Product-class knowledge	1	1.06	.71	.40				
Presentation * Knowledge	2	5.93	3.97	.02				
Error	164	1.50						

Table 2.2: Means and Standard Deviations of Willingnessto Try the Product and Actual Product Trial									
	No	Triggered	Full						
	Interaction	Interaction	Interaction						
Willingness to Try	4.52 (1.14)	5.18 (1.22)	4.84 (1.35)						
Actual Trial Rate	44% (0.50)	56% (0.50)	41% (0.50)						





produce-class knowledge.

2.5.3 Results on Actual Product Trial

The percentages of subjects who actually chose to try the actual product in the different presentation conditions are shown in Table 2.2. Logistic regression was conducted on actual product trial since it was a binary variable – the choice of trying the product was coded "1" and the choice of leaving immediately was coded "0". Product-class knowledge was modeled as a continuous covariate. The results show that there is no significant main effect of presentation formats on actual product trial (See Table 2.3); hence H1b is not supported. However, the interaction effect between presentation formats and relevant product-class knowledge is significant (p<.05, See Table 2.3); hence H2b is supported. In order to clarify the nature of this interaction, we performed a spotlight analysis at one standard deviation above (i.e., high) and one standard deviation below (i.e., low) the mean of product-class knowledge (following Aiken ad West 1991;

Fitzsimons 2008). For subjects with high product-class knowledge), triggered interaction induces more subjects to try the actual product than both full interaction (beta= .14, t=2.16; p<.05) and non-interactive condition (beta=.12, t=1.80; p=.07, marginally). For subjects with low product-class knowledge, however, triggered interaction does not differ from either full interaction (beta = .002, t=.03; p>.05) or non-interactive presentation (beta = .004, t=.07; p>.05). The interaction plot is presented in Figure 2.2(b).

Table 2.3: Main and Interaction Effects on Actual Product Trial(Triggered Interaction Condition as the Reference Group)									
	В	S.E.	Wald	df	Sig.	Exp(B)*			
Triggered Interaction (Intercept)			1.80	2	.45				
No Interaction	.44	.61	.51	1	.47	1.55			
Full Interaction	1.25	1.02	1.49	1	.22	3.47			
Product-class knowledge	.39	.25	2.45	1	.12	1.47			
Presentation × Knowledge	22	.12	3.71	1	.05	.81			

*Note: Exp(B) is the exponentiation of the coefficient B, which represents an odds ratio. That is, the value of Exp(B) represents the factor by which the odds (i.e., the events of whether subjects chose to try the product) change for a one-unit change in the independent variable.

2.5.4 Discussion of Results

Consistent with our prediction based on the Zeigarnik effect and studies on consumer

psychology, our findings suggest that for users with a higher level of product-class

knowledge, the advantage of using triggered interaction VPE over the other two

presentation formats gets more evident in terms of increasing users' willingness to conduct offline product trial as well as their actual trial behavior.

It is worth noting again that product-class knowledge in this study pertains to subjects' prior knowledge about the relevant product class, rather than about the displayed product per se, since the displayed product was especially designed for this experiment and hence unknown to all the subjects. This is similar to the real-life context where online presentations are designed to promote new products that consumers are not aware of. Particularly, users' existing product-class knowledge facilitates their information processing and acquisition as well as achieving mastery over a particular product in the class. In the current context, subjects who have more prior experiences with Nokia phones, i.e., a higher level of product-class knowledge, may find the experimental product more relevant to their personal experience and be able to quickly reflect the stimulus information. Hence, given an incomplete product exposure stimulus, subjects possessing a higher level of product-class knowledge are more involved in the experimental task and to efficiently identify the gaps in interacting with the focal product. These subjects may also view the pursuit of a complete product experience as a more meaningful and approachable prospect; hence they may be more motivated towards such prospect after an incomplete interactive experience. In contrast, a lower level of relevant knowledge base may lead to a relatively lower perceived relevance and capability to process the presentation stimuli, which largely reduces the enticing effect of an incomplete interaction design.

2.6 IMPLICATIONS OF FINDINGS

This study focuses on specific design concepts and examines their applicability in the context of e-commerce product presentation design. This research has several theoretical and practical implications.

First, while past studies have mainly looked at the two contrasting ends of presentation design – such as non-interactive presentation and full interaction VPE (e.g., Jiang and Benbasat 2007a; Schlosser 2003) – we suggest that product interactivity design is a continuum rather than a dichotomy and propose that there is the middle course, e.g., the triggered interaction VPE. Moreover, this study provides important empirical evidence for the non-linear effect of interactivity design in online product presentations. Specifically, triggered interaction, which embeds product interactivity at only selected points in a non-interactive video presentation, can be more effective in terms of enhancing users' interest in offline product trials than both full interaction and a noninteractive presentation.

Indeed, to achieve a more complete understanding on the relative advantages of these different presentations, we also measured and tested two other traditionally important criteria of assessing presentations. One is the *perceived diagnosticity*⁴, i.e., the extent to which the presentations are considered helpful in conveying relevant product information to assist users' product evaluation (e.g., Jiang and Benbasat 2004). The other

⁴ Three items were used to measure the **perceived diagnosticity** of the presentations, as adapted from Jiang and Benbasat (2004) and Kempf and Smith (1998): (1) The product presentation was helpful in familiarizing me with the product; (2) The product presentation was helpful for me to understand the functional processes of the product; (3) The product presentation was helpful for me to evaluate the product.

is *users' attitudes towards the presentations*⁵, which represents users' overall evaluation of the presentations. These two criteria both focus on users' perceptions of the online experience rather than cross-channel behaviors. The results show that triggered interaction, as a form of incomplete interaction design, is not significantly different from full interaction (p>.05) in terms of perceived diagnosticity (M(full) = 5.46, M(triggered) = 5.13) or attitudes towards presentations (M(full) = 5.17, M(triggered) = 4.97)⁶. Hence, it seems that while incorporating interactivity into the presentations may be generally beneficial, providing maximum interactivity may not always be necessary. An incomplete interaction design can be the most effective in enticing users to conduct offline product trial behavior while at the same time maintaining a high level of perceived diagnosticity and favorable user attitudes towards the presentation.

Second, while little research has attempted to understand consumers' crosschannel shopping behavior, such as how the web presence induces desired online-tooffline conversion, this study focuses on the ability of online product presentations in enticing or persuading users to conduct offline product trials. This is in line with the significant increase in web-influenced retail store sales and the importance of "persuasive technology" (Fogg 2003). Indeed, a large proportion of consumers nowadays are crosschannel shoppers and they tend to perform offline actions after their online trip, such as visiting local stores to test the real product before purchase (Arbesman 2010; eMarketer 2006). Accordingly, businesses are employing various online product presentation tactics

⁵ Three items were used to measure users' **attitudes towards the presentation**, as adapted from Coyle and Thorson (2001) and Kempf and Smith (1998): (1) The product presentation is good; (2) I have a favorable impression toward the product presentation; (3) I like this product presentation.

⁶ The mean of the no interaction condition is 4.84 in perceived diagnosticity and 4.56 in attitudes towards presentations.

in order to grab the customers' attention, tug on their emotions, and entice them to react passionately to the advertised products and visit the stores (Metros 1999). Designing enticing online product presentations also partly alleviates the inherent difficulty associated with online shopping (i.e., consumers' inability to directly experience the products and hence their hesitance to purchase online) (Peterson et al. 1997; Rose et al. 1999) since offline shopping can be boosted via proper design of online presentations. Particularly, product trial is a meaningful reflection of user enticement since it represents their voluntary interest in inspecting the products further and personally. It is also found to be a critical factor in determining the eventual purchase (e.g., Smith 1993; Wright and Lynch 1995). Overall, with the unique but important focus on enticing users to conduct offline product trials via online presentations, this research is among the first to investigate consumers' cross-channel shopping behavior and brings about a new theoretical perspective for IS research in related fields.

Third, just like other persuasive technologies which are often designed based on theories and principles in cognitive psychology, triggered interaction represents an incomplete interaction design and its enticing effects can be explained by the well-known Zeigarnik effect. The Zeigarnik effect is originally rooted in human senses (i.e., the Gestalt psychology) and memory studies and is extensively used to explain human behaviors in cognitive tasks. It suggests that incomplete information or task creates "psychic tension" within people, which acts as a motivator to drive people towards a completion. While this seems to account for behaviors in various contexts such as visual design, effective learning, project management, and marketing plan, little research has been done to test the theory in the context of interaction design. As suggested by

"persuasive technology", creating interactive interfaces is virtually about getting the audience to do something – using an IT artifact, testing a product or taking some real-world action. Applying the Zeigarnik effect to this context, we find that triggered interaction which involves users via limited interaction cues and leaves a gap in users' interaction with the product can create a meaningful prospect, e.g., a completely active and real product experience, for users to pursue. But neither full interaction nor a non-interactive design creates a strong cognitive tension that drives users to go beyond the existing online experience. The present study thus makes the *first* attempt to apply the Zeigarnik effect and its related findings to the context of online interaction design, and advocates a brand-new design concept, i.e., incomplete interaction design.

This study also extends and enriches the Zeigarnik effect by identifying the importance of design cues that awaken and intensify users' awareness of the incompleteness. A mere presence of experience gap may not be able to induce desired motivational effect if there is no strong stimulus to make users' feel connected to the experience and thus pay attention to the incompleteness. For example, a non-interactive video presentation does not provide a complete interactive experience either, but it fails to provide a strong stimulus that adequately draws users' attention to what is missing now and thus the prospect of active experience. Just as the provision of limited software trials may make users involved in the process and thus create an attachment with the product (Yang and Teo 2007), prompting users to perform limited interactions in product presentations can intensify their awareness of the incomplete product experience and thus a desire for more. Our experiment results have successfully shown that product

presentations that incorporate interaction incompleteness and provoke users' awareness of such incompleteness may achieve higher enticing effect.

Overall, this study demonstrates that simpler and "smarter" triggered interaction design has the potential to outperform both the more widely studied non-interactive format (such as video) and the "luxurious" full interaction design in enticing consumers to pursue subsequent product trial. Indeed, similar concept and effect have been documented in various contexts (e.g., incomplete photographs, mystery novels, teaser ads, word-guessing games) (Menon and Soman 2002). This study thus extends this line of research to online product interactivity design and demonstrates that interactivity will exert nonlinear influence in certain aspects of user experience with products. Specifically, different from many other contexts which involve incomplete vision or information provision, this study shows that the incompleteness of *product interactivity* may achieve strong enticing effects too, without holding back any actual product information.

Fourth, while the Zeigarnik effect explains users' tendency to continue an incomplete task, it does not explicitly state any situational or moderating factor of such effect. This research thus makes another key theoretical contribution by integrating studies on consumer psychology with the Zeigarnik effect and proposing the moderating factor, i.e., users' relevant knowledge base. In our context, having a higher level of knowledge about the related product class makes the experimental stimuli more relevant to the users, and thus the users can be more involved and sensitive to the incompleteness or interruption of the experience. Users with a higher level of product-class knowledge may also be more capable of approaching a holistic active experience and anticipating mastery over the product. Accordingly, they will be more easily motivated to continue

active exploration when they are only provided with limited interaction experience. This thus presents an interesting contrast with the literature on online decision tools, which suggests that tools such as recommendation agents tend to exert stronger influence on users with less product category knowledge (e.g., Kamis and Davem 2004; Kramer 2007; Spiekermann 2001).

Overall, understanding the Zeigarnik effect and interest-stimulating tactics is extremely helpful for web designers, who have long been seeking to understand and "manipulate" the audience's attention and reaction to the exposed information (Briggs and Hollis 1997; Maddox 2001). In a broader sense, other design contexts such as online educational software development may also benefit from applying these tactics. For example, the extent of user actions allowed in educational software may enhance or demotivate the learner's passion on learning the related subjects. Fundamentally, this is because people always tend to construct a closed and coherent experience – as long as they are provoked to care about the prospect and are confident that resolving the current gap is manageable and appealing.

Based on the current study, the message to marketers and web designers is that using the most complex technology may not necessarily entail the most desired result. Interactive features are usually costly to develop and maintain due to proprietary software, extensive programming, and a huge database of graphics (Fiore et al. 2005). In our case, the development cost of the more enticing triggered interaction is actually much lower than that of full interaction due to the reduced extent of user-product interactions. For each demonstrated product function, the triggered interaction is designed using Adobe Flash which loads a video file, plus only 5-10 layers to implement user interaction (e.g., buttons) at specific frames, and a few lines of code at these frames to set the flow sequence. The full interaction format, on the other hand, involves more user interactions, and requires more than 30 layers on average in the source Flash file, plus thousands of lines of codes to implement the flow. Hence, when firms intend to advertise and promote new products or new features through the online channel, intelligently embedding some user interactions could be effective in invoking consumers' attention and desire to continue the learning and trial offline.

2.7 LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE RESEARCH

There are several limitations with this study. First, the findings of this study are best generalized to *experience* products. Specifically, Nelson (1970) has proposed two different types of products, namely, *experience* products which users cannot fully evaluate without actual trial or consumption, and *search* products which users can accurately evaluate before actual consumption. In the case of search products such as hard drives, the vendors may want to promote direct online sales without offering physical trials, since consumers should be able to well evaluate the product through searchable information such as the capacity and access speed. Also, informational search products such as mortgage which do not require physical interaction at all may not be suitable for product interactivity design either. As suggested by Wright and Lynch (1995), the best medium to promote the product is the one that communicates the type of product information in the most congruent way. Hence, while it is certainly promising to discover the benefits of the incomplete interaction design for many experience products, caution is needed in generalizing and applying our findings to other product types.

Second, this study only focuses on one particular incomplete interactivity design, namely triggered interaction. However, since interactivity design is a continuum, there can be various degree of incompleteness. Hence, questions remain concerning what is the optimal level of incompleteness in a given situation. For instance, some prior study suggests that users' curiosity is stronger when the knowledge gap is moderate than it is very low or very high (e.g., Menon and Soman 2002). It is thus possible that a very low or very high level of incomplete design may not be as effective as a moderate incomplete design in inducing curiosity and enticement.

Also, while this study highlights the importance of awareness-provoking cues to make the missing experience evident to users, it only focuses on one particular way to stimulate users, i.e., invoking user actions in the form of triggered interaction design. Future research could continue to investigate the specific design of such cues, e.g., how to design such "interruptive" cues so that users are sufficiently intrigued deserves further attention.

In addition, in the current study, the enticing effect of incomplete interaction design is manifested through an immediate report of willingness and the actual behavior that involves a choice between immediate leaving and a short period of waiting before product trial – as constrained by a lab setting. A promising future direction is to investigate how strong or transient the Zeigarnik effect is. For example, early studies on Zeigarnik effect have shown that the memory about incomplete tasks persists after a period of at least one week (Heimbach and Jacoby 1972). In complementing and extending the current findings, future studies may thus examine whether the enticing effect is strong enough to persist over a longer period using surveys or field experiments.

CHAPTER 3 STUDY II: PRODUCT DISCOVERY THROUGH SOCIAL SEARCH MECHANISMS

3.1 INTRODUCTION

Collaborative platforms (e.g., Wikipedia, del.icio.us, digg.com, technocrati.com, flickr.com, thisnext.com, flixster.com) where people share knowledge, interests, bookmarks, product consumption experience, etc. are becoming increasingly popular. Instead of simply going out to shop or contacting friends for advice, people are reading or writing reviews, seeking information, and constructing their personal networks on popular websites. By facilitating access to user-generated contents, Web 2.0 has become a democratic, personalized, and do-it-yourself medium of communication (Turban et al. 2007, p812).

This study focuses on a particular type of e-commerce Web 2.0 platform that allows individuals to share their opinions and interests about products or services, and to make further use of this information for facilitating product search, product evaluation, and social network building. We label these websites *social product-search (SPS)* websites. For example, Yelp.com allows users to search and provide reviews for restaurants, shopping malls, etc., and facilitates connections between food lovers or shopping aficionados. Flixster.com encourages users to share their favorite movies, and facilitates movie searches based on social networks. Although different SPS websites have different foci in terms of products and system functionalities, user-generated product information and social networking are always their essential components.

In particular, many SPS websites allow community users to "label" products using their own words, so that products are characterized by a variety of descriptive keywords, i.e., tags. For instance, the web page of "Gone with the Wind" on Amazon.com shows that the book has been tagged as "historical fiction", "American classics", "civil war", "great romance", "women", etc. These tags thus reflect the "Wisdom of Crowds", i.e., the collective wisdom of the user community which information seekers can use to search and evaluate products⁷. Meanwhile, some SPS websites also facilitate product information acquisition through social connectivity, i.e., to obtain product information from other users in a community and thus benefit from the wisdom of selected individuals (Hung et al. 2008). For example, Kaboodle.com and Stylehive.com feature the most experienced and influential community users who have expressed their views in displayed products. Information seekers can thus look for relevant information from these *featured users* through accessing their online personal profiles. By clicking into their profiles, information seekers can get to know these users' experiences and opinions about the focal products, which can be particularly specific and insightful in evaluating alternatives against needs. They can also discover other diversified and attractive recommendations based on the broad experiences of the featured users (Burt 2004).

Hence, unlike traditional e-commerce websites, SPS websites have the potential to facilitate information seekers' online activities by providing well-connected networks of products and of users. Just like in the physical world, where one makes a purchase decision by either comparing products in catalogues or simply asking knowledgeable others for suggestions (Ratchford et al. 2003), people can also search and assess products on SPS websites based on product attributes or by following advice from experienced

⁷ In this study we use "information seekers" to refer to visitors of social product-search websites who want to search and investigate products.

community members. The presence of product tags and connection to featured users thus support the two different ways of information search – product-attribute-based and people-based. With these various kinds of search cues in the online environment, information seekers may choose specific search directions to find exactly what they intended to look for, as in a planned purchase, or they may trace down non-linear paths, enjoying exploration in unanticipated directions and encountering pleasant surprises (Pirolli 2007). A person's product search process will ultimately determine her understanding about the product space and satisfaction with the decision outcome.

However, while the practice of collaboratively creating and managing tags to annotate and categorize contents or products by consumers has attracted much research attention, studies have mainly focused on people's incentives for tagging (e.g., Ames and Naaman 2007), the linguistic properties of tags (e.g., Veres 2006), and the growth pattern of tags on websites (e.g., Golder and Huberman 2006). Questions remain about how the presence of product tags based on the "Wisdom of Crowds" shapes information seekers' search behavior. Similarly, researchers are paying increasingly more attention to online social networking and the "gurus" in these networks because of their disproportionately large influence on other users (e.g., Gyongyi et al. 2008; Hung et al. 2008; Jurczyk and Agichtain 2007). Related studies have primarily focused on characteristics of these featured users' social networks (e.g., Kratzer and Lettl 2009), their roles in companies' marketing initiatives (e.g., Luethje et al. 2005), and empirical validation of their commercial impacts in various industries (e.g., Franke et al. 2006). But it is still unclear, in the context of SPS websites, whether and how social connections with those experienced community users can provide diagnostic and unanticipated product

information based on the "Wisdom of Experts". Furthermore, it may be fruitful to consider the complementarities between different informational and search cues on websites, because together we may obtain a more complete picture of how information seekers forage information in the social Web. Hence, *the objective of this study is to examine the individual and joint impacts of product tags as well as featured users on an information seeker's product search experience.*

In the following sections of this study, we first present a detailed description of the two social search mechanisms and explain the major theoretical foundations. Hypotheses are then proposed, followed by a description of research methodology and data analysis. Results are then reported and discussed. Finally, implications and future research directions are addressed.

3.2 TWO SOCIAL MECHANISMS TO FACILITATE PRODUCT SEARCH: PRODUCT TAGS AND FEATURED USERS

3.2.1 Product Tags

Tagging allows ordinary consumers, not only designers or experts, to generate keyword descriptors of products in the form of tags. Websites with product tags can assist information seekers' online activities at two levels.

First, product tags reflect individual users' description of a product as well as indicate how many people agree with a descriptor. Since every user can use her own expression to annotate a product, any one product is often described by a variety of tags, reflecting individuals' heterogeneous interests or attentions. When groups of users agree on the meaning of a certain tag, products can be tagged with the same word by multiple users. Hence, every tag is associated with a number indicating how many people have used this tag for this particular product. For example, websites such as Buzzilions.com aggregate individual users' tags and present them as product descriptors on every product page together with a frequency count for each tag.

Second, some websites also *interconnect* tags of different products so that information seekers can browse related products possessing similar attributes (i.e., connected tags). This represents the website's ability to support product connectivity and navigation based on user-defined product dimensions. For example, if an information seeker wants to look for more books about the Civil War when examining "Gone with the Wind", she can click on the "civil war" tag and be directed to a list of books tagged similarly by the online community – including "Cold Mountain", "Shades of Gray", "Gone with the Wind", and many others. Information seekers can then click on any book in the list and examine it in detail. In this way, products with common attributes become interconnected via community-contributed tags. Overall, the diversity of product tags and the product connectivity afforded by connected tags have enabled "pivot browsing" (e.g., Millen et al. 2006), a navigation practice that allows information seekers to easily recognize and change search directions at any moment, thus offering constantly new views and routes to explore until a satisfying choice has been made.

3.2.2 Featured Users

Featured users on SPS websites are usually highly active users who have accumulated high contribution scores through sharing useful product experiences with others (Hung et al. 2008, p346). They often have richer product experiences and knowledge than average users (Venkatraman 1989). Accordingly, featured users are usually regarded as a high-

esteem information source for other users within social networks and contribute to the diffusion of new and valuable knowledge (Rogers 1976; Schreier et al. 2007). For example, in her personal profile, a featured movie lover may share various attractive alternatives, her knowledge about the origin and structure of the storylines, or information about awards won by particular movies. As visitors of such profile are exposed to this kind of relevant and novel knowledge, their movie search process may be greatly facilitated.

3.3 LITERATURE REVIEW

Individuals who try to choose a product from among a number of alternatives often go through a constructive search process where their preferences are constructed and adjusted depending on the information environment (David et al. 2007; Payne et al. 1992). During this process, they gather a number of promising options and evaluate them in detail before committing to a final choice (Haubl and Trift 2000; O'Keefe and McEachern 1998; Wang and Benbasat 2009). The stream of research in information foraging and adaptive human decision making is thus relevant to this study and hence discussed below.

3.3.1 Scent-based Information Foraging and Social Information Foraging

Information Foraging Theory (IFT) is a general theory that explains human informationseeking and sense-making behavior in task environments (Pirolli and Card 1999; Priolli 1997). According to the theory, people tend to dynamically identify search paths and adjust them towards more suitable ones as they encounter information during the search process, rather than blindly staying with a fixed search path based on the *a priori* perceptions. Particularly, they have to assess the value of different information paths based on the observable cues, and decide on the time and effort allocation within and across information paths. Hence, people's information seeking is usually adjusted based on the cues and affordances in the information environment (Lynch et al. 1991; Pirolli 2007). For example, hyperlinks (and the associated text labels, thumbnail pictures, etc.) on websites are a common type of information cues that direct people's information search and thus their judgment. In this sense, Information Foraging Theory echoes the notion of "adaptive decision makers", as human's decision making is a mixture of topdown organized and opportunistic processing based on the information encountered (Hayes-Roth and Hayes-Roth 1979; Payne et al. 1993). For example, people might start with certain product attribute and then reassess the importance of it or notice another unexpected product or attribute worth exploiting, and make spur-of-the-moment adaptation.

The key assumption of Information Foraging Theory is that people often tend to select an information foraging strategy that maximizes their return on information foraging, i.e., rate of gaining valuable information. Particularly, the structure or affordances of the information environment determine the magnitude of the costs of different information foraging strategies, and this cost is weighed against the rate at which useful information is encountered. One concept that is important in predicting and explaining the information seeking process is information *scent*, which refers to information seekers' subjective sense of how much the navigational cues appear to be related to their information needs (Pirolli and Card 1999; Priolli 1997). If the scent is clear and strong, then it means that promising information can be found down the trail, hence the information seeker will be able to move directly towards the target information

and she knows where to spend the time. But if there is no scent or weak scent, then the seeker will have to perform random walk in order to spot a trace of scent.

In particular, humans often discover knowledge more quickly and thoroughly based on collaborative effort, just like animals tend to forage for food en mass since collective efforts are important in providing high scent paths for food resources. This is explained by Social Information Foraging, which extends Information Foraging Theory to a social context to address the information diversity and social brokerage in technology-mediated social systems (Pirolli, 2007). Social information foraging suggests that undiscovered public knowledge can be revealed when groups forage for information to "connect the dots" and bridge clusters of information. On the social Web, for example, the wide appearance of user-generated collaborative indices usually allows information seekers to explicitly recognize and locate useful paths based on traces of their peers; hence these user-generated cues may convey high information scent (Zhang et al., 2009). Also, the diffusion of new information across clusters of people is usually propelled by the more experienced users in the community. These users usually lead the trend of the community's consumption and provide high-quality information or recommendations that are not discovered by others. Hence, they often serve as a source of advice for information seekers, enabling useful and novel discoveries due to "standing on the shoulders of giants" effect (Chan and Misra 1990; Childers 1986; Pirolli 2009). Accordingly, navigational cues that enable access to the knowledge profiles of featured users in a community can be useful to information seekers and convey high information scent too.

Moreover, different information sources may vary in terms of value and relevance. While scent helps information seekers identify the value of particular information paths, seekers often have to decide how long they spend within one particular path and whether and when to switch to another. A decision of staying or switching is based on seekers' perception of the attractiveness of different paths, e.g., the scent of the path cues, as well as the cost to make a switch (Liu et al. 2010; Pirolli and Card 1999). According to Information Foraging Theory, seekers always want to get more valuable information for as little effort and time as possible. Hence, they often tend to spend most of the time in a small fraction of useful and accessible information paths (e.g., Lawrance et al. 2007). When there is a cue in the environment conveying strong scent, the user is expected to spend long time exploring down that path in depth. However, if there are other cues giving out strong scent that can also be approached without much cost, then it is possible for users to switch to another path of information. Overall, users have to judge whether and when to access another information path based on the value of different paths and the cost of switching.

In summary, information seekers tend to continuously forage and assess the scent of the information cues, evaluate the cost of switching, and construct and adjust their search directions (Pirolli and Card 1999; Pirolli 2007, p89). Information processing and decision making is thus highly adaptive, depending on the available cues in the environment. With user-generated information, various types of navigational cues based on other people's product experiences can convey strong information scent and support strategies for different information requirements.

3.4 HYPOTHESES DEVELOPMENT

3.4.1 Product Search: Diagnosticity and Serendipity

As noted by King and Hill (1994), the information gathering process must be distinguished from the decision outcome, and it is the process that shapes the ultimate decision. In this study, we are interested in how design mechanisms of SPS websites direct information seekers to search and discover products.

One important facet of a product search process is for information seekers to find relevant alternatives, evaluate them based on available information, and ultimately make an informed choice. A key concept here is *perceived diagnosticity*, previously defined as the extent to which a site visitor believes that a website is helpful in terms of evaluating a product's attributes (Jiang and Benbasat 2004; Kempf and Smith 1998; Pavlou and Fygenson 2006). In the current study, as we focus on a dynamic product search process rather than the evaluation of individual products, we define perceived diagnosticity as information seekers' perception of the extent to which an online product search experience helps them systematically and effectively evaluate and compare relevant alternatives for reaching a final choice.

Moreover, scent-based information search and adaptive decision making processes imply that information seekers' choices may not necessarily closely relate to their original intention or a planned search path (Payne et al., 1992; David et al., 2007). In other words, since information seekers usually work with a set of malleable and adaptive preferences that are sensitive to the information found in the environment, there is an opportunity for *serendipity*, i.e., when seekers acquire something useful from an

interaction without prior expectation (André et al. 2009; Nikolaeva and Sriram 2006; Toms 2000). Akin to the role of serendipity in scientific breakthroughs and discoveries, such serendipitous encounters are usually enriching and rewarding (Ross 1999; Toms 2000). The literature asserts that people experience serendipity when they explore an environment with diverse information and can quickly recognize what is potentially relevant (André et al., 2009; Björneborn, 2008).

3.4.2 Effects of Product Tags

When tags are presented on a product's page, they constitute a community-constructed and comprehensive summary of product characteristics (Hsieh et al. 2008). For example, at Thisnext.com, a dress can be tagged with "strapless", "black-and-white", "bubble dress", "above-the-knee", "evening dress", "homecoming dress" etc., which represent diverse styles of the dress and its dressing occasions. Having different set of tags directly signals the fine differences among products. The presence of such diverse keyword descriptors on the product page may also enable information seekers to efficiently filter out the unwanted alternatives by just a glance of the page. Moreover, the popularity of each tag, as indicated by its frequency count, provides a quick indicator of community agreement on the specific product feature. Since group behavior is an influential force in human decision making (Cialdini 1993; Giner-Sorolla and Chaiken 1997), the provision of such popularity information may help reduce information seekers' uncertainty when assessing alternatives. For example, if two dresses are both tagged as "evening dress", then the one having the higher frequency count for this tag may hint information seekers that it is a more popular evening dress than the other. Overall, tags as diverse and
collective product descriptors should facilitate a quick and direct understanding of products during the decision process. Therefore, we propose,

H1a: SPS websites with product tags will lead to a higher level of perceived diagnosticity of the product search process than those without product tags.

Apart from serving as descriptors of individual products, hyperlinked tags facilitate connectivity among related products. Thus, a product-to-product network is formed via tags, revealing the relationships of products in the web space (Hsieh et al. 2008). Following the previous example, if the tag "bubble dress" of a particular product has also been applied to other products, then information seekers who are interested in bubble style dresses can click on this tag and be directed to a list of other popular bubble style dresses as identified by the user community. Hence, unlike disconnected tags, interlinked tags become important navigational cues and organize the product space based on diverse attributes (Ames and Naaman 2007; Pirolli 2009). Tags as consumers' direct and natural "consumption vocabulary" pertaining to products (West et al. 1996) may convey strong scent (Kalbach 2007; Zhang et al. 2009), because tracing connected tags allows information seekers to access related alternatives sharing similar characteristics that are of their interest (e.g., "bubble dress"). Paths like this thus provide an easy mechanism to filter products. According to IFT, information seekers tend to maximize the information utility by investigating the few paths with the strongest scents in depth (i.e., the most relevant attribute dimensions), since these paths lead to the richest resources. In this way, information seekers can consider groups of similar, highly relevant items along identified

dimensions together, forming a systematic and effective comparison process (Biggs et al. 1985; Payne et al. 1993). Such in-depth and structured search can hardly be achieved when tags are not interlinked, as disconnected tags do not directly facilitate product connectivity and navigation. Therefore, we propose,

H1b: SPS websites with connected product tags will lead to a higher level of perceived diagnosticity of the product search process than those with disconnected product tags.

When information seekers examine a product, access to other search paths through product tags may also be presented. Like over-the-horizon radar, a diverse and comprehensive set of product tags may reveal to information seekers previously unforeseen product dimensions. Such concurrent presence of diverse ideas usually stimulates people's cognitive processes and latent interests, so that people may tend to discover more than they were initially looking for (Björneborn 2008; Foskett 1983). This is the power of social information foraging, i.e., greater information diversity generated by the community usually facilitates innovative discoveries, leading to greater information returns for the individual information seekers (Chi et al. 2007). According to IFT, when other tags stimulate seekers' latent interest and thus give out strong scent, seekers are likely to switch paths if the cost of moving between different tags is low. Since the concurrent presence of diverse tags allows easy and immediate switching, i.e., a form of "pivot" browsing (Millen et al. 2006), changes of search and evaluation foci are facilitated and people are thus likely to pursue the newly-emerged interesting information.

For example, an information seeker initially looking for a juicer may first follow the tag "juicer" and get to identify a good juicer product. But, this juicer product can be associated with other tags such as "healthy eating", which give out strong scent to the information seeker since she realizes her latent interest in cooking healthy food at home. If products are connected via tags, she may treat this juicer as an anchoring point and follow the "healthy eating" tag to a list of relevant kitchenware products. She may then find many other useful and interesting products, such as a machine to make home-made all-natural peanut butter, which would be quite appealing if she happens to like peanut butter. Hence, she may end up buying a peanut butter machine. Such discovery would not have been possible if the information seeker did not recognize a particular latent interest during the exploration (e.g., healthy eating) or did not have an easy and immediate access to such search path. Overall, the presence of connected tags makes information seekers recognize their latent interests easily and allows them to pursue these interests with low cost. Mathes (2004) and Quintarelli (2005) have also suggested that interlinked tag sets are likely to increase opportunistic and often interesting discovery, achieving a higher level of serendipity that would be unattainable without them. Therefore, we propose,

H2: SPS websites with connected product tags will lead to higher level of perceived serendipity of the product search process than those with disconnected product tags or without tags.

While the presence of disconnected tags may also help elicit information seekers' diverse interest dimensions, they do not effectively support product connectivity to facilitate

them to reach more products based on these elicited interests. Hence, we do not expect websites with disconnected tags to greatly increase serendipitous findings during the search process as compared to websites without any tags.

3.4.3 Effects of Featured Users

Besides discovering mass-market taste by following tags, people also tend to seek advice from experienced individuals. According to social information foraging, effective knowledge dissemination is greatly facilitated by those experienced individuals because their product knowledge and rich experience is not available in others (Chaiken et al. 1989; Pirolli 2007). Hence, average users are usually better off by foraging information from those more experienced users in the community. Some SPS websites highlight "featured users", i.e., those who actively provide useful comments and recommendations to other users based on their rich product experiences (Hung et al. 2008). For example, Yelp.com and Flixster.com provide links to particular experienced users who have made useful comments on the products being examined on a webpage. Through these links, information seekers can access the personal profiles of these users, which include the owners' comments on the focal product as well as other high-quality recommendations. Accordingly, links to features users serve as navigational cues with strong scent and they usually attract information seekers to seek more relevant advice. For example, someone examining a particular restaurant would probably like to obtain opinions from other experienced visitors to this restaurant. Hence, we expect that when it is easy to access featured community members, information seekers are likely to forage information from these users, hence gathering more useful information not available otherwise (e.g., Borgatti and Cross 2003; Nebus 2006). Therefore, we propose,

H3: SPS websites that present featured users will lead to a higher level of perceived diagnosticity of the product search process than those that do not present featured users.

However, following a particular featured user does not mean that all the information within that path will be closely related to information seekers' existing search interest. These experienced individuals have usually detected and exploited a variety of good opportunities not yet discovered by general users and organized these diverse findings in their own preferred ways. Hence, visiting these featured users' profiles may at times broaden information seekers' product search scope rather than getting options convergent to a planned search criterion. For example, an information seeker may be evaluating a bubble dress and then switch to the profile of a featured user who has owned this bubble dress for more information. This profile, however, may include this user's recommendations of other dresses suitable for a homecoming party, or some matching shoes or accessories for this bubble dress – which may result in the information seeker considering or buying more or different products than planned. Hence, with the easy access of featured users, information seekers' search path can become largely explorative and discretionary, making it more conducive to serendipitous discovery. Just as previous studies have suggested, serendipity travels in good social networks because people with adequate knowledge may provide unexpected solutions during social interactions (Nahapiet and Ghoshal 1998, p258). Establishing easy connectivity to featured community users is thus expected to direct information seekers to think "out of the box" or recognize their latent interests, and make unexpected interesting discoveries (Granovetter 1983). Therefore, we propose,

H4: SPS websites that present featured users will lead to a higher level of perceived serendipity of the product search process than those that do not present featured users.

3.4.4 The Disparity and Complementarity of Product Tags and Featured Users

As mentioned earlier, information search and processing is usually a mixed top-down organized and opportunistic process. Upon inspecting a product, information seekers may treat it as an anchoring point from which they trace promising navigational cues to obtain more information about this product and other related products. As more information unfolds, seekers may recognize other comparable options and directions, which are then evaluated against previous findings and serve as new anchoring points for subsequent search. Connected product tags and featured user links are both high scent navigational cues that play a role in this process. However, they facilitate product search and evaluation in different ways. Tags are created to describe various aspects of a product; hence, search through tracing a tag leads to alternatives closely related to the current product in terms of the tagged attribute. Searching products following a tag is thus structured and convergent to a particular product attribute. In contrast, information from a featured user's profile often includes diversified and freely-structured product opinions and interests, thus manifesting a divergent product discovery process.

Indeed, convergent and divergent information behaviors have long been recognized as the two distinct approaches of human reasoning and problem-solving (Guilford 1967). While convergent information search yields findings that are accurately and logically related to a certain criterion, divergent search leads to more dissimilar or loosely-related findings. Empirical studies have shown that in real life, these two types of behavior are usually mixed, complementing and reinforcing each other (Björneborn 2008; Ford 1999). On the one hand, an organized and convergent search may identify central interests that subsequently function as points of departure for more divergent exploration (Björneborn 2008). Studies have found that divergent search usually proceeds to a significant degree via convergent thought processes, as having a clear line of processing gives users larger cognitive capacity to integrate resources and discover the potential value of diversified findings (Ford 1999). Just as "chance favors the prepared mind" suggests, if users have a questioning mind entailing certain aspects of interest, they will be more willing to explore and able to effectively link the unexpected, diverse encounters to their needs (Csikszentmihalyi and Sawyer 1995; Ford 1999; Van Andel 1994). On the other hand, divergent pieces of information obtained may entail the need for more convergent processing, because in doing so, deeper understanding can be achieved to ensure the appropriateness of the unexpected information (Björneborn 2008; Gale 2001). In sum, one type of information foraging behavior may enhance users' capacity of engaging in the other.

In the current context of product search, following attribute-based cues usually allows users to establish a clear search domain or identify a clear product interest. Attribute-based navigational cues such as connected tags can thus help users establish a search scope, and users can then decide to investigate in depth or explore other possibilities since they can trace their search paths easily and are unlikely to get lost (Houten van et al. 2004). However, people-based cues such as featured users' links do not facilitate narrowing down search paths at all, since they often lead to paths of unpredicted diversified information. Given the different nature of these two types of navigational cues, we thus expect that the utilization of information discovered through

featured users' connections will be higher when connected product tags are also provided as compared to when connected tags are not present. Specifically, tags allow information seekers to explicitly identify preferences, which could then serve as anchors to accommodate and discover the potential utility of divergent other findings (André et al., 2009; Ford, 1999). Being able to search and compare products along identified attributes in a logical way also gives information seekers the capacity to incorporate more information, thus motivating them to be more explorative (Biggs et al. 1985; Shugan 1980). Accordingly, information seekers may be more willing to make use of social connectivity with featured users, which usually leads to insightful product information as well as unanticipated diverse alternatives. Moreover, with the presence of connected tags, when information seekers are inspired by any recommendation or perspective in featured users' profiles, they can investigate it further thoroughly and clearly with low $\cos t - by$ following the attribute-based tags associated with the new findings. Overall, the presence of connected tags lowers the cost of keeping trace of the search path and conducting thorough and convergent investigation around the new findings, hence information seekers should be able to make better use of the information from featured users. Accordingly, the effect of featured users on improving the product search process will be more evident with the presence of connected tags than without the tags.

For example, an information seeker browsing a stylish French restaurant may access the profile of a featured user who has given useful comments on this restaurant. This profile, however, may also include this user's personal restaurant recommendations – such as "my favorite big-night-out restaurants", or "fanciest restaurants in the bay" – prompting the information seeker to consider a wider variety of restaurants serving different cuisines such as Italian or Japanese, or those with novel features such as garden house, open air seats, or live performance. The information seeker can then follow these new features by clicking on the tags associated with the restaurants, getting to know more and probably better such options. In this way, the information seeker can continuously identify her explicit or latent interests without getting lost and access relevant alternatives to find the best of that kind. A recent study on video search has also found that the discovery will be more fruitful when narrow searching cues and more generalized search cues are seamlessly provided so that users are more likely to pursue and switch as they like (Houten van et al. 2004). Therefore, we propose,

H5: There is an interaction effect between connected product tags and featured users on the perceived diagnosticity of the product search process, i.e., the effects of featured users will be stronger when connected product tags are present than when connected tags are not present.

H6: There is an interaction effect between connected product tags and featured users on the perceived serendipity of the product search process, i.e., the effects of featured users will be stronger when connected product tags are present than when connected tags are not present.

3.5 RESEARCH METHOD

3.5.1 Experimental Website Design

An empirical study was conducted to test the hypotheses. To enhance the realism (Singleton and Straits 1999, p194) and the generalizability of the findings, we

collaborated with one of the largest social product-search websites in China, ABC.com⁸. This website combines reviews, tags, and social networking functionality for consumers to search and discuss local businesses, consisting mainly of restaurants and other dining services. ABC.com shared with us their database about around 1000 restaurants in Shanghai and over 60,000 registered users in Shanghai⁹ – a data fragment that forms a well-connected social network clique. To remove brand identification of the website, we developed our own experimental websites by adopting a different interface style, such as color scheme and page layout, as well as a different domain name. Specifically, from the main page, users could search and browse all the restaurants featured on the website. Each restaurant information page shows an objective description of a restaurant, such as its name, detailed location together with Google map, telephone numbers, a picture of the restaurant, as well as all the individual user reviews and an overall star rating (based on a 5-star rating scale) of the restaurant. Each person's profile page contains basic information about the user, such as her demographic data, past restaurant reviews, favorite restaurant collections, as well as her network of friends.

The provision of product tags and featured users are both manipulated on product information pages. We adopted a three-level design in manipulating the provision of product tags. The first condition does not show any tag. The second condition presents tags associated with restaurants, but the tags are not hyperlinked so that information seekers can only view the descriptors of each restaurant in the form of tags. The tags often describe such attributes as featured dishes, cuisine type, dining situation (e.g.,

⁸We mask the real name of the company due to a non-disclosure agreement.

⁹ The actual information, such as real names of the users, was masked.

friends gathering, dating, or casual eating), and ambience (e.g., live performance, private booth, open-air seats). The popularity count for each tag, i.e., a count indicating how many users have used the tag for the particular restaurant, is also provided. In the third condition, tags are presented and also hyperlinked so that, for example, if information seekers recognize an interesting tag of a restaurant, they can click on the tag and then be directed to a list of restaurants that are also tagged by the online community with the same keyword.

The presence of featured users is manipulated at two levels. In the treatment condition, a list of featured users are shown on the right-hand panel of the restaurant's information page and represented through their thumbnail pictures and names. These featured users are determined by their overall contribution scores, based on the actual data provided by ABC.com and reflecting the usefulness of the users' past contributions¹⁰. A featured user's profile page contains her personal information, her collections of favorite restaurants, and comments on the restaurants, including the restaurant that is currently being browsed. In the control condition, the list of featured users' links is not provided but the profiles of individual reviewers are still accessible by clicking on the reviewer link next to her review on the current restaurant.

In sum, we implemented a 3 (no product tags vs. disconnected tags vs. connected tags) * 2 (with vs. without featured users) between-subject experimental design. The

¹⁰ A user's overall contribution score is obtained from ABC.com. Particularly, it is computed according to her past information contribution, i.e., her provision of witty, informative, useful, and personal advice. Identifying featured users (or "mavens", "gurus", etc.) based on this contribution score has been adopted by most SPS websites (e.g., Thisnext.com, Kaboodle.com, and Stylehive.com).

screen capture of a restaurant information page for the condition with connected tags and featured users is provided in Appendix B.

3.5.2 Experimental Procedure

The participants consisted of a total of 168 undergraduate and graduate students (i.e., 28 subjects per group, with 6 groups), recruited from a major university in Shanghai. According to power analysis for a 3*2 between-subject design, this sample size ensures a sufficient statistical power of 0.8 for a medium effect size (Cohen 1988). Participants were assigned randomly to a condition and asked to fill in a pre-experiment questionnaire that measured demographic information and control variables including knowledge and interest in restaurants in Shanghai. They were then briefed on the features of the website and given several minutes to get familiar with how to use it. Afterwards they were instructed to perform a task of finding a restaurant to dine with several friends in the coming weekend. Their entire search process was captured by Camtasia Studio 4.0. After making the restaurant choice, the participants completed the questionnaires and were paid around US\$6 each as a participation reward. The measurements for dependent variables are presented in Appendix C. Since this study was conducted in China, the questionnaire was translated into Chinese first and a backward translation method was used to ensure the consistency between the Chinese and English versions of the questionnaire.

3.5.3 Subject Background Information

The student participants were from 34 different academic departments, representing diverse backgrounds. Their average age was 22. In general, they were very familiar with using the Internet (mean = 6.02, 7-point scale). They were on average interested in exploring restaurants in Shanghai (mean = 5.21), but were not very knowledgeable about

the restaurants (mean = 3.48). There was no difference in these variables across the different treatment groups.

3.6 DATA ANALYSIS AND RESULTS

3.6.1 Instrument Validity

Exploratory factor analysis was performed on perceived diagnosticity and perceived serendipity. Results show that measurement items load heavily on their intended factors and lightly on other factors, indicating adequate convergent and discriminant validity (see Table 3.1 for factor loadings).

Table 3.1: Rotated Factor Loadings				
	Factors			
	Diagnosticity	Serendipity		
Diag1	.83	.17		
Diag2	.70	.09		
Diag3	.73	.16		
Diag4	.81	.21		
Seren1	.15	.88		
Seren2	.20	.87		
Seren3	.25	.85		
Seren4	.09	.77		

Extraction Method: Principal Component Analysis.

Rotation Method: Varimax with Kaiser Normalization.

3.6.2 Results on Perceived Diagnosticity of the Product Search Process

The Cronbach's alpha for perceived diagnosticity is 0.79. There is a significant main effect of restaurant tags (p<.001). In particular, post-hoc analysis on the three levels of restaurant tags based on the Scheffe test shows that the condition with connected tags lead to significantly higher level of perceived diagnosticity than the condition with disconnected tags (p<.001) and without tags (p<.001), while the latter two do not differ. Hence, hypothesis statement H1b is supported while H1a is partially supported. However, there is no main effect of featured users on perceived diagnosticity, thus H3 is not supported. Also, no interaction effect exists, i.e., H5 is not supported (see Tables 3.2 and 3.3).

Table 3.2: Main and Interaction Effects on Diagnosticity and Serendipity					
Source	Dependent Variable	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Product Tags	Diagnosticity	2	16.91	15.69	.00
	Serendipity	2	4.24	3.79	.02
Featured Users	Diagnosticity	1	0.41	0.38	.54
	Serendipity	1	3.43	3.07	.07
Tags * Featured Users	Diagnosticity	2	1.18	1.09	.34
	Serendipity	2	5.31	4.74	.01

Table 3.3: Means and Standard Deviations of Diagnosticity and Serendipity					
		With Featured Users	Without Featured Users		
	No Tags	4.69 (1.31)	4.88 (1.03)		
Diagnosticity	Disconnected Tags	4.60 (1.06)	4.50 (.95)		
	Connected Tags	5.79 (.81)	5.40 (1.00)		

	No Tags	5.26 (.97)	5.68 (.95)
Serendipity	Disconnected Tags	5.45 (1.07)	4.88 (1.21)
	Connected Tags	6.07 (.74)	5.36 (1.01)

3.6.3 Results on Perceived Serendipity of the Product Search Process

The Cronbach's alpha for perceived serendipity is 0.88. The availability of restaurant tags has a significant main effect on perceived serendipity (p<.05), while the presence of featured users has only a marginally significant effect (p=.07). Hence, H2 is strongly supported while H4 is moderately supported. There is a significant interaction effect on perceived serendipity between restaurant tags and featured users (F (2,162) = 4.74, p<.01) (see Table 3.2 and 3.3). Simple main effect analysis shows that the condition with featured users leads to a significantly higher level of perceived serendipity than the condition without featured users only when connected restaurant tags are provided (p<.05 for connected tags condition; p>.05 for disconnected tags and no tag condition). Hence, H6 is supported. Figure 3.1 shows the pattern of the interaction effect.



3.6.4 Discussion of Results

The experimental results of this study have provided valuable insights into the impacts of product tags and featured users on information seekers' product search experience. First, product connectivity based on hyperlinked tags is important in improving information seekers' search process in terms of both perceived diagnosticity and serendipity. However, the mere presence of disconnected tags does not have positive effects on perceived diagnosticity as compared to the absence of tags. One plausible reason is that the information conveyed by disconnected tags is largely constrained to depicting individual products, but of limited help in directly retrieving and comparing related alternatives. While it is certainly important for users to understand each individual product, an effective product evaluation process necessitates considering related alternatives. As noted by Russo (1977), making information available is not sufficient; information must be easily processable. The present study shows that if information seekers are not able to access related alternatives based on the tags, then the information on individual products still cannot be effectively utilized. In other words, it is the process of finding and comparing multiple promising alternatives (e.g., as supported by pivot browsing) that maximizes the utility of tags in decision making.

Connection with featured users does not improve the diagnosticity of the search process either. One plausible reason may be that, the presence of featured users alone cannot directly help narrow down information seekers' search scope and conduct a thorough comparison among alternatives. Without a clear and organized line of deliberation, a search process with diverse discoveries may still leave information seekers with uncertainty in their evaluations (Huber and Klein 1991; Payne et al. 1993, p183).

That is, information seekers may not be sure whether their findings are indeed good ones within their respective product category since seekers do not have an overview of the relative quality of products of the same kind.

The results on serendipity reveal that the connection with featured users may induce unexpected useful discoveries, but this effect is evident only when products are also connected by tags. Indeed, connected product tags also exhibit stronger effects on perceived serendipity when featured users are provided. This interaction effect implies that in terms of making valuable but "out of the box" discoveries, being able to conduct a mixed convergent and divergent search is important. In the current context, interesting alternatives discovered from connected featured users, when coupled with tag-enabled product connectivity, may trigger information seekers' interests in novel features that they have not thought of and allow them to switch the search direction conveniently as they want. In this way, the value of social connectivity and tag-based product connectivity in enabling serendipitous discoveries can be fully revealed. Indeed, when we looked at subjects' actual use of connected tags and featured users during the search process, we found that when featured users were present, subjects on average accessed more distinct tags than they did when featured users were not present (4 distinct tags accessed on average with featured users, and 2 distinct tags accessed without featured users). This also demonstrates that featured users together with connected product tags made information seekers switch search directions more often. In other words, connectivity with featured users may have expanded subjects' search scope by exposing novel alternatives to them, which then led to subjects' change of subsequent search criteria.

3.6.5 Supplementary Analysis on Search Process and Decision Outcome

Thus far we have revealed the impacts of product tags and featured users on subjects' perceptions of their search process. Yet, it remains unclear how diagnostic and serendipitous product search processes are actually manifested by the set of products that have been accessed via tags or featured users or whether such processes indeed lead to a satisfactory decision. Hence, we conducted further analyses in two steps. First, we looked at the observable characteristics of subjects' search set to better understand what constituted diagnostic and serendipitous processes. Second, we investigated whether diagnostic and serendipitous search processes actually led to better decisions. The findings are reported below.

Supplementary Analysis 1 – Actual Search Process: Three aspects of subjects' actual search process were examined: first, the coherence of the set of restaurants that have been accessed; second, the average star rating of all the restaurants in the search set; and third, the average popularity of all the restaurants in the search set.

In particular, the purpose of measuring the coherence of the search set is to understand whether subjects' product search has been organized along particular themes or criteria. If it is a structured and coherent search process, subjects should be able to retrieve relevant products in a logical manner rather than accessing products randomly. In this way, they can effectively compare and evaluate these products along a certain line of reasoning. Accordingly, in this study, the actual coherence of the search set was estimated by calculating the average relatedness of every two *consecutively* accessed products. Specifically, we used the number of common features (as demonstrated by various product tags) shared by two consecutively accessed restaurants as an indicator of

the relatedness of these two restaurants. That is, the more common features shared by the two restaurants, the more related they are. Then, we computed the average of the restaurant-to-restaurant relatedness to represent the coherence of the entire search set.

In addition, the average *star rating* (with a 5-star scale) of all the restaurants in the search set was used as a possible indicator of the quality of the search set, because many prior studies had treated the product star rating as an indicator of product quality (e.g., Ba and Pavlou 2002; Dewan and Hsu 2004). Higher average star rating of the search set thus implies that potentially better quality restaurants have been accessed and considered during the search process. In addition to the rating-based quality measure, the average *popularity* of the restaurants accessed was estimated by the total number of customer reviews received by the restaurants. Restaurants that have received a lot of customer reviews are likely to be highly popular and well-known to the public, whereas those with fewer reviews may not have received as much attention by the public and tend to be the hard-to-find ones (i.e., the *"long tail"* of restaurants, Anderson 2006). Overall, by examining the coherence, average star rating, and average popularity of the restaurants in the search set, we hope to gain a deeper understanding on subjects' product search processes.

As demonstrated earlier, conditions with connected tags lead to a more diagnostic search process than conditions with disconnected tags and with no tags. Indeed, an examination of the coherence of subjects' search set and the average star rating of the restaurants in their search set indicated that subjects who were provided with connected tags also had a more coherent (F(2, 162) = 9.89, p<.00) and more highly-rated (F(2, 162) = 16.16, p<.00) search set than those who were not provided with connected tags. This

implies that connected tags can facilitate information seekers to access relevant restaurants in a logical way based on their preferences, thus supporting an effective evaluation and comparison process. Connected tags also lead seekers to access generally higher-quality restaurants during the process (as indicated by higher star rating), plausibly because product search based on tags tends to reduce the random "trial and error" accesses. Overall, the results on the actual coherence and average star rating of the search set have provided further evidence to the impacts of connected tags on search diagnosticity. The presence of featured users, however, does not have significant influence on these two aspects.

Furthermore, in order to gain deeper insights into the influence of featured users on inducing serendipity, we investigated the average popularity of the restaurants in subjects' search sets since unexpected pleasant findings can usually be those hard-to-find, "long tail" products. The results show that featured users generally led to the discovery of restaurants with lower popularity, as indicated by significantly fewer customer reviews received by the restaurants (F(1, 162) = 7.73, p<.01). This implies that accessibility to featured users' profiles enables information seekers to find those less well-known or "long-tail" products during the search process, and these encounters are likely to be considered as hard-to-find and novel. But since we are interested in a process that can be considered truly serendipitous, having novel encounters may not be enough – these novel encounters and their related discoveries should also be considered as of high quality and thus useful to information seekers. As shown above, the provision of connected tags enables information seekers to access generally more high-quality alternatives pertaining to their interests. Hence, when connected tags are provided, the presence of featured users

helps create a highly serendipitous search process – due to both the novel encounters and the related high-quality alternatives discovered en route. This thus provides further evidence to the interaction effects between connected tags and featured users on search serendipity.

Supplementary Analysis 2 – Decision Quality: To further understand the outcome of diagnostic and serendipitous search processes, we also looked at subjects' decision quality. Since this study involves a preferential choice problem, there is no objectively the best choice (David et al. 2007; Kuhlthau 1991). We thus measured subjects' perceived decision quality¹¹ and tested the effects of subjects' product search experience on their decision quality. The results show that both perceived diagnosticity (Beta = .18, p<.05) and perceived serendipity (Beta = .39, p<.00) are significant contributors to decision quality. Furthermore, following the mediation test procedure outlined in Baron and Kenny (1986), we found that perceived diagnosticity and serendipity actually fully mediate the effects of product tags and featured users on decision quality. Hence, it is evident that understanding users' product search experience as affected by alternative designs is critically important and useful. Particularly, our findings show that a good final choice can result from a diagnostic process which enables a coherent and effective way of product search and comparison, and also a serendipitous process which reveals unexpected pleasant findings en route. While diagnosticity has received much attention from web designers, our findings suggest that serendipity should also be an important

¹¹ Perceived decision quality is measured using three items (based on Pereira 2001): (1) I made a good decision when picking restaurants; (2) I believe that my choice of restaurant meets my needs well; and (3) I am happy with my choice of restaurant on this website.

dimension of search experience that is worth considering when evaluating the benefits of the social Web (e.g., André et al. 2009; Foster and Ford 2003).

3.7 IMPLICATIONS OF FINDINGS

Despite the heated discussions on the Web 2.0 phenomena, significant research progress on users' information behavior in such context is yet to be made. On e-commerce product search websites, what has been amazing is the number of new emerging social features invented to influence users' online search experience. This study focuses on two of the latest and most popular design features based on user-generated contents on SPS websites - product tags and featured users - and examines their effects on information seekers' product search experience. This is also in line with the goal of design-science research, which is to build and evaluate purposeful and innovative IT artifacts to solve identified problems (Hevner et al. 2004). While laboratory experiment is usually preferred as a rigorous and highly controllable way to investigate the effects of alternative designs, this is difficult, if not impossible, in the study of social-network-based website features because it is almost practically infeasible to perform experimental manipulations on a commercial platform with a large amount of user-generated data and a vibrant online community. Fortunately, through collaborating with one of the largest social-networkbased product search websites in China, this study evaluated these design features in a well-controlled lab experiment using real data about products, users, and user-generated information. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first research study to do so. Such a research setting allows us to clearly investigate the separate and joint influence of the two specific website features (i.e., product tags and featured users) on information seekers' search experience. As a result, this study has several theoretical and practical implications.

The increased attention paid to information seekers' online search behavior gives rise to questions regarding how to organize the massive amounts of products and the related user-generated information to facilitate navigation and search. Information Foraging Theory has been a popular theory for understanding how information seekers choose their search paths. At its core is the premise that individuals follow high-scent cues to navigate, expecting useful information to be obtained with lost cost. In the current study, product tags and featured users represent different typical types of information scent - i.e., product-attribute-based and people-based - on the social Web. Connecting products through tags is demonstrated to be an effective design to facilitate a diagnostic search process, as the ease of accessing related products enables information seekers to assess the relative quality of all the products that suits their needs. Being able to conveniently seek information from featured users may also improve decision making by obtaining new knowledge and broadening the search scope. The additional analysis indeed reveals that these people-based navigational cues can be helpful in revealing those products less well-known by the general population based on the rich experiences of featured community users, making information seekers feel that their findings are novel. Overall, this study extends Information Foraging Theory by considering different types of "scent" designs on social product-search websites and suggesting that these designs may induce distinct information behaviors.

Information Foraging Theory is also largely silent regarding how information seekers process or make use of information along specific paths, especially when different types of navigational cues coexist and jointly influence seekers' search behavior. In the context of product search and choice making, seekers' selection of information

cues to follow reflects their dynamic search goals or evaluation criteria. They may conduct a thorough investigation following a particular path, or they may switch between different search paths because various encounters en route change their ongoing information requirements or processing strategies. In this regard, theories and studies on human decision making have contended that humans are adaptive decision makers, and often maintain a mix of structured and opportunistic information processing. Our study reveals an interaction effect between the two distinct design mechanisms, i.e., when connectivity with featured users is coupled with connected product tags, information seekers will be able to more effectively recognize and make use of the unplanned but valuable findings. In this regard, this study provides further empirical evidences to theories and studies on adaptive human decision making in the context of SPS websites.

In relation to various navigational cues and information processing styles, this study stresses that information seekers usually may not just stick to a particular search goal or follow a particular search direction. At times they may deviate from their existing search paths to explore and discover interesting things. They often acquire useful information through incidental or serendipitous discoveries that are less related to the original intent (e.g., André et al., 2009; Toms, 2000), as they may not recognize something they really want until they actually see it (Zhang et al. 2009). Such an adaptive discovery process which frees seekers from a constrained view and prepares them for deriving value from unanticipated information also improves their decision quality significantly. However, information search and retrieval in traditional information systems has put much emphasis on concepts such as relevance and convergence, largely ignoring the aspect of serendipity. Hence, the present study fills in this research gap and

advocates that divergent and serendipitous encounters complement a convergent and relevant search pertaining to a specific agenda. Together, they provide a holistic approach to study information acquisition and decision making.

Indeed, a number of computer scientists have attempted to develop systems that deliberately induce serendipity (e.g., Beale 2007; Lieberman 1995), but most of these systems have focused on the shallower aspect, i.e., encouraging chance encounters by simply providing a diverse range of information. As a result, the triggering mechanism and thus the navigational trails are still far from being logically and fully understood (Toms, 2000). The interaction effects between product tags and featured users in our study suggests that the critical design factor to induce serendipity on SPS websites is not only to provide opportunities of diversified encounters, but also to facilitate establishing search scopes and keeping clear trace of search paths, as well as effective investigation around the diverse findings. For example, without connected tags to facilitate focused and high-quality search along particular criteria, the presence of featured users which may deliver diversified and novel information does not seem to create a more serendipitous experience than the absence of such cues. One plausible reason is that further investigation based on the unexpected findings from featured users is costly due to the lack of attribute-based product tags that can be directly accessed; as a result, users may be reluctant to make a switch from the current search direction.

Overall, we have shown that theories on information foraging, social information foraging, and adaptive decision making can be integrated into a meaningful whole in studying user behavior on SPS websites. We consider it as a fruitful approach that allows

us to better understand how people learn and make decisions on online social-networkbased platforms.

For website designers, the most direct message is that organizing and exploiting the potential of online social networks and large-scale user-generated contents is crucial. Merely providing isolated information for individual products is not enough; rather, enabling linkages between the information so as to construct a well-connected product network is important. In this way, individuals' ability of resource seeking and evaluation can be largely improved. On the other hand, by identifying and providing convenient access to other experienced users within the community, the website can encourage the flow of novel and informative knowledge within the social network, i.e., inducing more serendipitous discoveries. This implies that experienced and influential individuals within social networks may increase the exposure and recognition of various interesting but less well-known products in the market because of their social embeddedness and modeling role. Hence, website owners and designers should be clear about the power of different forms of design mechanisms built upon the user-generated contents. In particular, although each mechanism has its unique capability in influencing user experience, a deeper understanding of how they complement or substitute for each other is essential to help website designers decide how to combine them on a platform in order to elicit their full potential. In sum, the key success factor for every Web 2.0 company is to build an effective linkage structure that makes the best use of user-generated contents on its platform. This forms a virtuous cycle – creating better value for users based on the information provided by them.

3.8 LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE RESEARCH

This study is not without limitations. First, it considers only one type of product, i.e., restaurants. This may impede the generalizability of our findings. Different products may influence people's desire to contribute information or express feelings; hence the number of tags or the extent of product connectivity can differ. For example, many tagging systems nowadays are applied to experience products or services such as movies, books, and music, because they are usually associated with various subjective and idiosyncratic views rather than objective and standard descriptions (Nelson 1970). Furthermore, information seekers' need for social information in making judgment may also vary depending on the nature of the products. In other words, when evaluating certain products or services, such as hotels, consumers may value information from other users and rely on such information; but for some other products, e.g., computer hard disks, consumers may prefer to develop their own evaluation based on the objective product descriptions and pay less attention to other users' opinions (e.g., Bei et al. 2004). In our case, since the information for assessing restaurants is mostly experience-based and information seekers who search for restaurants tend to be open to word-of-mouth information, we believe restaurant search is a proper context to investigate the effects of user-generated information. However, readers are cautioned against over-generalizing the findings to other products or services.

Second, the findings of our study are best applied to product search tasks where there exists a general search goal such that users tend to perform scent-based information foraging (e.g., search for a restaurant for friends' gathering). They cannot directly address many of the other ways in which users might use tags and social networks. For example,

people may browse information completely out of curiosity or entertainment, without a general search goal or direction. They may just be interested in the latest news or what others have been doing, which represents a form of lightweight learning (e.g., Millen et al., 2006). In contrast, extremely goal-oriented shoppers might have highly specific preferences such as buying a certain brand or a specific item. They aim to find the item as efficiently as possible and may ignore diverse cues that do not exhibit direct relevance to the search goal. Hence, the effects of tag-based product connectivity and social connectivity with featured users may be different for different search tasks.

The recent emergence of Web 2.0-related applications has transformed the Web from an information pool to a platform for social interactions and knowledge sharing. Increasingly more websites are exploiting the power of resource sharing and user connection to help information seekers make better decisions. While this study demonstrates that information seekers can benefit from knowledge shared by others whom they may not have known previously (be it through tags or featured users' profiles) another interesting possibility is to enable connection to users' acquaintances on the website, e.g., Flixster.com allows visitors to directly seek advice from their friends who are online. This also highlights a form of dynamic and synchronous user interaction beyond the connection to static user profiles. One promising application which aims at facilitating such real-time user connectivity within existing social networks is Facebook Connect, which works with various websites to bring users' identity and existing social connections to their online shopping. Hence, future research could investigate website features based on social information and connectivity between users who are acquainted with each other.

Besides investigating how different website designs facilitate information search activities, future studies could also look at how they influence the development and maintenance of online communities. For example, collaborative tagging, besides being a way to share and connect products, may also be a channel to identify similar people in the community. Indeed, on websites such as Flickr.com and Amazon.com, there are already clear evidences of communication and ad-hoc social clique formation through tags (Hotho et al. 2006; Mathes 2004). Other website mechanisms such as those that enable reciprocal behaviors, e.g., giving compliments to a product recommender and replying to a product review, have also been recognized as a way to keep the user community lively and well-tended.

CHPATER 4 STUDY III: CONSUMER PERSUASION THROUGH SPONSORED PRODUCT REVIEW

4.1 INTRODUCTION

In the era of *Web 2.0*, e-commerce business review and rating websites have become increasingly popular. For example, consumers can comment on restaurants throughout the United States and Canada on Yelp.com; they can also share their travel experiences and opinions on hotels in different cities on TripAdvisor.com. These consumer ratings and reviews are usually deemed as reliable references for potential customers since they are written by ordinary consumers, who are supposed to have no ulterior motives such as making sales commissions.

Indeed, such consumer-generated information is the most valuable asset of these websites. Nonetheless, this information is usually available for free and seldom plays a role in directly generating revenue for the websites. Recently, some of these websites have started allowing registered businesses to select their favorite consumer review, i.e., one that evaluates the business favorably and may thus help attract more customers, and to feature it prominently at the top of their web pages. This review is then highlighted and demarcated as the "sponsor's favorite", which we refer to as the *sponsored review*¹². This service usually comes with a fee, e.g., Yelp.com allows businesses registered on its website to pay to join such sponsorship program (around \$300-\$1000 per month, Bowling 2009). Apparently, posting a sponsored review is to prioritize a positive piece of

¹² Appendix D provides a screen capture of the web page of a sponsoring sports bar "Bowlmor Lanes" on Yelp.com. The sponsored review is demarcated as "One of Bowlmor Lanes' Favorite Reviews".

product information for website visitors, as the law of primacy suggests that information appearing at the beginning always tend to attract more attention and exert a greater impact (Rosnow 1966).

Hence, for the business, the sponsored review can be a way to create a positive first impression in potential customers, and ultimately leading to more customer patronages. While the abundance of consumer review information in the age of Web 2.0 can severely hit the reputations of businesses due to the rapid viral propagation (Ferrand 2009; Miller 2009), using sponsored reviews for marketing purposes can thus somewhat tilt the balance of power back to the businesses. For the review platform, sponsored reviews become a new revenue-generating channel making use of the valuable information assets, adding to the traditional way of monetizing user traffic, e.g., by attracting advertisers to invest in banner advertisements (Karen I. 2003). Indeed, recent report from Interactive Advertising Bureau (IAB) has revealed that revenues from the traditional advertising channels have been declining substantially (Erickson 2009). Hence, studying the design and impacts of new revenue channels such as the sponsored review is of practical importance. Indeed, ABC.com¹³, one of the largest business rating and review platforms for the food and beverage (F&B) industry in China with over ten million registered users and four-hundred thousand registered businesses, has also been considering such a sponsorship strategy and approached the authors for consultation on its implementation.

Employing consumer reviews as a marketing vehicle for product vendors is not a recent development. Many previous studies have looked at the impact of online consumer

¹³ We mask the real name of the company due to a non-disclosure agreement.

ratings and reviews on product sales (e.g., Chevalier and Mayzlin 2006) as well as the related concepts such as "word-of-mouth" or viral marketing (Howard 2005). However, marketing through sponsored reviews creates a unique and more complicated context – although a sponsored review is a spontaneous and unsolicited message just like other reviews, being selected and highlighted by a specific business also makes its persuasive motive evident. This is opposed to "undercover marketing" in which consumers do not realize they are being marketed to (Steinberg 2000), and also differs from direct promotional messages from salespersons. Overall, being customer-generated yet also an explicit "marketer's favorite" makes sponsored review a controversial marketing weapon.

Indeed, past studies have yielded a considerable amount of knowledge about consumers' responses to marketing messages (Friestad and Wright 1994). One aspect that has attracted much attention is how consumers perceive the motives or authenticity of the message (Hilton et al. 1993). Typically, when a consumer suspects a salesperson's motives, the persuasive impact of her sales messages may be diluted (Eagly et al. 1978). In the case of a sponsored review, suspicion may not be directed to the reviewer, but to the business being reviewed, as it intentionally selects and highlights the review. Moreover, while most previous studies focus on a salesperson's presentations in a relatively simple information environment, a sponsored review is usually presented in a rich information context with many other consumer reviews. Different information environments may lead to different inferences on the motive or authenticity of the sponsored message. Investigating the persuasive effect of a sponsored review in a rich information context is thus likely to add new insights into the attribution and persuasion literature. Hence, this research is driven by both the practical and theoretical needs of exploring the design and effectiveness of sponsored reviews on online product evaluation platforms. In particular, we examine individuals' consumption intention¹⁴ as influenced by the informative and persuasive messages presented on the business' review web page, since consumption intention has been the most proximal predictor of actual consumption behavior (Fishbein and Ajzen 1975). Specifically, a series of four experiments are conducted to explore the persuasive effects of the sponsored review. Experiment One and Two examine the potential persuasive effects of a top-placed salient positive review and whether credibility concern may dilute such effects. Experiment Three places the sponsored review in different information contexts and investigates the interplay between the content of the sponsored review and its congruence with other reviews. Experiment Four varies the product evaluations conveyed by other ordinary reviews and further investigates the factor of the heterogeneity of rating opinions across other reviews. The findings are then summarized and their implications are discussed.

4.2 LITERATURE REVIEW

4.2.1 The Salience Effect of Top-placed Information

Salience is an aspect of a stimulus that makes it stand apart from other similar stimuli due to either its inherent characteristics or its context (Raghubir and Valenzuela 2006). There is a large literature that shows more salient information tends to exhibit larger impacts on users' decision making because of the high prominence and visibility (e.g., Fiske and

¹⁴ In this study, consumption intention refers to consumers' intention to purchase or consume a product or service, which is similar to the concept of purchase intention in many other studies.

Taylor 1989). In the current context, the presentation of a sponsored review of being the first and highlighted in the review list makes it a salient piece of information. In particular, prior research has identified an important salience effect due to information ordering, namely, *primacy effect*, which refers to users' tendency to be strongly influenced by the first item in a list (Haugtvedt and Wegener 1994; Rosnow 1966). In online environments, there has been an abundance of evidence that supports such effect (Ansari and Mela 2003; Breugelmans et al. 2007; Drèze and Zufryden 2004; Hofacker and Murphy 2005), such as lists of product recommendations, search results, and sponsored ads. Several reasons have been offered to explain it. First, the first items in a list have less competition from other items for limited memory capacity, and are thus processed at a deeper level (Waugh and Norman 1965). Second, since items presented early serve as anchoring points for comparison, they are more often rehearsed and retrieved, thus being more cognitively accessible (Kardes and Sanbonmatsu 1993; Krosnick and Alwin 1987). Also, individuals will, in many cases, try to minimize cognitive costs and thus base their decision on the first acceptable information rather than diligently search a long list of information (Krosnick and Alwin 1987). Overall, in our context, this suggests that prioritizing and highlighting a positive user review can potentially be an effective marketing strategy because users tend to process and remember this information due to its salience.

4.2.2 Attributional Processing and Sales Tactics

One implicit premise of the salience effect is that people do not have doubt on the motive and credibility of the salient information and thus make use of it without extra thoughts. According to Attribution Theory, users are often drawn to seek causes and sources of events (Heider 1958; Kelley 1973; Kelley 1967; Schank and Abelson 1977). In particular, causal attribution frequently occurs during cognitive processing of information and the derived causal inferences will be stored in memory along with the original stimulus information (Hastie 1984; Sherman and Titus 1982; Smith and Miller 1979). The attributional inferences will then influence the perceived credibility and thus the eventual persuasive power of the information. Specifically, consumers usually generate either a suspicion-oriented or a customer-oriented attribution of persuasive motives (DeCarlo 2005; Kirmani and Campbell 2004). A suspicion-oriented attribution is one where consumer considers that the marketer has an ulterior motive such as promoting the business without much consideration for customers (Fein 1996). For example, a consumer tends to suspect that a salesperson's behavior is motivated by a desire to make a sales commission, hence she may not take the information at the face value, at least until the suspicion have been resolved (Friestad and Wright 1994). A customer-oriented attribution, on the other hand, characterizes the marketer with an altruistic motive, e.g., to provide factual product information to help consumers reach an informed decision. For example, Ariely's experiment (2008) has found that subjects rated the product better after reading a positive review that was said to be from consumer reports compared to reading the same review that was said to be from an actual store. Accordingly, in the current context, if users have doubt on the motives of the sponsored review, then their processing of this message does not guarantee attitudes formation based on it (Fein 1996; Hilton et al. 1993; Vonk 1998).

Attribution theory has often been used to explain users' attributional process, i.e., how users attribute causes to the events. According to Eagly, Chaiken and Wood (1981),
people often expect an information communicator to take a particular stand based on her self-interests or pressures. If she actually conveys the message as expected, recipients tend to attribute the message to personal interests, e.g., a salesperson using a hard-sell message is assumed to aim at earning sales commissions. Such attribution leads recipients to discredit the message's validity. However, if the communicator conveys a position which is contrary to expectations, then she will be perceived as being relatively unbiased and telling the truths (e.g., DeCarlo 2005). For example, if a salesperson presents a balanced and fair view of the product, then it is likely to trigger customeroriented attributions and be taken as the actual product quality. This is based on the expectation-confirmation approach in the Attribution Theory (Kelley 1972), which also underlies many other persuasion studies.

Just as a salesperson is naturally associated with the motive of influencing people to buy a product or service (Rule et al. 1985), a sponsored review is naturally deemed as intending to promote the target business. Based on the Attribution Theory and related empirical studies, specific presentations of a sponsored review may actually hold an opportunity to confirm or disconfirm a consumer's suspicion about it. For example, while traditional advertising messages usually describe products in a purely favorable light (Eisend 2006), research has suggested that "two-sided" advertising messages, i.e., those involving both the positive and negative aspects of the target product¹⁵, can be useful in enhancing credibility (Crowley and Hoyer 1994; Eisend 2006). Indeed, a consumer review may at times involve both the good and bad sides of the product experience and it is possible that users tend to treat a two-sided sponsored review as a more trustworthy

¹⁵ A two-sided marketing message covers both positive and negative aspects of the product, although the overall tone of the message is typically to advocate the product.

ordinary review. This may then leads to greater commitment to this information (e.g., Karmarkar and Tormala 2010; Wood and Eagly 1981). Otherwise, if the sponsored review turns out to be entirely filled with positive evaluation, which confirms consumers' suspicion-based expectations, consumers would potentially form a stereotypic salesperson impression in their memory. In this case, consumers may discount the honesty or credibility of the product attribute claims made by it and be inhibited from being strongly influenced by it.

Overall, we expect that the persuasive effect of a top-placed, salient positive review is potentially evident in the online environment as it is expected to be processed at a deep level and thus highly accessible when users make judgment (Kardes and Sanbonmatsu 1993; Waugh and Norman 1965). However, such effect further depends on the attributional processing on this information. It is plausible that a positive ordinary review makes consumers process it automatically without much attributional thoughts, thereby achieving the salience effect. However, an explicit "sponsored" label may provoke consumers' attributional thinking on the motives and credibility of this positive message, and if the credibility concern is not alleviated, the salience effect may be largely weakened. This is examined in Experiment One.

4.3 EXPERIMENT ONE: THE SALIENCE EFFECT

4.3.1 Experimental Website Design

An experiment was conducted to test the expected effects. We used a real restaurant which served Chinese Szechuan cuisine and the actual consumer reviews of this restaurant as posted on ABC.com. For the experiment purpose, we renamed the restaurant so that it appeared unknown to the subjects and thus there was no prior attitudes towards it. We selected a number of consumer reviews which made the overall numerical rating of the restaurant to be around 3.5-star (on a 1-5 rating scale) as this represented an average quality restaurant according to the dataset shared by ABC.com. We then developed our experimental web pages with a different user interface and domain name from ABC.com. The restaurant web page included the restaurant's name, overall star rating (i.e., 3.5-star), address, famous dishes, a picture of its typical dish, and a list of user reviews. Each user review was associated with a corresponding star rating, the reviewer's nickname, thumbnail picture, and the date of post. We provided star rating as a salient visual cue to indicate the overall judgment conveyed by each review, as utilization of star ratings in reviews had been the de facto standard for many product review platforms due to their easy coding and interpretation.

Three different web page conditions were created: top-placed 5-star sponsored review condition, top-placed 5-star non-sponsored review condition, and random sequence condition. Specifically, in the sponsored review condition, the first review in the review list is highlighted and explicitly labeled as the restaurant's "sponsored" review. This review is associated with a numerical rating of 5-star (i.e., the highest rating on a 1-5 rating scale). Just as 5-star hotels are often considered as high-quality hotels, a 5-star rating associated with a consumer review indicates a highly positive evaluation and is often the case for sponsored reviews. For example, according to our observations, around 88% of the sponsored F&B businesses on Yelp.com (i.e., 210 businesses out of the total 237 sampled) chose a 5-star consumer review as their sponsored review. The specific content of the sponsored review is included in Appendix E. Basically, this review

strongly advocates the restaurant by describing several delicious dishes as well as the good location and cheap price. Other reviews of this restaurant are presented below the sponsored review in a random order. A screen capture of the web page in this condition is shown in Appendix F.1.

In the non-sponsored review condition, the layout and information provided on the web page is exactly the same as that in the sponsored review condition, except that the first highlighted review is explicitly labeled as the "latest" review. That is, the same 5-star review is prioritized and highlighted, but it is indicated as the latest review for the restaurant. The purpose of creating this condition is to examine the salience effect of a positive review without an obvious marketing motive, although in reality the latest review is not guaranteed positive. A screen capture of the web page in this condition is shown in Appendix F.2.

In the random sequence condition, the same list of reviews as in the other two conditions is used but the display sequence of these reviews is randomized upon each refreshing of the web page. Hence, different subjects are exposed to a different sequence of the reviews and there is an equal chance for any one of the reviews to appear as the first one. The first review is not particularly highlighted nor with any particular label. This condition thus approximates the real-life scenario where no particular mechanism is employed to display user reviews. A screen capture of a web page sample in this condition is shown in Appendix F.3.

Overall, the factual restaurant information including all the user reviews is kept uniform across the three conditions.

4.3.2 Sample Selection and Experimental Procedure

A total of 75 undergraduate and graduate students were recruited from a major university in Shanghai, with each condition consisting of 25 subjects. Subjects were assigned randomly to one of the three conditions and asked to fill in a pre-experimental questionnaire measuring their demographic information. They then read the descriptions about the experimental task as well as the features of the web page. Particularly, subjects were asked to imagine that they planned to dine out in the coming weekend and wanted to evaluate whether this restaurant could be a good choice. They were then asked to browse the restaurant web page as they would normally do and they were allowed to view it for as long as they desired. Subjects in the sponsored review and non-sponsored review conditions also read the descriptions about the nature of the first review before browsing the web page. After browsing the restaurant web page, they were asked to fill in a post-experimental questionnaire. Each subject was paid RMB30 (around US\$5) as a participation reward.

The measurement items for consumption intention are adapted from Coyle and Thorson (2001): (1) It is likely that I will dine in the restaurant, (2) I look forward to dining in the restaurant, and (3) I will try the restaurant the next time I dine out. As this study was conducted using Chinese subjects, the questionnaire was translated into Chinese first and a backward translation method was used to ensure the consistency between the Chinese and English versions of the questionnaire.

4.3.3 Data Analysis and Results

The subjects were recruited from 15 academic departments, representing diverse background. The average age was 22.6. There was no difference in terms of their demographic information or Internet experience across conditions.

4.3.3.1 Results on Consumption Intention

The Cronbach's alpha for the measurement of consumption intention is 0.93. ANOVA on consumption intention shows a significant difference among the three conditions (F (2, 72) =4.59, p<.05) (see Table 4.1). Post hoc analysis based on Scheffe test reveals that presenting a top-placed positive non-sponsored review (Mean=5.45, SD=1.17) leads to significantly higher consumption intention than randomly displaying the reviews (Mean=4.22, SD=1.69; p<.05), but presenting a sponsored review (Mean=4.71, SD=1.42) does not differ from the random sequence condition (see Table 4.2).

Table 4.1: ANOVA Table for Consumption Intention in Experiment One					
		df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Consumption Intention	Between Groups	2	9.55	4.59	.01
	Within Groups	72	2.08		
	Total	74			

Table 4.2: Multiple Comparisons on Consumption Intention in Experiment One						
Dependent Variable	(I) session	(J) session	Mean Difference (I-J)	Std. Error	Sig.	
Consumption Intention	Sponsored	Non- sponsored	75	.41	.19	
		Random	.48	.41	.50	
	Non- sponsored	Sponsored	.75	.41	.19	
		Random	1.23 (*)	.41	.01	

Random	Sponsored	48	.41	.50
	Non-	-1 23 (*)	41	01
	sponsored	1.23()	.71	.01

* The mean difference is significant at the .05 level.

4.3.3.2 Additional Analysis on Eye Movement

In order to provide actual evidences on subjects' attention to the review information during the experiment, 13 subjects in each condition browsed the experimental web page using an eye tracker¹⁶. The eye-tracker used was Tobii X60, which was a stand-alone monitor-based unit. The eye tracking technology was integrated into the single unit, so it did not distract the subjects during the experiment. It allowed subjects to move their head in a relatively natural manner without dampening the accuracy in capturing eye movement. Particularly, subjects were first calibrated with the eye tracking unit by looking at a moving red dot on the screen. The calibration took less than 30 seconds. After the calibration was successful, subjects were presented with the experimental instructions and the experimental website. Subjects were monitored by the experimenter during the experiment to ensure the accuracy of capturing eye movements.

Tobii eye-tracking software was used to analyze the eye tracking data. The software captures various look zone metrics based on the areas of interest selected by the researcher. Since we were particularly interested in subjects' attention to the reviews on the web page, the time spent on individual reviews (total fixation duration) was a relevant measure. Accordingly, the regions where each individual review occupied on each webpage were selected (i.e., Areas of Interest) and the output in terms of the time spent viewing these regions is reported below.

¹⁶ Due to time and equipment constraints, we did not test all the subjects using the eye-tracking machine.

First of all, the results show that the first review generally attracts longer gaze time than average subsequent reviews in the list (see Table 4.3; p<.001). Moreover, ANOVA on total fixation duration (seconds) on the first review shows a significant difference among the three review presentation conditions (F (2, 36) = 4.55, p<.05) (see Table 4.3 and 4.4). Post hoc analysis based on Scheffe test reveals that the sponsored review attracts significantly longer gaze time than a normal first review in the random condition (on average, p<.05) (see Table 4.5).

Table 4.3: Means of Total Fixation Duration in Experiment One						
	on First Review	on Subsequent Reviews (average)				
Sponsored	22.63	10.67				
Non-sponsored	17.24	8.75				
Random	15.07 (average)	9.42				

Table 4.4: ANOVA Table for Total Fixation Duration on the First Review inExperiment One					
		df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Total Fixation Duration on the First Review	Between Groups	2	196.669	4.55	.02
	Within Groups	36	43.229		
	Total	38			

Table 4.5: Multiple Comparisons on Total Fixation Duration on the First Review in Experiment One							
Dependent Variable	(I) session	(J) session	Mean Difference (I-J)	Std. Error	Sig.		
Total Fixation	Sponsored	Non-sponsored	5.38	2.58	.13		
Duration on the		Random	7.56 (*)	2.58	.02		
First Review	Non- sponsored	Sponsored	-5.38	2.58	.13		
		Random	2.17	2.58	.70		
	Random	Sponsored	-7.56(*)	2.58	.02		
		Non-sponsored	-2.17	2.58	.70		

* The mean difference is significant at the .05 level.

4.3.4 Discussion of Results

The results of Experiment One suggest that the salience effect indeed takes place on review platforms. By prioritizing and highlighting a highly positive review, consumers' judgment can be positively influenced, as shown by the superior effect of presenting a 5star non-sponsored (latest) review. A highly positive sponsored review does attract a lot of attention; however, it does not achieve the intended persuasive effect. This is plausibly because users are concerned about the credibility of the sponsored information; hence they may be cautious about relying on it to make decision. The next experiment thus examines whether alleviating the credibility concern for a sponsored review can restore its persuasive effect as comparable to a salient non-sponsored review.

4.4 EXPERIMENT TWO: REVIEW SIDEDNESS AND ATTRIBUTIONAL PROCESSING

As indicated by studies on Attribution Theory, it is possible to influence consumers' trust on a marketing message by employing particular sales presentations or tactics (e.g., Campbell and Kirmani 2000). One such mechanism is to employ a two-sided message, which addresses both the good and bad sides of the product experience while remaining an overall positive tone. A two-sided message may tend to disconfirm consumers' expectation of an entirely complimentary advertising message, which helps alleviate consumers' concern about information bias. Accordingly, we expect that a two-sided sponsored review that conveys a dominant positive tone but also includes some negative aspects of the product may induce higher perceived credibility and thus acceptance of the message (e.g., Karmarkar and Tormala 2010; Wood and Eagly 1981). In contrast, if the sponsored review turns out to be entirely filled with positive evaluation, as it was in Experiment One, then consumers would tend to attribute it to the marketer's deliberate intention to promote the product and thus do not base on it for decision making.

4.4.1 Experimental Website Design and Procedure

Experiment Two employs a 2 (type of the first review: sponsored vs. non-sponsored) * 2 (content of the first review: one-sided vs. two-sided) between-subject design. Four web pages similar to those in the sponsored and non-sponsored conditions in Experiment One were created, except that the first 5-star review is either one-sided or two-sided. Particularly, a one-sided review presents only the positive aspects of the restaurant, such as food quality, price, etc. This is the same sponsored (or latest) review as used in Experiment One. A two-sided review, on the other hand, contains the positive comments identical to those in the one-sided review, as well as some minor points that are not so satisfactory (see Appendix G). We expect that while a one-sided sponsored review may not be able to achieve the intended persuasive effect as a one-sided non-sponsored review does, a two-sided sponsored review may alleviate the credibility concern and hence achieve persuasive impacts comparable to a two-sided non-sponsored review.

A different batch of 80 undergraduate and graduate students were recruited from the same university, with each condition 20 subjects. The experimental procedures and incentives were similar to those in Experiment One.

4.4.2 Data Analysis and Results

The subjects were recruited from 14 academic departments. The average age was 20.9. Although content sidedness is an objective manipulation, we did a manipulation check on subjects' perceived review sidedness¹⁷. The results showed significant difference between one-sided and two-sided conditions ($M_1 = 3.65$, $M_2 = 4.44$; F (1, 78) = 13.04, p<.01); hence the manipulation was successful.

4.4.2.1 Results on Consumption Intention

There is a significant interaction effects between the type of the first review and the sidedness of the first review on consumption intention (F(1, 76) = 4.20, p<.5; see Table 4.6 and Figure 4.1). The simple main effect analysis shows that the non-sponsored (latest) review condition leads to significantly higher consumption intention than the sponsored review condition when the first highlighted review is one-sided (Mean (non-sponsored) = 4.6, Mean (sponsored) = 3.67; F (1, 38) = 6.81, p<.05), but not when the first highlighted review is two-sided (Mean (non-sponsored) = 4.22, Mean (sponsored) = 4.30). In other words, with the same information context, presenting a two-sided sponsored review leads to significantly higher consumption intention than presenting a one-sided sponsored review leads to significantly higher consumption intention than presenting a one-sided sponsored review leads

Table 4.6: Main and Interaction Effects on Consumption Intention inExperiment Two						
Source	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.		
Type of First Review	1	3.61	2.94	.09		
Content Sidedness	1	.31	.25	.61		

¹⁷ The manipulation check items for perceived sidedness are: (1) the sponsored review states both the strengths and weaknesses of the restaurant; and (2) the sponsored review presents an unbiased view of the restaurant.

Type of First Review * Content Sidedness	1	5.17	4.20	.04
---	---	------	------	-----



4.4.3 Discussion of Results

Overall, Experiment Two continues the investigation in Experiment One and shows that while the difference in the persuasive effects of a one-sided sponsored review and a onesided non-sponsored review is quite significant, a two-sided sponsored review can actually achieve comparable persuasive effects as a two-sided non-sponsored review. A plausible reason is that the two-sided content alleviates subjects' credibility concern about the sponsored review, making it more likely to be accepted and used in decision making than a one-sided sponsored review. To further clarify the attributional process, we also measured and tested users' perceived trustworthiness of the top-placed review, i.e., whether they perceive the sponsored or latest review as trustworthy and honest¹⁸. The results show that a two-sided sponsored review is perceived to be significantly more trustworthy than a one-sided sponsored review ($M_1 = 3.57$, $M_2 = 4.33$; F (1, 38) = 4.9, p<.05), whereas for a non-sponsored review, sidedness does not have a significant effect on its trustworthiness.

Together, Experiment One and Two demonstrate that for an average product, presenting a salient sponsored review has the potential to positively influence users' judgment if users' doubt on its motives and credibility is alleviated. This is based on the Attribution Theory (Kelley 1972), which states that people often draw inferences to understand the causes of others' behaviors and such inferences are stored in memory together with the original information. Hence, while the salience effect suggests that the sponsored message should be processed and remembered well, its actual persuasive impact will further depend on whether users attribute it as a valid and reliable source.

However, the attributional processing and persuasive impact of a marketing message is usually not only determined by its content per se. Indeed, previous studies have noted that the effect of a single message may depend on further information structure and contextual variables (Eisend 2006). Particularly, the Attribution Theory suggests that people often judge the cause of a particular behavior based on the consensus of multiple sources of information (Kelley 1972). On a product review platform,

¹⁸ The items used to measure perceived trustworthiness of the first review are: (1) I think the first review conveys an honest opinion on the restaurant; (2) I think the first review is trustworthy; and (2) I think the first review is suspicious. The Cronbach's alpha for this measurement scale is 0.9.

sponsored review will always be followed by other ordinary reviews which may or may not convey the same viewpoints. The next experiment thus varies the information context and examines the sponsored review in different contexts. We expect that a direct and effective way to attribute the marketer's motive is to examine whether the product evaluation conveyed in the sponsored review is generally in line with other reviews.

4.5 EXPERIMENT THREE: REVIEW SIDEDNESS AND CONGRUENCE

In Experiment Three, we introduce the factor of *congruence*, i.e., the extent to which other ordinary reviews following the sponsored review generally convey product evaluation agreeable to that of the sponsored review. Following the previous two experiments, our basic proposition is that depending on whether the information context makes consumers' suspicion-oriented attribution salient or not, the sidedness of the sponsored review will induce different effects on consumption intention.

The Attribution Theory (Kelley 1972) posits that one of the most important ways to judge a communicator's motive is to look at the consensus among a group of people on the idea presented. If most people do not like the idea but the communicator, i.e., the marketer in the current context, wants to push the idea to the recipients, then the ulterior motive (i.e., product selling) becomes salient and the message credibility is reduced. Hence, when other reviews collectively give a negative evaluation whereas the marketer still highlights a sponsored review that strongly advocates the product, a consumer's suspicion of the marketer's ulterior motives will be highly salient. A one-sided sponsored review may further confirm this negative expectation of a pushy marketer, which intensifies consumers' resistance in accepting the information. This will likely result in

an unintended and even adverse persuasive effect. If, however, the marketer disconfirms this expectation by choosing a seemingly fair review, e.g., one that addresses both the strengths and weaknesses of the product, then consumers' suspicion is likely to be discounted (Eagly et al. 1978). This may in turn boost the acceptance and persuasive effects of the review since its overall tone is still in favor of the product (e.g., Karmarkar and Tormala 2010; Wood and Eagly 1981).

In contrast, when the communicator advocates a position that is in accord with the viewpoint of other relevant information sources, e.g., a consensus on a high evaluation of a product, consumers may infer the marketer's motives as benign and thus be certain about the high quality of the target product. Hence, when other reviews collectively convey a positive product evaluation congruent with the sponsored review, consumers will develop favorable product judgments regardless of whether the sponsored review conveys a balanced view or not. In other words, the content sidedness of a single sponsored review may induce minimal difference in further enhancing consumption intention in the case of congruence.

Overall, we expect that there is an interaction effect between a sponsored review's sidedness and its congruence with other reviews on consumption intention, i.e., a two-sided sponsored review will lead to higher consumption intention than a one-sided sponsored review when the sponsored review is incongruent with other reviews but not when they are congruent with each other.

4.5.1 Experimental Website Design and Procedure

Experiment Three focuses on the effects of sponsored review and employs a 2 (two-sided vs. one-sided content) * 2 (low vs. high congruence) between-subject design. Four web pages with similar layout as in the sponsored conditions of previous experiments are created. The same Szechuan cuisine restaurant and its sponsored reviews were used; in addition, other ordinary reviews of this restaurant were also presented below the sponsored review in a random order.

The sponsored review was still associated with a 5-star rating. The manipulations for review sidedness were the same as in Experiment Two. The factor of congruence was manipulated at two levels based on the star ratings of all the reviews. In the high congruence condition, other reviews convey mostly positive opinions regarding the restaurant, with an overall average rating of 4.0-star, which is generally in line with the 5-star sponsored review. In the low congruence condition, other reviews mostly convey moderate to low opinions, with an overall average rating of 2.8-star, which largely differs from the 5-star sponsored review. All the reviews were actual reviews sourced from ABC.com.

A different batch of 128 undergraduate and graduate students were recruited from the same university, with each condition 32 subjects. The experimental procedures and incentives were similar to those in the previous studies.

4.5.2 Data Analysis and Results

The subjects were recruited from 16 academic departments. The average age was 21.4. Results of manipulation checks showed significant differences in both perceived sidedness ($M_1 = 3.25$, $M_2 = 4.82$; F (1, 126) = 62.27, p<.001) and perceived congruence¹⁹ ($M_L = 3.06$, $M_H = 5.22$; F (1, 126) = 148.78, p<.001). Hence, both manipulations were successful.

4.5.2.1 Results on Consumption Intention

There is a significant main effect of congruence on consumption intention (F (1, 122) = 56.76, p<.001; see Table 4.7 and Figure 4.2). There is also a significant interaction effect between congruence and content sidedness (F (1, 122) = 6.72, p<.05). The simple main effect analysis shows that a two-sided sponsored review leads to higher consumption intention than a one-sided one when the sponsored review is incongruent with other reviews ($M_1 = 3.16$, $M_2 = 3.88$; F (1, 62) = 4.96, p<.05) but not when they are congruent ($M_1 = 5.40$, $M_2 = 4.93$). The results thus confirm with our expectations.

Table 4.7: Main and Interaction Effects on ConsumptionIntention in Experiment Three							
Source	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.			
Congruence	1	85.62	56.76	.00			
Sidedness	1	1.66	1.10	.30			
Congruence * Sidedness	1	10.14	6.72	.01			

¹⁹ The manipulation check items for perceived congruence include: the overall product evaluation conveyed in the sponsored review (1) is generally congruent with that conveyed in many other reviews; (2) does not differ from that conveyed in many other reviews.



4.5.3 Discussion of Results

The results of Experiment Three show that when other reviews in general express favorable opinions about the product, which are congruent with the sponsored review, consumers tend to generate a heightened consumption intention regardless of the sidedness of the sponsored review. However, when other reviews generally convey negative (i.e., incongruent) evaluations, a seemingly balanced sponsored review will be more effective in inducing consumption intention. Indeed, the results on perceived trustworthiness of the sponsored review show that a two-sided sponsored review is perceived to be more trustworthy than a one-sided sponsored review ($M_1 = 3.52$, $M_2 =$ 4.11; F (1, 62) = 3.01, p=.08) in the case of incongruence; whereas in congruence conditions, sidedness does not have significant effects on users' trust perceptions ($M_1 =$ 5.53, $M_2 = 5.43$). In other words, when the information environment heightens consumers' negative attribution to the marketer's sponsored message, a two-sided sponsored message can achieve better persuasive effect than a one-sided message. However, the difference made by sidedness is not evident when other reviews are also in favor of the product, which allays consumers' suspicion due to the overall positive information context.

Congruence in Experiment Three was manipulated based on a comparison between the sponsored review's star rating and the *average* rating of other follow-up reviews. A related concern is that these follow-up reviews may not be consistent among themselves, i.e., there may be substantial variation among the ratings of these individual reviews. For example, an average 4-star consumer rating for a product may have been achieved in two different ways. First, the reviews can be highly consistent among each other, with the majority giving a 4-star rating. Alternatively, the reviews can be quite heterogeneous, with many 5-star ratings as well as many other 3-star or 2-star ratings. Thus, in comparing the former and latter scenarios, each may have quite a different distribution or variance of evaluation ratings in spite of having the same average score (4star). The latter case may occur quite often for experience products such as restaurants, since consumers usually have vastly diverse tastes and preferences and hence may evaluate the same product differently.

Indeed, previous marketing studies have noted that valence inconsistency of different information sources usually creates uncertainty and hence consumers may fail to form a clear, well-defined impression of the target product (e.g., Herr et al. 1991). This uncertainty considerably weakens the influence of aggregate group opinions (e.g., Quester and Steyer 2010) and often prompts a change in consumers' judgment towards

moderation (Cialdini et al. 1973; Herr et al. 1991; Jaccard and Wood 1988). Recent studies on online reviews also suggest that variation in ratings are as important as the mean of ratings in predicting growth in sales (e.g., Clemons et al. 2006), as consumers' product evaluations may deviate from an average view depending on the level of variation. In Experiment Three, however, variation among the ordinary reviews was assumed to be low in the theoretical development and was not controlled for in different experimental conditions²⁰. The aggregate information based on ordinary reviews was generally clear enough to assist judgment. However, questions arise when this aggregate information can no longer be easily interpreted due to the heterogeneity of these reviews. We thus conduct Experiment Four with strict controls on the variation across other review ratings. The purpose is to investigate the influence of the sponsored review in the presence of other generally congruent or incongruent reviews with high or low levels of heterogeneity among them.

4.6 EXPERIMENT FOUR: REVIEW SIDEDNESS, CONGRUENCE, AND HETEROGENEITY

Following and adding to the previous experiments, in Experiment Four, we introduce the factor *heterogeneity*, i.e., the extent to which other ordinary reviews presented after the sponsored review convey consistent product evaluation with one another.

According to the Attribution Theory (Kelley 1972), people often draw inferences to understand the causes and implications of others' actions; however, this ability can be

²⁰ In Experiment Three, the variance of star ratings of all ordinary reviews is 0.8 in high congruence conditions and 1.1 in low congruence conditions, which are both close to the low heterogeneity conditions in Experiment Four.

threatened when uncertainty increases (Griffin 1997). In particular, uncertainty arises when contradictory evidence is present and users are unsure about what has actually happened (e.g., Park and Han 2008). For example, product reviews written by different reviewers often convey contradictory evaluations due to the subjective nature of personal tastes and preferences. This may create uncertainty in potential consumers' product judgment (e.g., Park and Han 2008).

Experiment Three demonstrates that a two-sided, balanced sponsored review tends to exert a stronger persuasive effect than a one-sided review when other reviews generally convey less favorable product evaluations, i.e., incongruence. The assumption here is that the collective supporting or non-supporting stand of other reviews can be clearly observed, so that consumers can confidently interpret the sponsor's motive and make judgment based on the aggregate information. However, in many cases, these ordinary reviews can be highly heterogeneous. Consumers may not find a consensus opinion, and thus feel uncertain about relying on the general congruence or incongruence of opinions only.

Uncertainty usually induces negative attitudes as it hinders understanding of situations and curtails confidence in how to judge and behave (Jaccard and Wood 1988; Van den Bos and Lind 2002). As a result, people tend to be more "close-minded" or conservative about their attitudes under uncertain situations (e.g., McGregor et al. 2001). Past studies have suggested that a consumer's subjective value associated with a product is derived from an average of the value based on all the information, which is then discounted according to the level of uncertainty (Meyer 1981; Ross and Creyer 1992). Typically, in order to make judgment confidently, people always feel a need to eliminate

the uncertainty or make it cognitively manageable (e.g., Van den Bos and Lind 2002). In the current context, the sponsored review may indeed play a role in this process, e.g., in reducing consumers' uncertainty on a positive aggregate evaluation.

Specifically, if the average rating of the follow-up reviews is high (i.e., congruent with the sponsored review) but there is a mixture of positive and negative ratings, consumers will be confronted with mixed feelings and become uncertain about whether to evaluate the product positively. In this case, a balanced sponsored review which disconfirms consumers' expectation of a pushy marketing message tends to reduce the perceived bias of the message and promote greater acceptance (e.g., Karmarkar and Tormala 2010; Wood and Eagly 1981). In particular, it may leave consumers with the impression that the product is of high quality, albeit with tolerable imperfections, which concurs with the generally positive but divergent information context. Hence, consumers can be more confident in interpreting and resolving the differences in opinions and tend to develop an overall favorable product impression with higher certainty. If, however, the sponsored review does not reveal any negative aspects of the product despite the obvious presence of other negative opinions, then it tends to intensify consumers' suspicion of this sponsored message and its information credibility. This is likely to cause consumers to be even more hesitant in judging the product positively. Overall, with averagely positive but heterogeneous follow-up reviews, a two-sided sponsored review is more effective in reducing consumers' uncertainty in the overall product favorability and in encouraging consumption behaviors than a one-sided sponsored review.

On the contrary, when the follow-up reviews convey averagely low product evaluations (i.e., incongruent with the sponsored review), but which vary greatly in the

rating scores, consumers may be uncertain about this average negativity because of the considerable amount of positive opinions presented (e.g., Park and Han 2008). Indeed, the uncertainty about the general negativity caused by the heterogeneous reviews in the environment likely induces consumers' positive judgmental shift (e.g., Herr et al. 1991; Jaccard and Wood 1988). This case thus differs from the case of incongruence with low heterogeneity in that although consumers are still aware of the general negative evaluation based on many ordinary reviews, the heterogeneity of these reviews induces uncertainty and thus dilutes the overall negativity. In other words, this uncertainty and other existing favorable opinions tend to make consumers perceive the positive sponsored review as somewhat reasonable and credible. Hence, whether the sponsored content is one-sided or two-sided may not make a large difference. In summary, with averagely negative but heterogeneous other reviews, the effect of a sponsored review's sidedness on product consumption behaviors will not be so evident.

Overall, following the previous experiments, we propose that the sidedness of the sponsored review will result in different influences according to the level of both congruence and heterogeneity. Particularly, we expect that there is a three-way interaction between the sidedness of a sponsored review, the congruence between the sponsored review and other ordinary reviews, and the heterogeneity of ordinary reviews on consumption intention, i.e.,

(1) When the heterogeneity is low, a two-sided sponsored review will lead to higher consumption intention than a one-sided sponsored review in the case of incongruence but not in the case of congruence (same as in Experiment Three).

(2) When the heterogeneity is high, a two-sided sponsored review will lead to higher consumption intention than a one-sided sponsored review in the case of congruence but not in the case of incongruence.

4.6.1 Experimental Website Design and Procedure

Eight web pages about the same restaurant similar to those used in Experiment Three were created for Experiment Four. The sponsored reviews in different conditions were all associated with a 5-star rating. All the consumer reviews were actual reviews sourced from ABC.com.

The manipulation for review sidedness was the same as in Experiment Two and Three. The factor of congruence was manipulated at two levels based on a comparison between the rating of the sponsored review (i.e., 5-star) and the average star rating of other follow-up reviews (averagely 4-star in the high congruence condition and 2.8-star in the low congruence condition). Heterogeneity was manipulated at two levels based on the variance of the star ratings of all the other reviews. In the high heterogeneity condition, the variance of all the star ratings is 2.2; whereas in the low heterogeneity condition, the variance is 0.9. In summary, we adopted a 2 (two-sided vs. one-sided content) * 2 (low vs. high congruence) * 2 (low vs. high heterogeneity) between-subject experimental design.

A different batch of 128 undergraduate and graduate students was recruited from the same university, with 16 subjects in each condition. The experimental procedures and incentives were similar to those of previous experiments.

4.6.2 Data Analysis and Results

The subjects were recruited from 17 academic departments. The average age was 22.3. Results of manipulation checks showed significant differences in perceived sidedness $(M_1 = 3.21, M_2 = 4.75; F(1, 126) = 70.33, p<.001)$, perceived congruence $(M_L = 2.98, M_H = 4.67; F(1, 126) = 56.65, p<.001)$, and perceived heterogeneity²¹ $(M_L = 3.72, M_H = 4.55; F(1, 126) = 11.69, p<.01)$. Hence, the three manipulations were all successful.

4.6.2.1 Results on Consumption Intention

There is a significant main effect of congruence and sidedness on consumption intention. There is no two-way interaction but there is a significant three-way interaction effect between the sidedness, congruence and heterogeneity (F (1, 118) = 7.40, p<.01; See Table 4.8, Table 4.9 and Figure 4.3). To understand the three-way interaction effect, a series of simple interaction effects tests was conducted. Results of ANOVA tests show significant two-way interaction effects between congruence and sidedness under both high (F (1, 60) = 7.13, p<.05) and low (F (1, 60) = 4.61, p<.05) heterogeneity conditions, but in contrasting patterns. Specifically, when the heterogeneity is low, a two-sided review will lead to higher consumption intention only in the case of incongruence (F (1, 30) = 7, p<.05), which concurs with the results of Experiment Three. In contrast, when the heterogeneity is high, a two-sided review will lead to higher consumption intention than a one-sided review only in the case of congruence (F (1, 30) = 9.80, p<.01). The results thus support our prediction.

²¹ The manipulation check items for perceived heterogeneity are: (1) other reviews demonstrate that these customers have similar overall impression of the restaurant; and (2) other reviews show a generally consistent overall evaluation of the restaurant.

Table 4.8: Main and Interaction Effects on Consumption								
Ir	Intention in Experiment Four							
Source	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.				
Variation	1	.45	.32	.57				
Congruence	1	35.77	25.72	.00				
Sidedness	1	10.84	7.80	.01				
Variation * Congruence	1	2.07	1.49	.23				
Variation * Sidedness	1	.06	.04	.84				
Congruence * Sidedness	1	.26	.18	.67				
Variation * Congruence * Sidedness	1	10.29	7.40	.01				

 Table 4.9: Means and Standard Deviations of Consumption Intention in Experiment
Four Low Congruence **High Congruence One-sided** 4.96 (1.05) 3.02 (1.22) Low Variance **Two-sided** 4.23 (1.36) 4.90 (1.09) **One-sided** 4.29 (.89) 4.33 (1.49) **High Variance Two-sided** 3.96 (1.59) 5.67 (.83)



4.6.3 Discussion of Results

This experiment demonstrates that, depending on the level of heterogeneity among other reviews, the pattern of the interaction between the sponsored review's sidedness and the congruence will differ. In particular, when the heterogeneity is relatively low, a two-sided sponsored review appears more credible and thus fosters greater persuasion than a one-sided review in the case of low congruence. In the case of high congruence with low heterogeneity, consumers can be quite certain about a positive product judgment, hence the sidedness does not have much impact. This interaction pattern also replicates that of Experiment Three.

However, when the heterogeneity is relatively high, the interaction pattern tends to be reversed. Specifically, a two-sided sponsored review helps consumers better interpret the divergent views and induces consumption behaviors in the case of high congruence. Whereas in the low congruence case, consumers will tend to shift their judgment towards a relatively positive direction due to the uncertainty caused by the mixed reviews in the environment. Hence, the effect of the sponsored review's sidedness becomes less evident.

Hence, by including both the factor of congruence and heterogeneity, we have presented a bigger and clearer picture of how the content of a sponsored review could exert various impacts on consumers' consumption intention.

4.7 GENERAL DISCUSSIONS AND IMPLICATIONS OF FINDINGS

With the abundance of user-generated information online nowadays, the line between marketable content and non-marketable content is becoming increasingly blurred

(Ferguson and Ellen 2006). Presenting sponsored reviews represents a way of marketing for the businesses being reviewed through crowd-sourcing (Krudy 2010), i.e., sourcing for the most informed yet advantageous customer opinions of your business and using it to your benefit. It is also a brand new form of revenue generation for the web platform making use of its user-generated content. In studying the market impact of such messages, general theoretical frameworks of how consumers respond to persuasion attempts may still apply (i.e., persuasion knowledge model, Friestad and Wright 1994). At the core are consumers' attributions of the marketer's intent and the content of the persuasive message (e.g., DeCarlo 2005). Indeed, while credibility is usually attributed to true wordof-mouth sources (Ferguson and Ellen 2006), in today's online world where marketers can intentionally make use of word-of-mouth to mask their true quality, consumers may make different attributions to such messages and doubt their validity. The sponsored review, usually presented with a salient marketing intention, is a typical example which naturally raises consumers' concern about its validity and thus evokes coping mechanisms. Hence, in order to induce consumption behaviors as intended, attention should be paid to alleviating the validity concerns in addition to magnifying the persuasive tone. For example, a one-sided sponsored review, although putting the product in more strongly favorable light as compared to a two-sided review, does not seem to exhibit a more favorable impact on product consumption. Hence, while previous studies suggest that unfavorable product information may have a considerable detrimental effect on consumption behavior (e.g., Ba and Pavlou 2002; Eisend 2006), our study shows that including aspects of unfavorable information in sponsored messages may actually achieve unexpected positive effects.

More specifically, since the sponsored review exhibits its influence within a rich information context, a particular presentation of a sponsored review may have different impacts depending on the information context. According to the Attribution Theory, people always make causal explanations for marketplace activities, and cues in the information environment can be used to facilitate such casual inferences. Our study shows that the congruence between the sponsored review and other ordinary reviews is a salient cue that aids consumers in inferring the motives of the sponsored review. If congruence is not observed, suspicion-oriented attribution becomes highly evident; in this case, a two-sided sponsored review may disconfirm and lower such suspicion, exhibiting a positive persuasive impact. However, this positive effect holds true only when other information is consistent among themselves, so that the aggregate unfavorable evaluation can be clearly understood. If, on the contrary, information in the environment exhibits high heterogeneity, then consumers will be conservative about making a positive judgment even if the average opinion is favorable to the product – plausibly due to the uncertainty caused by information inconsistency. In this case, a two-sided sponsored review again encourages consumption behaviors – by making the overall information environment less discordant and easier to interpret. In summary, it is the contention between the sponsored content, its congruence with the information context, and the heterogeneity within the context that determines the persuasive power of the sponsored message. The four reported experiments thus constitute a detailed response to the call for a more thorough understanding of two-sided advertising (Crowley and Hoyer 1994; Eisend 2006) and enhance the Attribution Theory by identifying important information dimensions that matter in consumers' response to persuasive stimuli. This also adds to the

adaptive selling literature (e.g., Sujan 1986) by demonstrating how a marketer should adapt her promoting behaviors according to the specific information environment.

Overall, this study integrates research in consumer persuasion, attribution process, and judgment under uncertainty in the increasingly socialized online platforms. It extends the traditional stream of research, which focuses on the direct salesperson-consumer interaction, to a more complicated context. This is a context where marketers may be able to promote businesses without designing their own sales messages, and where consumers may also be more sophisticated so that a very small "hint" of ulterior intent will be sufficient to elicit significant backlash. Indeed, strategic usage of consumer reviews has been an emerging phenomenon in today's online world but little research has been done to investigate whether and how consumers cope with persuasive messages in such contexts (e.g., Dellarocas 2003; Hu et al. 2009). Our study starts this investigation by looking at a relatively more explicit and ethical form of strategic use of consumer reviews, i.e., the sponsored review. The findings are expected to improve our understanding of how consumers use causal attributions when dealing with such a persuasion encounter, and how the marketer's strategic choice of review causes consumers to deflect their suspicions and stimulate consumption.

This research is driven by practical needs and also provides some concrete suggestions on how to choose and present the sponsored review so that a business can benefit from it. Specifically, since a sponsored review is clearly identified as the marketer's favorite review, managing consumer suspicion should be the primary consideration when selecting and presenting the review. While some people may probably assume that the sponsored review will not work for businesses whose public

consensus evaluation has been generally unsatisfactory, our research has actually shown that there might be a potential lifeline here. For example, even in the case when general consumer reviews unanimously conveyed low product evaluations (i.e., incongruence with low heterogeneity), presenting a two-sided sponsored review still achieved an above 4 positive rating on average (on a 7-point scale) in terms of consumption intention. From this perspective, presenting a deliberately-selected sponsored review actually provides the low-rated businesses an opportunity to advocate themselves in a wise, credible and prudent way²².

4.8 LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE RESEARCH

This study is not without its limitations. First, this study only considered one type of business, i.e., F&B industry, which consumers can evaluate effectively after their experience. However, some professional services, such as those provided by accountants, lawyers, or health professionals (i.e., credence products), have many attributes that consumers do not have the knowledge or ability to evaluate. As a result, potential consumers may not treat ordinary reviews as important and reliable information to base their judgment on, regardless of different presentations or contexts. Having said that, since restaurants have been one of the major business categories on today's online review platforms and besides, the first practice of sponsored review, i.e., by Yelp.com, also targeted restaurants, we believe our choice of experimental product can be considered representative and well suited for the current research.

²² According to our observation, around 42.2% of the sponsored F&B businesses on Yelp.com have an overall rating of 3.5-star or lower, which is relatively low compared to the average rating of all F&B businesses registered on Yelp.

Second, this study looks at a product which users have no prior knowledge or experience on. In other words, the findings in this study are more applicable to the promotion of new or unknown products, because in this case, the sponsored review is the first piece of detailed product information exposed to users. Hence, a scenario that needs to be addressed in future research is the case in which a favorable or unfavorable prior attitude exists. It is possible that users' prior product attitudes, the content of sponsored review, and other reviews on the information page may interact with each other in influencing users' judgment formation.

Third, the findings of the present study may also be limited by the use of college student subjects. Students are generally young consumers and heavy Internet users; they may tend to rely more on the online information and resources when making judgments. Older consumers, on the other hand, may be more experienced and sophisticated when dealing with persuasion tasks as well as Internet marketing mechanisms. An investigation along these lines would help to further refine our understanding of how consumers deal with online marketing attempts. Nonetheless, we expect that the theoretical basis of consumer attribution and judgment under uncertainty is still valid and pertinent.

Further research can look into other factors which may also influence the persuasive effect of online promotion messages. For example, consumers visiting a highly reputable web platform may tend to be less suspicious about the information presented on the platform, including sponsored reviews, as they may think that the platform has controlled and maintained a high level of information quality and validity (Sia et al. 2009). Also, the design of web atmosphere which influences consumers' mood may also affect their processing of advertising messages. For example, happy people may

tend to discount the effects of ulterior motives because they are less likely to systematically process all the information in the situation (Forgas 1998). In summary, there is certainly ample room for future research to contribute to a better understanding of various online marketing strategies.

CHAPTER 5 CONCLUSION

This thesis has focused on two themes of Internet technologies and applications that are particularly important to e-commerce. One is multimedia and VR technologies, and the other is social media applications based on user-generated information. The thesis consists of three empirical studies: Study One explores multimedia-based product presentation design on B2C e-commerce websites, and Study Two and Three focus on social information and applications on social product search and review websites.

Study One identifies the research gaps in the literature of multimedia-based product presentations and interaction design, and proposes a novel design concept, namely, incomplete interaction design. Particularly, the study compares three different presentation designs in terms of their impacts on enticing users to try the real products offline. The findings reveal a non-linear effect of product interactivity design, i.e., a design with incomplete interactivity may outperform both a non-interactive design and a highly interactive design in enticing consumers. Moreover, such enticing effect is more evident for users with more knowledge about the product class.

Study Two seeks to gain more insights into how the increasingly prevalent userdriven designs and social features on e-commerce websites create values for consumers. It focuses on users' product search in the social context and how it is shaped by different social search mechanisms. Particularly, two distinct types of social search mechanisms are of interest, i.e., attribute-based connected product tags and social connections to featured community users. The findings reveal the individual and interaction effects of the two search mechanisms on the diagnosticity and serendipity of users' search process.

Study Three continues to look at the social commerce context but focuses on how businesses (i.e., product vendors) can make use of and derive value from user-generated information. It investigates the persuasive effects of a controversial marketing vehicle based on user reviews, i.e., sponsored review. The findings from a series of four experiments demonstrate an interesting interplay among the sponsored review content, its congruence with the social information context, and the heterogeneity of opinions in the context itself.

These three studies are believed to contribute to both the academia and the practitioner arenas. Particularly, Study One reveals the unique value of a smart but incomplete interactivity design, which is intriguing given that previous studies have assumed a design can be either fully interactive or passive and reported inconclusive evidence about the comparisons. The perspective of leveraging IT-based design to influence consumers' cross-channel behavior is theoretically novel and practically important. The study also makes significant theoretical contributions by extending a well-known theory in cognitive psychology to the new context of online interactivity design, and enhances it by proposing a facilitating design factor, i.e., awareness cues, and an important boundary condition, i.e., users' existing product-class knowledge. Practically, this study provides important insights into how to smartly design interactive technology to achieve the intended effect. It suggests that the most complex and costly technology may not always be necessary and it is important to understand user psychology before designing "persuasive technology".

In the domain of multimedia-based interaction design, there is plenty of room for future research to conduct deeper investigations. For example, pertaining to the concept

of incomplete interaction design, future studies could examine whether different degrees of incompleteness will produce different effects. Also, how to specifically design the awareness-provoking cues during an online task deserves further investigations. In general, the existence of various interaction design possibilities facilitated by multimedia and VR technologies in the online environment points to the need for future development of theory-based design guidelines.

On the other hand, as social applications become increasingly popular in various aspects of life, social information and features have also emerged on e-commerce platforms. Study Two in this thesis tests how specific social features shape users' product search on a social product-search platform using real data of products, users, and usergenerated information. Based on Information Foraging Theory, it provides a better understanding of product search behavior in social commerce environment and also extends the theory by considering different types of search cue designs. Different from prior information search and retrieval studies that have put much emphasis on relevance and convergence, this study advocates that a holistic understanding of users' search behavior in a social setting also includes the aspect of serendipity. Particularly, it reveals that different social mechanisms will induce distinct user behaviors and an integral use will lead to highly serendipitous discoveries. Practically, this study provides guidance on how to organize and exploit the potential of online social network and large-scale usergenerated information. It also reveals an interesting role of experienced users in the community based on their social embeddedness and modeling role. Overall, it emphasizes the importance to understand the unique capability of different social mechanisms and their complementarities.
Besides the value of social applications in enriching consumers' informational experience online, Study Three turns the attention to businesses' marketing capabilities on the social commerce platforms. It integrates traditional research in consumer persuasion, attribution process, and judgment under uncertainty and extends this stream of research to a more complicated context. This is a context where businesses can promote their products using consumer-generated information and where various different sources of information coexist with the marketing message. The study provides a more thorough understanding of marketing message design in a rich social information context (Crowley and Hoyer 1994; Eisend 2006). Particularly, it suggests that businesses should bear in mind the mechanism of "adaptive selling" (e.g., Sujan 1986), i.e., to adopt the appropriate user endorsement according to their specific information environment.

Overall, increasingly more social commerce platforms are exploiting the power of social participation and user connection to create values for consumers and for businesses (i.e., the product vendors). Besides those investigated in this thesis, another interesting mechanism is to enable connection to consumers' acquaintances on the website so that they can directly get information and recommendations from the familiar people. This highlights a form of dynamic and synchronous user interaction beyond the connection to static user profiles, which deserves in-depth future research. Also, besides investigating how different social features facilitate users' information search activities, future studies should also look at how they influence the development and maintenance of online communities. This is an important aspect that social commerce platforms such as SPS websites are concerned about, because whether they can maintain a healthy community

and keep attracting high-quality social participation determines the development and sustainability of their business.

In a related vein, while making use of the user-generated data to help product vendors conduct effective marketing may create new revenue channels for the social platform, a critical question is whether there will be negative reaction from consumers towards the information platform itself due to the increasing penetration of advertisement. Indeed, while sponsored review represents a relatively ethical form of marketing because of the explicit label, with the abundance of user-generated information online and the various ways of presentation, the line between marketing content and non-marketing content could be increasingly blurred (Ferguson and Ellen 2006). The social commerce platforms thus need to think about how to achieve a balance between the power of consumers, i.e., those who contribute information to and also seek information from the platform, and of businesses, i.e., those who provide the products and are also a major source of revenue for the platform. Future studies could thus explore other potential forms of ethical and non-intrusive marketing tactics based on social information as well as ways to empower businesses through healthy business-consumer interactions. For example, some SPS websites (e.g., Tripadvisor.com) have started to allow registered businesses to reply to consumer reviews, thus providing an opportunity for businesses to communicate with individual consumers. Overall, there are certainly plenty of chances for future research to contribute to a better understanding of mechanisms on social commerce websites.

135

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Agarwal, R., Gupta, A.K., and Kraut, R., "The Interplay Between Digital and Social Networks," Information Systems Research 19 (3), 2008, pp.243-252
- Aiken, Leona S., and West, Stephen G., Multiple Regression: Testing and Interpreting Interactions, Newbury Park: CA: Sage, 1991.
- Alba, Joseph W., and Hutchinson, J. Wesley, "Dimensions of Consumer Expertise," Journal of Consumer Research, 13 (March), 1987, pp.411-454
- Ames, M., and Naaman, M., "Why We Tag: Motivations for Annotation in Mobile and Online Media," In proceedings of CHI, San Jose, California, USA, April 28 - May 3, 2007.
- Anderson, R.C., "The Notion of Schemata and the Educational Enterprise: General Discussion of the Conference," In Schooling and the Acquisition of Knowledge, R. C. Anderson, R. J. Spiro and W. E. Montague (ed.) Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum, 1977
- Anderson, Rolph E., and Jolson, Marvin A., "Technical Wording in Advertising Implications for Market Segmentation," Journal of Marketing, 44 (1), 1980, pp.57-66
- André, Paul, Schraefel, M.C., Teevan, Jaime, and Dumais, Susan T., "Discovery Is Never by Chance: Designing for (Un)Serendipity," Berkeley, California, 2009,
- Ansari, A., and Mela, C. F., "E-customization," Journal of Marketing Research, 40 (2), 2003, pp.131-145
- Arbesman, Debra Miller, "Cross Channel Shopping Is a Must," 2010, Retrieved on April 10, 2011, at http://blog.compete.com/2010/07/21/cross-channel-shopping-is-a-must/
- Ariely, Dan, Predictably Irrational: the Hidden Forces That Shape Our Decisions, HarperCollins 2008.

- Ba, S., and Pavlou, P., "Evidence of the Effect of Trust Building Technology in
 Electronic Markets: Price Premium and Buyer Behavior," MIS Quarterly, 26 (3),
 2002, pp.243-268
- Bandura, A., Self-Efficacy: The Exercise of Control, New York: Plenum, 1997.
- Baumeister, R.F., and Bushman, B.J., Social Psychology and Human Nature, United States: Wadsworth Publishing, 2008.
- Beale, R., "Supporting serendipity: Using ambient intelligence to augment user exploration for data mining and web browsing," International Journal of Human-Computer Studies, 65 2007,
- Bei, L., Chen, E.Y.I., and Widdows, R., "Consumers' Online Information Search Behavior and the Phenomenon of Search vs. Experience Products," Journal of Family and Economic Issues, 25 (4), 2004,
- Benbasat, I., and Zmud, R. W., "The Identity Crisis Within the IS Discipline: Defining and Communicating the Discipline's Core Properties," MIS Quarterly, 27 (2), 2003, pp.183-194
- Berlyne, D., "An Experimental Study of Human Curiosity," British Journal of Psychology, 45 (1), 1954, pp.256-265
- Berlyne, D., Conflict, Arousal and Curiosity, New York: McGraw Hill, 1960.
- Bernoff, J., and Li, C., "Harnessing the Power of the Oh-so-social Web," MIT Sloan Management Review, 49 (3), 2008, pp.36
- Bettman, James R., An Information Processing Theory of Consumer Choice, Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley, 1979.

- Bettman, James R., and Park, C. Whan, "Effects of Prior Knowledge and Experience and Phase of the Choice Process on Con-sumer Decision Processes: A Protocol Analysis," Journal of Consumer Research, 7 (December), 1980, pp.234-248
- Biggs, S. F., Bedard, J. C., Gaber, B. G., and Linsmeier, T. J., "The effects of task size and similarity on the decision behavior of bank loan officers," Management Science, 31 1985, pp.970-987
- Björneborn, Lennart, "Serendipity dimensions and users' information behaviour in the physical library interface," Information Research, 13 (4), 2008,
- Borgatti, S.P., and Cross, R., "A Relational View of Information Seeking and Learning in Social Networks," Management Science, 49 (4), 2003, pp.432-445
- Bowling, Mary, "Yelp and Local Search," 2009, Retrieved on June 23, 2009, at http://www.clickz.com/3633657
- Breugelmans, E., Campo, K., and Gijsbrechts, E., "Shelf sequence and proximity effects on online grocery choices," Marketing Letters, 18 2007, pp.117-133
- Briggs, R., and Hollis, N., "Advertising on the Web: Is There Response Before Click-Through?," Journal of Advertising Research, 37 (2), 1997, pp.33-45
- Brucks, Merrie, "The Effects of Product Class Knowledge on Information Search Behavior," Journal of Consumer Research, 12 (June), 1985, pp.1-16
- Burt, Ronald S. , "Structural Holes and Good Ideas," American Journal of Sociology, 110(2), 2004, pp.349-399
- Byrnes, Nanette, "More Clicks at the Bricks," Business Week, Dec 6 2007, Retrieved on Jun 16, 2010 at

http://www.businessweek.com/magazine/content/07_51/b4063050319254.htm

- Campbell, Margaret C., and Kirmani, Amna "Consumers' Use of Persuasion Knowledge: the Effects of Accessibility and Cognitive Capacity on Perceptions of an Influence Agent," Journal of Consumer Research, 27 (June), 2000, pp.69-83
- Chaiken, Shelly, Liberman, A., and Eagly, A.H., "Heuristic and Systematic Information Processing Within and Beyond the Persuasion Context," In Unintended Thought, J. S. Uleman and J. A. Bargh (ed.) New York: Guilford, 1989
- Chan, Kenny K., and Misra, Shekhar, "Characteristics of the Opinion Leader: A New Dimension," Journal of Advertising, 19 (3), 1990, pp.53-61
- Chen, Y., and Xie, J., "Third-party Product Review and Firm Marketing Strategy," Marketing Science, 24 (2), 2005, pp.218-240
- Chevalier, Judith, and Mayzlin, Dina, "The Effect of Word of Mouth on Sales: Online Book Reviews," Journal of Marketing Research, 43 (3), 2006, pp.345-354
- Chi, E.H., Pirolli, P., and Lam, S.K., "Aspects of Augmented Social Cognition: Social Information Foraging and Social Search," In proceedings of HCI International Conference (HCII), Beijing, China, July 22-27, 2007.
- Childers, Terry L., "Assessment of the Psychometric Properties of an Opinion Leadership Scale," Journal of Marketing Research, 23 (2), 1986, pp.184-188
- Cialdini, R., Influence: Science and Practice (3rd Ed), New York: Harper Collins, 1993.
- Cialdini, Robert B., Levy, Alan, and Herman, C. Peter, "Attitudinal Politics: The Strategy of Moderation," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 25 (1), 1973, pp.100-108

- Clemons, Eric K., Gao, Guodong Gordon, and Hitt, Lorin M., "When Online Reviews Meet Hyperdifferentiation: A Study of the Craft Beer Industry," Journal of Management Information Systems, 23 (2), 2006, pp.149-171
- Cohen, Jacob, Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences, New York City: Lawrence Erlbaum; 2nd edition, 1988.
- Coyle, James R., and Thorson, Esther "The Effects of Progressive Levels of Interactivity and Vividness in Web Marketing Sites," Journal of Advertising, 30 (3), 2001, pp.65-77
- Crowley, Ayn E., and Hoyer, Wayne D., " An Integrative Framework for Understanding Two-sided Persuasion," Journal of Consumer Research, 20 1994, pp.561-574
- Csikszentmihalyi, M., and Sawyer, K., "Creative insight: The social dimension of a solitary moment.," In The nature of insight, R. J. Sternberg and J. E. Davidson (ed.) Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 1995
- Daugherty, Terry, Li, Hairong, and Biocca, Frank, "Consumer Learning and the Effects of Virtual Experience Relative to Indirect and Direct Product Experience,"
 Psychology & Marketing, 25 (7), 2008, pp.568-586
- David, P., Song, M., Hayes, A., and Fredin, E. S., "A Cyclic Model of Information Seeking in Hyperlinked Environment: the Role of Goals, Self-efficacy, and Intrinsic Motivation," International Journal of Human-Computer Studies, 65 2007, pp.170 -182
- DeCarlo, Thomas E., "The effects of sales message and suspicion of ulterior motives on salesperson evaluation," Journal of Consumer Psychology, 15 (3), 2005, pp.238-249

- Deighton, J, and Grayson, K, "Marketing and Seduction: Building Exchange
 Relationships by Managing Social Consensus," Journal of Consumer Research, 21
 (4), 1995, pp.660-676
- Dellarocas, Chrysanthos, "The Digitization ofWord-of-Mouth: Promise and Challenges of Online Feedback Mechanisms," Management Science, 49 (10), 2003, pp.1407-1424
- Dewan, S., and Hsu, V., "Adverse Selection in Electronic Markets: Evidence from Online Stamp Auctions," The Journal of Industrial Economics, LII (4), 2004, pp.497-516
- Drèze, X., and Zufryden, F., "The measurement of online visibility and its impact on Internet traffic," Journal of Interactive Marketing, 18 (1), 2004, pp.20-37
- Eagly, Alice H., Chaiken, Shelly, and Wood, Wendy, "An attribution analysis of persuasion," In New direction in attribution research H. Harvey, W. J. Ickes and K.R.F. (ed.) 3, Hillsdale: NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1981
- Eagly, Alice H., Wood, Wendy, and Chaiken, Shelly, "Causal Inferences about Communicators and Their Effect on Opinion Change," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 36 1978, pp.424-435
- Eccles, J. S., and Wigfield, A., "Motivational Beliefs, Values, and Goals," Annual Review of Psychology, 53 (109), 2002, pp.109-132
- Eisend, Martin, "Two-sided Advertising: A Meta-analysis," International Journal of Research in Marketing, 23 2006, pp.187-198

eMarketer, "Canada B2C E-Commerce," eMarketer, December 2006, Retrieved on Jun 16, 2010 at

http://www.emarketer.com/Reports/All/Em_ecom_canada_b2c_jan07.aspx

- eMarketer, "Multi-Channel Retailing," eMarketer, February 2008, Retrieved on Jun 16, 2010 at http://www.emarketer.com/Report.aspx?code=emarketer_2000476
- Erickson, Hans, "U.S. Internet Ad Revenue Declines," 2009, Retrieved on May 2, 2010, at http://blog.7touchgroup.com/tag/banner-ad-revenue-statistics/
- Fein, Steven, "Effects of Suspicion on Attributional Thinking and the Correspondence Bias," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 36 1996,
- Ferguson, Jodie L., and Ellen, Pam Scholder, "The Devil You Know: Effects of Suspicion of an Information Source's Identity," Advances in Consumer Research, 33 (1), 2006, pp.273-274
- Ferrand, Paul Henri, "Social media are changing the rules for business," Financial Times, 24 July 2009,
- Fiore, A. M., Jin, H. J., and Kim, J., "For Fun and Profit: Hedonic Value from Image Interactivity and Response toward an Online Store," Psychology and Marketing, 22 (8), 2005, pp.669-694
- Fishbein, Martin, and Ajzen, Icek, Belief, Attitude, Intention, and Behavior: An Introduction to Theory and Research, Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley, 1975.
- Fiske, S. T., and Taylor, S.E., Social Cognition, McGraw-Hill Inc.: New York, 1989.
- Fitzsimons, Gavan J., "Editorial: Death to dichotomizing," Journal of Consumer Research, 35 (1), 2008, pp.508

- Fogg, B. J., Persuasive Technology: Using Computers to Change What We Think and Do, San Francisco: Morgan Kaufuenn, 2003.
- Fogg, B.J., "Creating Persuasive Technologies: An Eight-Step Design Process," In proceedings of The Fourth International Conference on Persuasive Technology, Claremont, California, April 26-29, 2009.
- Ford, N., "Information retrieval and creativity: towards support for the original thinker," Journal of Documentation, 55 (5), 1999,
- Forgas, Joseph P., "On being happy and mistaken: Mood effects on the fundamental attribution error," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 75 1998, pp.318–331
- ForresterResearch, "Are you prepared for the cross-channel shopper?," 2006, Retrieved on April 10, 2011, at http://www.selfserviceworld.com/article/168059/Are-youprepared-for-the-cross-channel-shopper
- ForresterResearch, "Forrester Forecast: Online Retail Sales Will Grow To \$250 Billion By 2014," 2010, Retrieved on July 7, 2010, at http://techcrunch.com/2010/03/08/forrester-forecast-online-retail-sales-will-grow-to-

250-billion-by-2014/

- Forster, Jens, Liberman, Nira, and Higgins, E. Tory, "Accessibility from Active and Fulfilled Goals," Journal of Experimental Social Psychology, 41 (May), 2005, pp.220-239
- Foskett, D. J., Pathways to Communication, London: Bingley, 1983.
- Foster, A., and Ford, N., "Serendipity and information seeking: An empirical study," Journal of Documentation, 59 (3), 2003, pp.321-340

- Franke, Nikolaus, Hippel, Eric von, and Schreier, Martin, "Finding Commercially Attractive User Innovation: A Test of Lead-User Theory," Journal of Product Innovation Management, 23 2006, pp.301-315
- Friestad, Marian, and Wright, Peter, "The Persuasion Knowledge Model: How People Cope with Persuasion Attempts," Journal of Consumer Research, 21 (June), 1994, pp.1-31

Gale, Thomson, "Gale Encyclopedia of Psychology," The Gale Group Inc., 2001

- Giner-Sorolla, R., and Chaiken, S., "Selective Use of Heuristic and Systematic
 Processing under Defense Motivation," Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 23 1997, pp.84-97
- Golder, S.A., and Huberman, B.A., "Usage patterns of collaborative tagging systems," Journal of Information Science, 32 (2), 2006, pp.198-208
- Granovetter, M. S., "The Strength of Weak Ties: A Network Theory Revisited," Sociological Theory, 1 1983, pp.201-233
- Green, D. R., "Volunteering and the recall of interrupted tasks," Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology, 66 1963, pp.397-401

Greene, Robert, The Art of Seduction, Sydney, NSW: Hodder, 2001.

Greist-Bousquet, S., and Schiffman, N., "The effect of Task interruption and closure on perceived duration," Bulletin of the Psychonomic Society, 30 (1), 1992, pp.9-11

Griffin, Em, A First Look At Communication Theory, New York: McGraw-Hill, 1997.

Guilford, J.P., The Nature of Human Intelligence, New York: McGraw-Hill, 1967.

- Gyongyi, Z., Koutrika, G., Pedersen, J., and Garcia-Molina, H., "Questioning Yahoo! Answers," In proceedings of First Workshop on Question Answering on the Web at WWW'08, Beijing, China, 2008.
- Hastie, Reid, "Causes and Effects of Causal Attribution," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 46 (1), 1984, pp.44-56
- Haubl, G., and Trift, V., "Consumer Decision Making in Online ShoppingEnvironments: The Effects of Interactive Decision Aids," Marketing Science, 19 (1), 2000, pp.4-21
- Haugtvedt, C. P., and Wegener, D. T., "Message order effects in persuasion: An attitude strength perspective," Journal of Consumer Research, 21 1994, pp.205-218
- Hayes-Roth, B., and Hayes-Roth, F., "A cognitive model of planning," Cognitive Science, 3 1979, pp.275-310
- Heider, F., The Psychology of Interpersonal Relations, New York: NY: John Wiley, 1958.
- Heimbach, J. T., and Jacoby, J., "The Zeigarnik Effect in Advertising," In proceedings of he Third Annual Conference of the Association for Consumer Research, College Park. MD., 1972.
- Herr, Paul M., Kardes, Frank R., and Kim, John, "Effects of Word-of-Mouth and Product-Attribute Information on Persuasion: An Accessibility-Diagnosticity Perspective," Journal of Consumer Research, 17 (March), 1991, pp.454-462
- Hevner, A., March, S., and Park, J., "Design Science Research in Information Systems," MIS Quarterly, 28 (1), 2004, pp.75-105

- Hilton, James L., Fein, Steven, and Miller, Dale T., "Suspicion and Dispositional Inference," Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 19 1993, pp.501-512
- Hoch, S. J., "Product Experience is Seductive," Journal of Consumer Research, 29 (December), 2002, pp.448-454
- Hoch, S. J., and Ha, Y., "Consumer Learning: Advertising and the Ambiguity of Product Experience," Journal of Consumer Research, 13 (September), 1986, pp.221-233
- Hofacker, C. F., and Murphy, J., "Using server log files and online experiments to enhance internet marketing," In Contemporary Research in E- Marketing, S. Krishnamurthy (ed.) 1, Hershey, PA: Idea Group, 2005
- Hoffman, D. L., and Novak, T.P., "Marketing in Hypermedia Computer-Mediated Environments: Conceptual Foundations," Journal of Marketing, 60 (July), 1996, pp.50-68
- Hotho, A., Jaschke, R., Schmitz, C., and Stumme, G., "Information Retrieval in Folksonomies: Search and Ranking," Budva Montenegro, (4011 of LNCS:2006, pp. 411-426.
- Houten van, Ynze, Schuurman, Jan Gerrit, and Verhagen, Plon, "Video Content Foraging," In Image and Video Retrieval, P. E. e. al. (ed.) 3115, Berlin: Springer, 2004
- Howard, Theresa, "Viral advertising spreads through marketing plans," 2005, Retrieved on Feb 10, 2010, at http://www.usatoday.com/money/advertising/2005-06-22-viralusat_x.htm

- Hsieh, Ji-Lung, Chen, Chien-Hsun, Lin, I-Wen, and Sun, Chuen-Tsai, "A Web-based
 Tagging Tool for Organizing Personal Documents on PCs," In proceedings of CHI
 2008, Florence, Italy, April 5–10, 2008.
- Hu, Nan, LIU, L, Sambamurthy, Vallabh, and Chen, Bin, "Are Online Reviews just Noise? The truth, the whole truth, or only the partial truth?," 2009,
- Huber, J., and Klein, N. M., "Adapting cutoffs to the choice environment: the effects of attribute correlation and reliability," Journal of Consumer Research, 18 1991, pp.346-357
- Hung, C. L., Chou, J. C-L., and Shu, K.Y., "Searching for Lead Uses in the Context of Web 2.0," In proceedings of Proceedings of the 4th IEEE International Conference on Management of Innovation and Technology, Bangkok, Thailand, 2008.
- Hunt, Andy, Pragmatic Thinking and Learning: Refactor Your Wetware, Pragmatic Bookshelf, 2008.
- Irwin, Julie R., and McClelland, Gary H., "Misleading Heuristics and Moderated Multiple Regression Models," Journal of Marketing Research, 38 (1), 2001, pp.100-109
- Jaccard, James, and Wood, Gregory, "The Effects of Incomplete Information on the Formation of Attitudes toward Behavioral Alternatives," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 54 1988, pp.580-591
- Jeffries, Robin, Turner, Althea A., Polson, Peter G., and Atwood, Michael E., "Processes Involved in Designing Software," In Cognitive Skills and Their Acquisition, J. R. Anderson (ed.) Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum, 1981

- Jiang, Z., and Benbasat, I., "Virtual Product Experience: Effects of Visual and Functional Control on Perceived Diagnosticity in Electronic Shopping," Journal of Management Information Systems, 21 (3), 2004, pp.111-147
- Jiang, Z., and Benbasat, I., "The Effects of Presentation Methods and Task Complexity on Online Consumers' Product Understanding," MIS Quarterly, 31 (3), 2007a, pp.475-500
- Jiang, Z., and Benbasat, I., "Investigating the Influence of the Functional Mechanisms of Online Product Presentations," Information Systems Research, 18 (4), 2007b, pp.454-470
- Jones, S., "Curiosity and knowledge," Psychological Reports, 45 1979, pp.639-642
- Joyner, Mark, The Confidential Internet Intelligence Manuscript, Morgan James Publishing, 2003.
- Jurczyk, P., and Agichtain, E., "Discovering Authorities in Question Answer Communities by Using Link Analysis," In proceedings of Proceedings of the 16th ACM Conf. on Information and Knowledge Management, Lisbon, Portugal, 2007.
- Kalbach, J., Designing Web Navigation: Optimizing the User Experience, Cambrige, MA: O'Reilly Media, 2007.
- Kamis, A., and Davern, M.J., "Personalizing to Product Category Knowledge: Exploring the Mediating Effect of Shopping Tools on Decision Confidence," In proceedings of the 37th Annual Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences, Big Island, HI, 2004.
- Kaplan, A.M., and Haenlein, M., "Users of the World, Unite! The Challenges and Opportunities of Social Media," Business Horizons, 19 (3), 2010, pp.253-272

- Kardes, F. R., and Sanbonmatsu, D. M., "Direction of Comparison, Expected Feature Correlation, and the Set-Size Effect in Preference Judgment," Journal of Consumer Psychology, 2 1993, pp.39-54
- Karen I., Becker-Olsen, "And Now, A Word from Our Sponsor: A Look at the Effects of Sponsored Content and Banner Advertising," Journal of Advertising, 32 (2), 2003, pp.17-32
- Karmarkar, Uma R., and Tormala, Zakary L., "Believe Me, I Have No Idea What I'm Talking About: The Effects of Source Certainty on Consumer Involvement and Persuasion," Journal of Consumer Research, 36 (April), 2010, pp.1033-1049
- Kelley, H. H., "The Process of Causal Attribution," American Psychologist, 28 (February), 1973, pp.107-128
- Kelley, H.H., "Attribution theory in social psychology," In Nebraska Symposium on Motivation, D. Levine (ed.) Lincoln: NE: University of Nebraska Press, 1967
- Kelley, Harold H., "Attribution in Social Interaction," In Attribution: Perceiving the Causes of Behavior, E. E. Jones, D. E. Kanouse, H. H. Kelley, R. E. Nisbett, S.Valins and B. Weiner (ed.) Morristown, NJ: General Learning Press, 1972
- Kempf, D. S., and Smith, R.E., "Consumer Processing of Product Trial and the Influence of Prior Advertising: A Structural Modelling Approach," Journal of Marketing Research, 35 (August), 1998, pp.352-338
- Khaslavsky, J., and Shedroff, N., "Understanding the Seductive Experience," Communications of the ACM, 42 (5), 1999, pp.45-49
- King, M. F., and Hill, D. J., "Electronic decision aids: Integration of a consumer perspective," Journal of Consumer Policy, 17 1994, pp.181-206

- Kirmani, Amna, and Campbell, Margaret C., "Goal seeker and persuasion sentry: How consumer targets respond to interpersonal marketing persuasion," Journal of Consumer Research, 31 2004, pp.573–582
- Klein, L. R., "Creating Virtual Product Experiences: The Role of Telepresence," Journal of Interactive Marketing, 17 2003, pp.41-55
- Kramer, Thomas, "The Effect of Measurement Task Transparency on Preference Construction and Evaluations of Personalized Recommendations," Journal of Marketing Research, 44 (2), 2007, pp.224-233
- Kratzer, J., and Lettl, Ch., "The distinctive role of lead users and opinion leaders in the social networks of schoolchildren," Journal of Consumer Research, forthcoming 2009,
- Kreitler, H., and Kreitler, S., Psychology of the Arts, Durhan, NC: Duke University Press, 1972.
- Krosnick, J. A., and Alwin, D. F., "An Evaluation of a Cognitive Theory of Response-Order Effects in Survey Measurement," Public Opinion Quarterly, 51 (2), 1987, pp.201-219
- Krudy, Edward, "New U.S. website brings crowd sourcing to fashion," Reuters News, 2 April, 2010,
- Kuhlthau, C. C., "Inside the Search Process: Information Seeking from the User's Perspective," Journal of the American Society for Information Science, 42 1991, pp.361-371
- Lawrance, Joseph, Bellamy, Rachel, and Burnett, Margaret, "Scents in Programs: Does Information Foraging Theory Apply to Program Maintenance?," In proceedings of

IEEE Symposium on Visual Languages and Human-Centric Computing, Coeur d'Alène, Idaho, USA, 23-27 September, 2007.

- Leggatt, Helen, "Opoiled consumers demand cross-channel shopping," 2007, Retrieved on April 10, 2011, at http://www.bizreport.com/2007/08/spoiled_consumers_demand_crosschannel_shoppi ng.html
- Leonardi, P.M., and Barley, S.R., "Materiality and Change: Challenges to Building Better Theory about Technology and Organizing," Information and Organization, 18 (3), 2008, pp.159-176
- Li, H, Daugherty, T., and Biocca, F., "The Role of Virtual Experience in Consumer Learning," Journal of Consumer Psychology, 13 (4), 2003, pp.395-408
- Li, H., Daugherty, T., and Biocca, F., "Characteristics of Virtual Experience in Electronic Commerce: A Protocol Analysis," Journal of Interactive Marketing, 15 (3), 2001, pp.13-30
- Li, Xinxin, and Hitt, Lorin M., "Self-Selection and Information Role of Online Product Reviews " Information Systems Research, 19 2008, pp.456-474
- Lieberman, H., "Letizia: An Agent that Assists Web Browsing," In proceedings of International Joint Conference on Artificial Intelligence, Montréal, Québec, Canada, 1995.
- Litman, Jordan A., Hutchins, Tiffany L., and Russon, Ryan K., "Epistemic curiosity, feeling-of-knowing, and exploratory bahavior," Cognition and Emotion, 19 (4), 2005, pp.559-582

- Liu, Haiming, Mulholland, Paul, Song, Dawei, Uren, Victoria, and Ruger, Stefan, "Applying Information Foraging Theory to Understand User Interaction with Content-based Image Retrieval," In proceedings of Information Interaction in Context (IIiX), New Brunswick, New Jersey, USA, August 18-21, 2010.
- Loewenstein, G., "The Psychology of Curiosity: A Review and Reinterpretation," Psychological Bulletin, 116 (1), 1994, pp.75-98
- Loewenstein, G., Adler, D., Behrens, D., and Gillis, J., "Why Pandora opened the box: curiosity as a desire for missing information," Unpublished paper, Pittsburgh, PA, Department of Social and Decision Sciences, Carnegie Mellon University, 1992.
- Luethje, Christian, Herstatt, Cornelius, and Hippel, Eric von, "User-Innovators and 'Local' Information: The Case of Mountain Biking," Research Policy, 34 2005, pp.951-965
- Lynch, John G., Jr., , Chakravarti, Dipankar, and Mitra, Anusree, "Contrast Effects in Consumer Judgments: Changes in Mental Representations or in the Anchoring of Rating Scale?," Journal of Consumer Research, 18 (Dec), 1991, pp.284-297

Maddox, Kate, "Outlook Brightens for Web Ads," B to B, 86 (15), 2001, pp.10

- Malone, T. W., "Toward a Theory of Intrinsically Motivating Instruction," Cognitive Science, 4 (333-369), 1981,
- Maloney, John C., "Curiosity Versus Disbelief in Advertising," Journal of Advertising Research, 2 (April), 1962, pp.2-8
- Mantyla, Timo, and Sgaramella, Teresa, "Interrupting intentions: Zeigarnik-like effects in prospective memory," Psychological Research, 60 (August), 1997, pp.192-199

- Marrow, A. J., "Goal tensions and recall," Journal of General Psychology, 19 1938, pp.3-35
- Martin, James G., and Davidson, Judy, "Recall of completed and interrupted tasks by achievers and underachievers," Journal of Educational Psychology, 55 (6), 1964, pp.314-316
- Mathes, A., "Folksnomies Cooperative Classification and Communication Through Shared Metadata," In proceedings of Computer Mediated Communication -LIS590CMC, 2004.
- Mbakwe, Chanel, and Cunliffe, Daniel, "Towards Systematically Engineered Seductive Hypermedia," Unpublished paper, Pontypridd, UK, University of Glamorgan, 2003.
- McGregor, Ian, Zanna, Mark P., Holmes, John G., and Spencer, Steven J., "Compensatory conviction in the face of personal uncertainty: Going to extremes and being oneself," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 80 2001, pp.472-488
- Menon, S., and Soman, D., "Managing the Power of Curiosity for Effective Web Advertising Strategies," Journal of Advertising, 31 (3), 2002, pp.1-14
- Messick, D. M., and Sentis, K., "Estimating social and nonsocial utility functions from ordinal data," European Journal of Social Psychology, 15 1989, pp.389-399
- Metros, S. E., "Making Connections: a Model for Online Interaction," Leonardo, 32 (4), 1999, pp.281-291
- Meyer, Robert J., "A Model of Multiattribute Judgments under Attribute Uncertainty and Informational Constraint," Journal of Consumer Research 8(November), 1981, pp.428-441

- Millen, D. R., Feinberg, J., and Kerr, B., "Dogear: Social Bookmarking in the Enterprise," In proceedings of SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, 2006.
- Miller, Claire Cain, "The Review Site Yelp Draws Some Outcries of Its Own," The New York Times, March 3 2009,
- Miller, D. W., and Marks, L.J., "The Effects of Imagery-Evoking Radio Advertising Strategies on Affective Responses," Psychology and Marketing, 14 (4), 1997, pp.337-360
- Miller, Michael V., "Curiosity and Its Vicissitudes," The Gestalt Journal, 10 (1), 1987, pp.18-32
- Moore, David J., Reardon, Richard, and Durso, Francis T., "The Generation Effect in Advertising Appeals," Advances in Consumer Research Volume, 13 1986, pp.117-120
- Mudambi, Susan M., and Schuff, David, "What Makes a Helpful Online Review? A Study of Customer Reviews on Amazon.com," MIS Quarterly, 34 (1), 2010, pp.185-200
- Nahapiet, J., and Ghoshal, S., "Social capital, intellectual capital, and the organizational advantage," Academy of Management Review, 23 1998, pp.242-266
- Nebus, J., "Building Collegial Information Networks: A Theory of Advice Network Generation," Academy of Management Review, 31 (3), 2006, pp.615-637
- Nelson, P. J., "Information and Consumer Behavior," Journal of Political Economy, 78 (2), 1970, pp.311-329

- Nikolaeva, R., and Sriram, S., "The Moderating Role of Consumer and Product Characteristics on the Value of Customized Online Recommendations," International Journal of Electronic Commerce, 11 (2), 2006, pp.101-123
- O'Keefe, R. M., and McEachern, T., "Web-Based Customer Decision Support Systems," Communications of the ACM, 41 (3), 1998, pp.71-78
- Parameswaran, M., and Whinston, A., "Research Issues in Social Computing," Journal of the Association for Information Systems, 8 (6), 2007a, pp.336-350
- Parameswaran, M., and Whinston, A., "Social Computing: An Overview,"Communications of the Association for Information Systems, 19 (780), 2007b, pp.762
- Parboteeah, D. V., Valacich, J. S., and Wells, J. D., "The Influence of Website Characteristics on a Consumer's Urge to Buy Impulsively," *Information Systems Research*, 20 (1), 2009, pp.60-78
- Park, Do-Hyung, and Han, Ingoo, "Integrating Conflicting Reviews: Attributional Hypotheses of Consumer Response to Information Uncertainty Depending on Prior Brand Attitude," In proceedings of the 41st Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences, Big Island, Hawaii, 2008.
- Pavlou, P. A., and Fygenson, M., "Understanding and Predicting Electronic Commerce
 Adoption: An Extension of the Theory of Planned Behavior," MIS Quarterly, 30 (1),
 2006, pp.115-143
- Payne, J. W., Bettman, J.R., and Johnson, E.J., "Behavioral Decision Research: a Constructive Processing Perspective," Annual Review of Psychology, 43 1992, pp.87-131

- Payne, John W., Bettman, James R., and Johnson, Eric J., The adaptive decision maker, Cambridge University Press, 1993.
- Peracchio, L. A., and Meyers-Levy, J., "How Ambiguous Cropped Objects in Ad Photos can Affect Product Evaluations," Journal of Consumer Research, 21 (1), 1994, pp.190-204
- Pereira, R. E., "Optimizing human-computer interaction for the electronic commerce environment," *Journal of Electronic Commerce Research*, 1 (1), 2000, pp.23-44
- Pereira, R. E., "Influence of Query-based Decision Aids on Consumer Decision Making in Electronic Commerce," *Information Resources Management Journal* 14 (1), 2001, pp.31-48
- Peterson, R.A., Balasubramanian, S., and Bronnenberg, B.J., "Exploring the implications of the Internet for consumer marketing," Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 25 (4), 1997, pp.329-346
- Pirolli, P., "An Elementary Social Information Foraging Model," In proceedings of CHI 2009, Boston, MA, USA, April 3-9, 2009.
- Pirolli, P. , Information foraging: A theory of adaptive interaction with information, New York: Oxford University Press, 2007.
- Pirolli, P., and Card, S.K., "Information Foraging," Psychological Review, 106 1999, pp.643-675
- Priolli, P., "Computational Models of Information Scent Following in a Very Large Browsable Text Collection," In proceedings of Proceedings of the Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems, Atlanta, GA, 1997.

- Quester, Pascale, and Steyer, Alexandre, "Revisiting Individual Choices in Group Settings: The Long and Winding (Less Traveled) Road?," Journal of Consumer Research, 36 (April), 2010, pp.1050-1057
- Quintarelli, E., "Folksonomies: Power to the People," In proceedings of Proceedings of the 1st International Society for Knowledge Organization (Italy) (ISKOI), Milan, Italy, ISKOI, Italy, 2005.
- Raghubir, Priya, and Valenzuela, Ana, "Center-of-inattention: Position biases in decisionmaking," Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 99 (1), 2006, pp.66-80
- Ratchford, B. T., Lee, M.S., and Talukdar, D., "The Impact of the Internet on Information Search for Automobiles," Journal of Marketing Research, 40 (2), 2003, pp.193-209
- Reardon, Richard, and Moore, David J., "The Greater Memorability of Self-Generated Versus Externally Presented Product Information," Psychology & Marketing, 13 (3), 1996, pp.305-320
- Reeve, Johnmarshall, and Cole, Steven G., "The Zeigarnik Effect and Intrinsic Motivation: Are They the Same?," Motivation and Emotion, 10 (3), 1986, pp.233-245
- Rettie, Ruth, "An exploration of flow during Internet use," Internet Research: Electronic Networking Applications and Policy, 11 (2), 2001, pp.103-113
- Rogers, Everett M., "New Product Adoption and Diffusion," Journal of Consumer Research, 2 (3), 1976, pp.290-301
- Rose, G., Khoo, H., and Straub, D.W., "Current technological impediments to businessto-consumer electronic commerce," Communications of the AIS, 1 (June), 1999,

- Rosnow, Ralph L., "Whatever happened to the 'Law of Primacy'," Journal of Communication, 16 1966, pp.10-31
- Ross, C. S., "Finding without seeking: the information encounter in the context of reading for pleasure," Information Processing and Management, 35 1999, pp.783-799
- Ross, William T.Jr., and Creyer, Elizabeth H., "Making Inferences about Missing Information: The Effects of Missing Information," Journal of Consumer Research, 19 (June), 1992, pp.14-25
- Rule, Brendan, Gail, Gay L. B., and Kohn, Melinda, "Anatomy of a Persuasion Schema; Targets, Goals and Strategies," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 48 1985, pp.1127-1140
- Russo, J. E., "The value of unit price information," Journal of Marketing Research, 14 1977, pp.193-201
- Schank, R.C., and Abelson, R.P., Scripts, Plans, Goals, and Understanding: An Inquiry into Human Knowledge Structures, Hillsdale: NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Publishers, 1977.
- Schlosser, A.E., "Experiencing Products in the Virtual World: The Role of Goal and Imagery in Influencing Attitudes Versus Purchase Intentions," Journal of Consumer Research, 30 (September), 2003, pp.184-198
- Schreier, Martin, Oberhauser, Stefan, and Prügl, Reinhard, "Lead Users and the Adoption and Diffusion of New Products: Insights from Two Extreme Sport Communities," Marketing Letters, 18 2007, pp.15-30
- Schunk, D.H., Learning Theories: An Educational Perspective, Upper Saddle River: NJ: Prentice-Hall, 2000.

- Sharp, H., Rogers, Y., and Preece, J., Interaction Design: Beyond Human-Computer Interaction. 2nd Ed., San Francisco, CA: Wiley, 2007.
- Sherman, R. C., and Titus, W., "Covariation information and cognitive processing: Effects of causal implications on memory," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 42 1982, pp.989-1000
- Shugan, S. M., "The cost of thinking," Journal of Consumer Research, 7 1980, pp.99-111
- Sia, Choon Ling, Lim, Kai H., Leung, Kwok, Lee, Matthew K. O., Huang, Wayne Wei, and Benbasat, Izak, "Web Strategies to Promote Internet Shopping: Is Culturalcustomization needed," MIS Quarterly, 33 (3), 2009, pp.491-512
- Singleton, Jr. R. A., and Straits, B. C., Approches to Social Research, 3rd Ed., New York: Oxford University Press, 1999.
- Smith, E. R., and Miller, F. D., "Salience and the cognitive mediation of attribution," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 37 1979, pp.2240-2252
- Smith, Robert E., "Integrating information from Advertising and Trial: Processes and Effects on Consumer Response to Product Information," Journal of Marketing Research, 30 (May), 1993, pp.204-219
- Spiekermann, S., "Online Information Search with Electronic Agents: Drivers, Impediments, and Privacy Issues," Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Berlin, Humboldt University Berlin, 2001.
- Steinberg, Brian, "Undercover Marketing Is Gaining Ground," The Wall Street Journal, December 18 2000,

- Suh, K.S., and Lee, Y. E., "Effects of Virtual Reality on Consumer Learning: An Empirical Investigation in Web-based Electronic Commerce," MIS Quarterly, 29 (4), 2005, pp.673-697
- Sujan, Harish, "Smarter versus Harder: An Exploratory Analysis of Salespeople's Motivation," Journal of Marketing Research, 23 (41-49), 1986,
- Swasy, John L., and Rethans, Arno J., "Knowledge Effects on Curiosity and New Product Advertising," Journal of Advertising, 15 (4), 1986, pp.28-34
- Toms, E., "Serendipitous information retrieval," In proceedings of the First DELOS Network of Excellence Workshop on Information Seeking, Searching and Querying in Digital Libraries, 2000.
- Turban, E., King, D., Mckay, J., Marshall, P., and Lee, J., Electronic Commerce 2008:A Managerial Perspective, Prentice Hall, 2007.
- Tybout, Alice M., Sternthal, Brian, and Calder, Bobby J., "Information Availability as a Determinant of Multiple Request Effectiveness," Journal of Marketing Research, 20 (August), 1983, pp.280-290
- Van Andel, P., "Anatomy of the Unsought Finding. Serendipity: Origin, history, domains, traditions, appearances, patterns and programmability," The British Journal for the Philosophy of Science, 45 (2), 1994, pp.631--648

Van Bergen, A., Task Interruption, Amsterdam: North-Holland Publishing Co., 1968.

- Van den Bos, K., and Lind, E. A., "Uncertainty management by means of fairness judgments," Advances in Experimental Social Psychology, 34 2002, pp.1-60
- Venkatraman, Meera P, "Opinion Leaders, Adopters, and Communicative Adopters: A Role Analysis," Psychology and Marketing, 6 (1), 1989, pp.400-421

- Veres, C., "The Language of Folksonomies: What Tags Reveal about User Classification," In National Language Processing and Information Systems, 2006
- Vonk, Roos, "The Slime Effect: Suspicion and Dislike of Likable Behavior toward Superiors," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 74 (4), 1998, pp.849-864
- Wang, W., and Benbasat, I., "Interactive Decision Aids for Consumer Decision Making in e-Commerce: The Influence of Perceived Strategy Restrictiveness," MIS Quarterly, 33 (2), 2009, pp.293-320
- Waugh, N., and Norman, D. A., "Primary memory," Psychological Review, 72 (2), 1965, pp.89-104
- Wertheimer, M., "Gestalt Theory," Social Research, 11 (1), 1944,
- West, Patricia, M., Christina, L. B., and Stephen, J. H., "Consumption Vocabulary and Preference Formation," Journal of Consumer Research, 23 (September), 1996, pp.120-135
- Wilson, T. D., Centerbar, D. B., Kermer, D. A., and Gilbert, D. T., "The Pleasure of Uncertainty: Prolonging Positive Moods in Ways People Do not Anticipate," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 88 (1), 2005, pp.5-21
- Wood, Stacy L., and Lynch, John G., "Prior Knowledge and Complacency in New Product Learning," Journal of Consumer Research, 29 (December), 2000, pp.416-426
- Wood, Wendy, and Eagly, Alice H., "Stages in the Analysis of Persuasive Messages: The Role of Causal Attributions and Message Comprehension," Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 40 (2), 1981, pp.246-259

- Wright, Alice Ann, and Lynch, John G., "Communication Effect of Advertising Versus Direct Experience when Both Search and Experience Attributes Are Present," Journal of Consumer Research, 21 (March), 1995, pp.708-718
- Yang, X., Teo, H. H., and Tan, C. H., "A Psychological Reactance Perspective on Time and Functionality Restriction of Free Trial Software: Are You Willing to Evaluate the Software?," In proceedings of the 27th International Conference on Information Systems, Milwaukee, WI, December 10-13, 2006.
- Yang, Xue, and Teo, Hock-Hai, "How Do Users Cope with Trial Restrictions? A Longitudinal Field Experiment on Free Trial Software," In proceedings of the 28th International Conference on Information Systems, Montréal, Québec, Canada, December 14 - 17, 2007.
- Zeigarnik, B., "On Finished and Unfinished Tasks," In A Sourcebook of Gestalt Psychology, W. D. Ellis (ed.) New York: Humanities Press, 1967
- Zhang, S., Farooq, U., and Carroll, J. M., "Enhancing information scent: identifying and recommending quality tags," In proceedings of GROUP, Sanibel Island, Florida, 2009.
- Zhu, Lei, Benbasat, Izak, and Jiang, Zhenhui, "Let's Shop Online Together: An Empirical Investigation of Collaborative Online Shopping Support," Information Systems Research, 21 (4), 2010, pp.872-891

APPENDIX A: FLOW CHART ILLUSTRATIONS OF THE THREE PRODUCT PRESENTATIONS

Flow charts of the non-interactive design, triggered interaction VPE, and full interaction VPE demonstrating part of steps of the photo editing function are illustrated.

(Legend:



explains the steps that are demonstrated automatically without user interaction; explains the steps that require user interaction.)

1. No Interaction:



2. Triggered Interaction VPE:



3. Full Interaction VPE:



APPENDIX B: SCREEN CAPTURE OF EXPERIMENTAL WEB PAGE WITH CONNECTED TAGS AND FEATURED USERS



Notes:

- The sections of "restaurant name, location and contact information", "User review", and "Map" are provided for all the six conditions.
- 2. The section of "Tags" is only provided in conditions with connected tags and disconnected tags; but tags in the disconnected condition are not hyperlinked.
- 3. The section of "Featured Users" is only provided in the condition with featured users.

APPENDIX C: MEASUREMENT ITEMS FOR DIAGNOSTICITY AND SERENDIPITY

Perceived diagnosticity of the product search process (Adapted from Jiang and Benbasat 2004; Kempf and Smith 1998):

- This website helps me to systematically and effectively search among and compare many different restaurants in order to find the most suitable one.
- This website helps me to effectively evaluate the restaurants I browsed during the search process based on information from other consumers.
- Through this website I can quickly obtain a good understanding on the main features of the restaurants that I browsed during the search process.
- This website provides me a chance to search among and assess many restaurants in a systematic and effective way.

Perceived serendipity of the product search process (Adapted from Parboteeah et al. 2009):

- The restaurant search experience I just had helped me discover some restaurants which suit my needs but I had not planned for.
- My restaurant search on this website provided some unexpected but useful findings.
- During the search process I encountered many good restaurants which worth a try but were beyond my initial search plans.
- The website experience provided me with some surprising yet interesting findings about restaurants during the search process.

APPENDIX D: SCREEN CAPTURE OF A PRODUCT WEB PAGE WITH SPONSORED REVIEW ON YELP.COM

Re	Search	h for (e.g. taco, salon, Max's)	Near (Address, Neighborhood, Cit New York, NY	r, State or Z(e) Search	
We	come About Me Write a Rev	iew Find Reviews Invite Friends	Messaging Talk Eve	nts	Member Search Account Log In
Ca Ca Ne 111 (bc Ne (21) W	Bowlimor Lanes Categories: Sports Bars, Restaurants, Bowling [said] Neighborhood: Manhattan/Greenwich Village 110 University Place (between 12th St & 13th St) New York, NY 10003 (212) 255-8188 www.bowlimor.com/				AV AN A CONTRACT OF A CONTRACT
A Her	Boo-wing Spectacular at Bowinnolon Halloween 8pmi \$20 All You Can Bowil 2 Free Drink Announced 12 days ago More > Hearest Transit: Price Range: \$355 Upop Science (4 5 E L N O B YO Attice Council		Ads Photos View All 7 of 48 (• Accepts Credit Cards: Yes	Wax Large	Wate MU Maddlers CODE Tels Attes or Map/Directions >
14ti 14ti	I St-6th Aves (F, V, L, 1, 2, 3) 1 St-6th Aves (F, V, L, 1, 2, 3) 1 Street (PATH) Idoor Seating: No	Good for Kids: No Delivers: No Waiter Service: Yes Alcohol: FullBar	Takes Reservations: Yes Takes out: No Wheekhair Accessible: Ye Smoking: No	Restaurant People W Susan S.	Is [Nghtitle] Shopping Cottee Al ho Viewed This Also Viewed 300 New York at Chelsea 8 eviews New York, NY Category: Nichellife
65 I	EE Send to Friend Reviews for Bowimor Lane	mark Send to Phone S	S Write a Review S	Print version	Leisure Time Bowl Category Brevens Neighborhood: Manhattan/Hell's Kitchen Category: Bowling
2				tion Trend	The Gutter ODDO 50 reviews Neighborhood. Brooklym/Williamsburg - North Side Category: Dive Bars Harlem Lanes
Sort	Sort by: Recent + Votes + Date Rating Elites'				Neighborhood: Manhattan/Harlem Category: Pool Hails
The	C Bowinno Calles Friving Re C C UKES: C UKES: Vork, NY	news 00/29/2008 e - nice fun party vibe I games when you'ra bowling winebiee	This business is a T		Lucky Strike Lanes Neighborhood Manhattan/Hell's Kitchen Category: American (New)
Sponsored → Review	good times for a drunk while bow DISLIKES: \$20(per person) beer and apps a	group of people ling per game - are u fking kidding me re much cheaper anywhere else		i elated L	In the second se
	People thought this was: Useful (4) Funny (1) Cool (3) Rockmark ES Send to a Friend Stick to This Review			٩	The Art of Bowling As a bowling enthusiast, I have endured the same
lan I Bro	A A			can seem a ncer as I am, wesome Neighbo Neighbo	ew olnt 1 257 reviews rhood: Manhattan/Theater District aqueria 1 do reviews rhood: Manhattan/Oreenwich
Den Bro	Denne K Brooklyn, NY People thought this was: Useful (1)			village Da Silvar Du are to Village J G Meto	10 133 reviews rhood: Manhattan/Greenwich 183 reviews
APPENDIX E: THE CONTENT OF SPONSORED REVIEW

This restaurant has a great location, so it is quite accessible from many places. I went there to eat many times with my friends. It is so popular that it's usually quite difficult to get seated right away.

The more impressionable dishes were Sautéed Bullfrog in Chili Sauce and Catfish in Hot Chili Oil. The bullfrogs were really huge and the skin was absolutely delicious. The fish was very tender and fresh, while its flavor was just right! These two are really their specialties! The bold and spicy flavors were indulgingly wonderful!

The Steamed Pumpkin Stuffed with Glutinous Rice was also a great dish. It tasted good and the presentation looked attractive. The pumpkin was filled with glutinous rice and marmalade coated with sweet juices. I really liked it!

Many friends also liked the mashed potatoes. They tasted pretty good as well, more like an ice-cream dessert dish than a traditional side-dish.

In addition to the great-tasting dishes, the prices were quite reasonable. Maybe that's why this restaurant is so popular and packed.

*Notes: The above is the English translation of the sponsored review used in the experiment.

APPENDIX F: SCREEN CAPTURE OF EXPERIMENTAL WEB PAGES OF EXPERIMENT ONE



2.Non- sponsored	
Condition	
	新派川莱坊
	00060
	地址:黄浦区南京东路
	网友推荐菜 水煮鲶鱼 馋嘴牛蛙 酸梅汤 钵钵鸡 糯米南瓜 麻酱油麦菜 口味猪蹄 土豆泥 飘香肥牛 川北凉粉 上上签 盆盆基围虾 毛血旺 千锅茶树菇 口水鲶鱼
	点译
	Coolcci 量新点译
	2000 2011.06.09 23:39
	地段很好,从哪里过去都很方便的,,所以经常和朋友去吃~~~ 每次去人气都是蛮足滴~~~
	比较难忘的还是里面的馋嘴牛蛙,水煮鲶鱼的说~牛蛙么总是肉那么大块,皮那么好吃~鱼肉很嫩,味道也刚好~真的很招牌啊,辣得
The Lates	化
Review	还有很多朋友会喜欢土豆泥,呵呵,,那个也蛮好吃的~~像冰激凌甜品什么的不像传统的~
•	价格也很实惠~~~ 所以每天生意都很火爆的说~~~
	vylie
	2011-05-02 21:37
	今天和同事到这家吃午饭,提前庆祝我生日。早就做好了功课,可是还没点完,姐就说太多了,吃不下的,只好作罢,事实证明姐姐是
	明智的,的确是吃不下,莱的分量挺足的。
	不过,水煮鲶鱼一般,没什么特点,感觉特油(其实每个菜都很油了),配菜好像还不太新鲜。 牛蚌不错,油麦菜也有精色,口味泼辣就不怎么样了,最后还是打包回家的。 口水鸡,这个占得比较后悔,绚似刚从冰箱用含出来的,
	表面还有涂过的痕迹,不知道放多久了,咬了一口就没敢动了。。
	因为我们是最后一桌走的,2点多服务员跑过来放了张单子,冷冰冰的说句,买单好伐?这个态度要批评!
	公主Sissi
	2011-04-30.16:21
	比较适合多些朋友去~因为菜的量还是比较大的~口味相对来说已经经过改良~适合上海人的口味~ 但就是人太多了~有一次我六点到~八点三刻才有位子~哎~而且是工作日哦~因为人比较多~而且大都是朋友相聚~难免高谈阔论一番~所 以环境有些嘈杂~呵呵~不过还是很喜欢去它家吃饭的~
	蜜桃的幸福
	因为吃过很多地道的川菜,我对川菜是最苛刻的所以嘛。一般般。不难吃,上海味大干川味吧。我们占了大都是一些执门菜,味道还行
	ENDER VERSIONEN DER V

3.Random Condition	
	新派川菜坊
	0006
	地址: 黄浦区南京东路
	网友推荐菜 水煮鲶鱼 馋嘴牛蛙 酸梅汤 钵钵鸡 糯米南瓜 麻酱油麦菜口味猪蹄 土豆泥 飘香肥牛 川北涼粉 上上签 盆盆基围虾 毛血旺 干锅茶树菇 口水鲶鱼
	点译
	coolcci
	今天和问事到这家吃干饭,提前庆祝我生口。早就做好了切床,可是还没点完,姐就说太多了,吃不下的,只好作罢,事实证明姐姐是 明智的,的确是吃不下,菜的分量挺足的。 不过,水煮鲶鱼一般,没什么特点,感觉特油(其实每个菜都很油了),配菜好像还不太新鲜。
	午暖不错,油麦菜也有特色,口味猪蹄就不怎么样了,最后还是打包回家的。口水鸡,这个点得比较后悔,就闯刚从冰箱里拿出来的, 表面还有冻过的痕迹,不知道放多久了,咬了一口就没散动了。。 因为我们是最后一桌走的,2点多服务员跑过来放了张单子,冷冰冰的说句,买单好伐?这个态度要批评\$
	vylie
	比较适合多些朋友去~因为来的重还是比较大的~口味相对来说已经经过改良~适合上海人的口味~ 但就是人太多了~有一次我六点到~八点三刻才有位子~哎~而且是工作日哦~因为人比较多~而且大都是朋友相聚~难免高谈阔论一番~所 以环境有些嘈杂~呵呵~不过还是很喜欢去它家吃饭的~
	公主Sissi
	2011-04-30 16:21 2011-04-30 16:21
	因为吃过很多地道的川菜,我对川菜是最苛刻的,所以嘛…一股般…不难吃…上海味大于川味吧。 我们点了大都是一些热门菜,味道还行 。 不过馋嘴牛蛙和盆盆基围虾还是很不错的。还有就是麻酱油麦菜了,比较洁口。 不过那天运气不是最好,旁边的一桌,坐的都是一些中年男子,香烟是一根接着一根的抽,怪呛人的。这就是中餐馆的缺点,从来不分 吸烟区和非吸烟区。
	蜜桃的幸福
	CCC22011-03-07 14:38
	地段很好,从哪里过去都很方便的,,所以经常和朋友去吃~~~ 每次去人气都是蛮足滴~~~ 比较难忘的还是里面的馋嘴牛蛙,水煮鲶鱼的说~牛蛙么总是肉那么大块,皮那么好吃~鱼肉很嫩,味道也刚好~真的很招牌啊,辣得 很过瘾!

APPENDIX G: THE CONTENT OF TWO-SIDED SPONSORED REVIEW

This restaurant has a great location, so it is quite accessible from many places. I went there to eat many times with my friends. It is so popular that it's usually quite difficult to get seated right away.

LIKES: The more impressionable dishes were Sautéed Bullfrog in Chili Sauce and Catfish in Hot Chili Oil. The bullfrogs were really huge and the skin was absolutely delicious. The fish was very tender and fresh, while its flavor was just right! These two are really their specialties! The bold and spicy flavors were indulgingly wonderful!

The Steamed Pumpkin Stuffed with Glutinous Rice was also a great dish. It tasted good and the presentation looked attractive. The pumpkin was filled with glutinous rice and marmalade coated with sweet juices. I really liked it!

Many friends also liked the mashed potatoes. They tasted pretty good as well, more like an ice-cream dessert dish than a traditional side-dish.

In addition to the great-tasting dishes, the prices were quite reasonable. Maybe that's why this restaurant is so popular and packed.

DISLIKES: The service was always a bit slow. The ambience and environment were just average, though it could get a bit noisy actually ... but with such good quality dishes at reasonable prices, I would not mind these issues.

*Notes: 1. The above is the English translation of the two-sided sponsored review used in the experiment.

2. The one-sided sponsored review does not have the "DISLIKES" part; other contents are the same.